INTERPRETING THE PORTRAYAL OF FARE EVASION IN THE MEDIA

A content analysis of fare evasion discourses in New York City and Copenhagen

Erasmus Mundus Master Course in Urban Studies [4CITIES]

Thesis by: Isabella Knightly Conway

Supervisor: Wojciech Kębłowski

2nd Reader: Kerstin Krellenberg

Date of Submission: August 24, 2021

Abstract

This thesis examines how fare evasion is portrayed and framed in the media by various actors through a qualitative analysis of topical news articles from the past eleven years in New York City and Copenhagen. Through this analysis, I aim to determine what, how, and whose interests are advanced by the utilization of fare evasion as a discursive tool. I have conducted an exploratory media content analysis informed by themes drawn from fare evasion literature. Additionally, I conducted a small set of semi-structured interviews in order to gain insight from individual perspectives of actors involved in generating discourse about fare evasion. This thesis challenges the notions that fare evasion is as serious of an issue as it is reported in the media. Using theorizations of moral panic as an analytical framework, this study reveals how themes of crime, economics, morality, class, race, transport justice, and technology are used by various urban actors to politicize fare evasion. My results suggest that fare evasion is an issue that is disproportionately represented in the media in both New York City and Copenhagen because debates over fare evasion are actually representative of larger urban issues. While there is a more active debate over fare evasion in New York City than in Copenhagen, in both cases urban actors use fare evasion as a discursive tool to negotiate how urban space and its inhabitants are governed.

Diese Arbeit untersucht, wie Fahrgeldflucht von verschiedenen Akteuren in den Medien dargestellt und eingerahmt wird, durch eine qualitative Analyse aktueller Nachrichtenartikel aus den letzten elf Jahren in New York City und Kopenhagen. Mit dieser Analyse möchte ich herausfinden, was, wie und wessen Interessen durch den Einsatz von Fahrgeldumgehung als diskursives Instrument gefördert werden. Ich habe eine explorative Medieninhaltsanalyse durchgeführt, die von Themen aus der Literatur zur Fahrpreisvermeidung inspiriert wurde. Darüber hinaus führte ich eine kleine Reihe von halbstrukturierten Interviews, um Einblicke aus den individuellen Perspektiven von Akteuren zu gewinnen, die an der Generierung von Diskursen über Fahrgeldumgehung beteiligt sind. Diese Arbeit stellt die Vorstellungen in Frage, dass Fahrpreishinterziehung ein ebenso ernstes Problem ist, wie es in den Medien berichtet wird. Unter Verwendung von Theorien der moralischen Panik als analytischer Rahmen zeigt diese Studie auf, wie Themen wie Kriminalität, Wirtschaft, Moral, Klasse, Rasse, Verkehrsgerechtigkeit und Technologie von verschiedenen städtischen Akteuren verwendet werden, um Fahrgeldumgehung zu politisieren. Meine Ergebnisse legen nahe, dass Fahrpreishinterziehung ein Thema ist, das in den Medien sowohl in New York City als auch in Kopenhagen überproportional vertreten ist, da Debatten über Fahrpreishinterziehung tatsächlich für größere städtische Probleme repräsentativ sind. Während in New York City eine aktivere Debatte über Fahrgeldumgehung geführt wird als in Kopenhagen, nutzen städtische Akteure in beiden Fällen Fahrgeldumgehung als diskursives Instrument, um zu verhandeln, wie der urbane Raum und seine Bewohner regiert werden.

Table of Contents

Abstract0

List of Tables	
Introduction	6
Context of Case Studies	
New York City	10
Copenhagen	15
Literature Review	
Neoclassical Transport Studies Through the Lens of Moral Panic	
Folk Devils and Fare Evader-Oriented Studies	
Governing by Fear and Criminological Studies	
Economic Studies and Neoliberal Moral Regulation	
Technological Studies	
Critical Transport Studies	29
Transport Justice	
Racial Justice	
Affordability	
Distribution and Management of Public Goods	
Methodology	
Methodological Approach	
Methods	40
Limitations	41
Results	
Major Themes	

Crime	
Economics and Class	
Morality	
Transport Justice and Race	
Technological	
Discussion	
Crime	72
Economics and Class	75
Morality	77
Transport Justice and Race	79
Technological	
Hybrid Model of Moral Panic	81
Conclusion	
Bibliography	
Appendix A – Codebook	
Appendix B – A Hybrid Model of Moral Panics	
Appendix C – Tables Depicting the Number of Reference	ces Directly Coded at Each Node 100
"Security"	
"Morality"	
"Technological"	
"Economics"	

"Civil Society"103
"Transport Justice"104
"Race"105
"Class"106
"Immigration"106
Appendix D – Interview Transcripts
Interviewee A108
Interviewee B112
Interviewee C117
Interviewee D119
Interviewee E123
Interviewee F128
Appendix E – PTCs' Financial Information
MTA132
Metroselskabet133
Appendix F – Citations for Media Articles That Underwent Content Analysis

List of Tables

Table 1: Number of Aggregate References Coded at Each Parent Node 44
Table 2: Most Frequently Coded Co-occurrences With "Crime", New York City 46
Table 3: Criminal Arrests in the MTA Transit System From 2015 to 2020
Table 4: Most Frequently Coded Co-Occurrences With "Crime", Copenhagen 50
Table 5: Most Frequently Coded Co-occurrences with "Economics", New York City
Table 6: Most Frequently Coded Co-occurrences With "Class", New York City
Table 7: Most Frequently Coded Co-occurrences With "Economics", Copenhagen
Table 8: Most Frequently Coded Co-occurrences with "Class", Copenhagen
Table 9: Most Frequently Coded Co-occurrences with "Morality", New York City 61
Table 10: Most Frequently Coded Co-occurrences with "Morality", Copenhagen
Table 11: Most Frequently Coded Co-occurrences With "Transport Justice", New York City 64
Table 12: Most Frequently Coded Co-occurrences with "Race", New York City
Table 13: Most Frequently Coded Co-occurrences with "Transport Justice", Copenhagen 68
Table 14: Most Frequently Coded Co-occurrences with "Race", Copenhagen
Table 15: Most Frequently Coded Co-occurrences with "Technological", New York City 69
Table 16: Most Frequently Coded Co-occurrences with "Technological", Copenhagen

Introduction

In the summer of 2019, I commuted from Bushwick to Hudson Yards to get to my internship. The commute took a total of one and a half hours and involved three different subway lines. I got on the J at Halsey Street, then had to switch to the four at the Brooklyn Bridge – City Hall, and then finally transfer to the seven at Grand Central, which would drop me off right at the newly constructed Hudson Yards subway station. This daily commute felt like I was traveling through completely different city's subway systems. To get on to the J, I walked up the metal stairs to the elevated subway's platform, passing frequently broken machines and swiping through the old fashion turnstiles. On the J in Brooklyn, police officers had a consistent presence, and they would frequently step in and out of the subway cars holding rifles. I looked up at the subway car advertisements to avoid making eye contact with them. My eyes would be met with the MTA's most recent ad campaign that summer, "We would rather your \$2.75 fare than your \$100 fine." As I got onto the seven, I felt as if I had arrived in a different city. The cars were new and clean. Throughout my entire summer commuting, I never once saw a police officer on the seven subway line. Getting off at Hudson Yards, I entered a white and sterile station that had recently opened in 2015. I rode up the escalator, passed through motion-activated glass door turnstiles, and arrived at the glistening towers marking the new luxury lifestyle development. This space felt worlds away from the windowless basement apartment and low-rise brick buildings where I had started my commute.

Towards the end of the summer, I began to see new advertisements posted inside the subways, guerilla ads. These ads, which were hung up illegally by activists, urged riders to swipe their fare forward and not "snitch" on fare evaders. The ads listed possible reasons riders might

have for needing to evade the fare. Newspapers started reporting on the guerilla ads, and I had friends sharing the articles and pictures on social media in support. However, other articles condemned the guerilla ads and supported the MTA, who swiftly took them down. It felt like this was the start of a heated debate over the issue of fare evasion in New York City. However, just as the debate was heating up, I left New York in September to start my master's program on an entirely different continent. Luckily, I kept up with current events regarding fare evasion in New York City because of the sheer amount of news publications on the topic. I found myself fascinated with the discourse these articles engaged in and how these articles were the primary forum through which New Yorkers constructed their understanding of how fare evasion and its enforcement impacted their city. While reading those articles about fare evasion in New York City, I was in Copenhagen, where the public transportation system was seemingly perfect in comparison. I started to question why there was not an active debate over fare evasion. Could I find an answer in the Danish media?

Media discourses regarding urban social issues are not merely abstract discussions; they are debates with tangible implications for a city. Studies on moral panics emphasize the importance of analyzing media coverage of social issues because, under certain circumstances, people can use media discourses as informal governing processes. Some scholars within transportation studies acknowledge that media is the most promising avenue to understand the public's conceptualization of transportation issues. These studies analyze the various ways the media introduces new transport policies to its readers. However, this topic and methodology are entirely absent when it comes to fare evasion research. The majority of fare evasion research concerns best practices for deterrence, except for a small section within critical transport studies that researches the uneven geographic consequences of fare enforcement. There is a lack of

research exploring how fare evasion is discussed in the media and understood by the public. However, this is not because of a lack of discussion. There is active media coverage of fare evasion and enforcement in some cities, such as New York City, although there are no studies on that coverage's implications. The way urban issues are discursively constructed can translate into the material construction of their solutions into the urban landscape.

My research aims to fill that gap by exploring how the media portrays and frames fare evasion in New York City and Copenhagen and what and whose particular interests are advanced by such portrayals. I sought to answer these questions by conducting a media content analysis of two hundred news articles about fare evasion from each city. I chose media discourses of fare evasion in New York City and Copenhagen as my case studies because the two cities' political, economic, and social contexts are quite different. I chose such contrasting cases to explore how different contextual variables impact how the media portrays fare evasion and the actors and motivations behind those portrayals. Due to the lack of previous research on media discourses regarding fare evasion, my research is exploratory. My process was hypothesis-building, and the results of my content analysis inform the construction of my hypothesis rather than the testing. I argue that despite the different contexts, in both New York City and Copenhagen, fare evasion is used as a discursive tool to negotiate how urban space and its inhabitants are governed. My hypothesis serves as inspiration for further research on the ways various actors in the media politicize fare evasion as a way to navigate urban social issues.

My research on media portrayals of fare evasion reveals how urban actors politicize transport issues in various ways to further their political agendas for the city. My research demonstrates the interconnectedness of transport issues with other urban issues. In both New York City and Copenhagen, the debates over fare evasion seem to be more about how public resources are distributed in the city. Utilizing moral panic theory, I demonstrate how in contemporary cities, urban governance and consensus building can take place outside of state institutions, in areas such as media institutions through the mobilization of fear in a moral panic about fare evasion. The media is one of the main ways the public is informed about urban politics, but the media is not just neutral reporting. The way things are written about and discussed inform understandings and opinions. The control of fare evasion has lasting consequences on the geography of the city and its inhabitants. The way fare evasion and its control are discussed in the media have consequences on transportation policies about fare evasion.

The structure of this thesis begins with an overview of the political and social context of fare evasion in both Copenhagen and New York. I then follow up with a review of fare evasion literature, demonstrating how it fits into a moral panic theoretical framework. My literature review is the basis for creating codes for my content analysis which I explain in the methodology chapter. In the methodology chapter, I refer to literature that grounds my rationale behind my chosen methods and explains the media content analysis and interviews I conducted as my research methods. In the results chapter, I present the major themes that I found were used to frame fare evasion discourses and common narratives that represent those frameworks. Next, I analyze my results for each case side by side, relating the significant themes to theory from the literature review, culminating in the introduction of my hypothesis. Lastly, I conclude with major takeaways and suggestions for future research on the topic of fare evasion.

Context of Case Studies

To situate fare evasion discourse in the media in New York City and Copenhagen, in this section, I provide contextual background information on each case study separately. I begin each case's subsection by illustrating why I chose the case. I then describe the public transportation system in each city and the relevant actors involved in its operation.

New York City

I primarily chose New York City as a case study for two reasons. Firstly, I felt comfortable researching the city's fare evasion discourse due to my familiarity with its context and transportation system due to connections accrued from living there and commuting throughout the city. Secondly, the recent protests that were part of the city's debate over fare evasion and its enforcement brought fare evasion discourse to national headlines, something I had not seen before. In a city with an expensive ticket price and high levels of inequality, it makes sense that fare evasion is a controversial issue. I want to explore that controversy and understand if and how the specific type of fare evasion discourses in New York are unique to the city due to its political and economic context or something relatable I could identify in other cities' media.

The Metropolitan Transportation Authority (MTA) operates New York City's public transportation system. The MTA serves a ridership of 15.3 million people and spanning 5,000 square miles in New York City, Long Island, southeastern New York State, and Connecticut. The MTA is a public benefit corporation, meaning it functions similarly to other government agencies, but because of its semi-private nature, it is free from many state regulations. Most importantly, public benefit corporations can issue their own debt, and they are free to exceed the debt limits set in New York State's constitution ("The MTA Network" n.d.). The MTA has an Inspector General's office that oversees the activities of the MTA in order to keep the public transportation company (PTC) accountable to its riders.

The fare collection system for busses and subways is currently undergoing an update. In the past, the MTA collected the fare through the MetroCard system, a magnetic swipe card that could be purchased or topped up in stations using cash or debit/credit. However, in 2017 the MTA announced that the MetroCard would be phased out and replaced with OMNY, a contactless fare payment system. The MTA predicted that the MetroCard would be officially phased out by 2023; however, COVID-19 has caused significant delays (Keck 2020). Riders must swipe their MetroCards or use OMNY at the turnstiles, the only entry point into the metro platforms besides the locked emergency gates. The cost of a single ticket is a flat fare of \$2.75 regardless of the time or distance traveled. There is an additional \$1 for the cost of a new MetroCard for those who do not already have one. The cost of a monthly pass with unlimited rides is \$127 ("Everything About Fares" n.d.) For reference, the minimum wage in New York City is \$15 ("New York Minimum Wage " 2020). There are several options available for those in need of discounted fares. For people who are sixty-five and older, there is a discounted senior fare. In 2019, after many delays, the Fair Fares program was established. Fair Fares allows New Yorkers living below the poverty line a 50% discount on their public transportation costs. However, as a result of COVID-19, Fair Fares underwent massive budget cuts, and as a result, the rollout has not been as successful as anticipated. Currently, only 232,400 New Yorkers have enrolled in the program out of the 800,000 who are eligible (Hallum 2020). For those who do not pay the fare, there is a strict enforcement system in place.

There are several different levels of fare enforcement in New York City, both within and outside of the MTA. The first group of fare enforcers is part of the MTA Police Department (MTAPD). Under the New York State Public Authorities Law, the MTAPD has the same authority as the NYPD. The MTAPD is responsible for safeguarding Grand Central Station, Penn Station, in addition to Metro-North, the LIRR, and the Staten Island Railway ("MTA Police" n.d.). Additionally, within the New York City Police Department, there is a Transit Bureau. The officers who work within this bureau are responsible for patrolling the subways. In addition to these enforcers, the Eagle Team (Evasion and Graffiti Lawlessness Eradication) was established in 2007 to prevent graffiti and other types of vandalism in the subway train yards. The Eagle Team's jurisdiction expanded to include the reduction of fare evasion on Select Bus Service in 2008 and then Regular Bus Service in 2009 (MTA 2014). If an officer catches a user evading the fare, they will receive a civil summons with a fine of \$100. If the fare enforcers determine that the fare evader poses a threat to public safety, the police can arrest them. The MTA's history has influenced the current organization of fare enforcement in New York City with vandalism.

Public fear generated by the moral panic over graffiti at the end of the twentieth century motivated the creation of the Eagle Team. From the 1970s onwards, New York City's subway cars were covered in graffiti. While the moral panic concerned graffiti in the city in general, the subways served as the primary battleground. While in the 1970s, the subway system was significantly more dangerous, by the 1990s, it had markedly improved (Roess and Sansone 2013). However, from 1990 onwards, graffiti writers were portrayed in the media as uncivilized, violent, mafia-like gang members whose extermination was necessary. The significant presence of graffiti in the subways led to the perception that there was a large presence of violent criminals in the subways as well (Kramer 2010). As I demonstrate, later on, this frame of thinking is still very much present in the city. Although, graffiti is no longer the most pressing issue in New York City's public transportation system.

In June 2017, Manhattan District Attorney's office made an announcement that sparked a debate over fare evasion in the city. The DA, Cyrus Vance Jr., announced that his office was working to decriminalize minor, non-violent misdemeanors, including fare evasion. The implication was that DA's office would no longer criminally prosecute fare evaders unless the incident related to public safety issues. Instead, police would serve fare evaders with civil summonses or community service in addition to a fine. The MTA or the NYPD did not well receive this announcement. In response to Vance's announcement, MTA Chairman Joe Lhota wrote a public letter to the district attorney's office denouncing the decision not to prosecute fare evaders. He argued that it would lead to an increase in evasion and deprive the MTA of needed funds in addition to being unfair to paying law-abiding customers and the poor customers that do find a way to afford the ticket (Furfaro 2018). DA Vance responded to the letter by reminding the city they were still going after fare evaders but just not arresting them (Fanelli and Jacobs 2018).

Shortly after the DA's announcement, a report documenting racially biased patterns of fare enforcement was released, making fare evasion an even more controversial topic. In October of 2017, an advocacy group called the Community Service Society released a report titled "The Crime of Being Short \$2.75". The report used records of fare evasion arrests provided by public defender groups to demonstrate how fare enforcement actions disproportionately impact low-income Black communities in Brooklyn (Stolper and Jones 2017). I go into more details of this report in the literature review. This report gained a lot of media notoriety and the support of

several City Council members. In December 2017, shortly after the report was released, Local Law 47 was passed. This law compelled the NYPD to publicly publish data about arrests and civil summonses for fare evasion broken down by race, gender, and age for every subway station to provide more transparency about their racially discriminatory practices. However, as of October 2018, the NYPD had still not complied, forcing Council Member Rory I. Lancman to file a lawsuit against the NYPD to force them to comply (Levitt 2018).

Despite the decriminalization of fare evasion and the release of the report, fare enforcement only increased. In June 2019, Governor Cuomo announced that the MTA board was holding a vote to decide on adding five hundred more police officers on top of the already 2,500 officers into the transit system. The vote passed in December 2019. The new officers would work for the MTAPD and would cost an estimated \$249 million. When the vote passed, it instigated an immediate adverse reaction from transit activists, various progressive city officials, and disgruntled riders. Some people were outraged that a transportation system notorious for its infrastructural failings and service issues would spend so much on policing. In response, a coalition of activists from Decolonize This Place, NYC Shut It Down, and CopWatch organized several actions during the winter of 2019 in the subway system under the name FTP. FTP stands for various phrases, the most prominent being Fuck The Police, For the People, and Free The People. The FTP actions centered around mass fare evasion and infrastructural actions such as gluing the swipe machines shut or chaining open emergency exits. The FTP coalition argued that fare enforcement was an extension of police violence. FTP called for an end to police presence in the public transportation system, which they argued was a form of harassment for New York City's communities of color (Baum 2020). However, due to the COVID-19 pandemic, the FTP movement came to a halt, and with that, so did the debate.

New Yorkers have witnessed the increased politicization of fare evasion concerning current events in the past several years. Much of this politicization occurs discursively, and the debate unfolds through press releases, public letters, and reports relayed by the mass media. In New York City, there is a history of the subway acting as a battleground for the debate of social issues. The city's systemic issues with racism and income inequality add another level of context that makes fare evasion more pressing. Fare evasion discourse in New York City stands in stark contrast to that in Copenhagen. While there is media coverage of the topic of fare evasion in Copenhagen, there does not seem to be as much debate because of the city's different political, economic, and historical backgrounds.

Copenhagen

While conducting research in Copenhagen, I experienced a particular struggle that intrigued me and drew me to focus on the city's media coverage of fare evasion as a case study. During my preliminary investigations, I was met with a degree of hesitancy in most people I tried to discuss the topic of fare evasion. When I began working on this project, my guiding questions were much different. I initially wanted to focus on migrants' experience with fare enforcement. However, when I started reaching out to actors in Copenhagen for information or interviews, I was not well received. At first, I thought perhaps it was because I was writing about undocumented migrants, and that was a legal grey area. However, even after I changed my topic to explore how the media portrays fare evasion, people in Copenhagen were still reluctant to speak with me. I was turned away multiple times by Copenhagen's PTCs. They refused to participate in interviews with me and refused to release any information about fare evasion. However, eventually, I was able to have a dialogue with one transit advocate and one fellow researcher. The interviewees both concurred that it is difficult to have a transparent conversation about fare evasion in Copenhagen. In addition to a lack of open dialogue about fare evasion, there is a lack of transit activism outside of the realm of cycling. As a result, there is very little pushback regarding the status quo of fare enforcement. These factors did not discourage me from the case study. If anything, I became more interested in how a lack of activism and open conversation impacted the media's portrayal of fare evasion and vice versa.

In Copenhagen, several different PTCs operate public transportation. The umbrella transportation organization is called Din Offentlige Transport (DOT) which translates to Your Public Transport. DOT is a collaboration between the three PTCs: DSB, Movia, and Metroselskabet. DOT is governed jointly by the three PTCs and works to create more integrated public transport between the three companies and provide an informational website that brings together customer service information for all three PTCs ("About DOT" n.d.). Metroselskabet is the PTC that runs the Copenhagen metro. It is jointly owned by the City of Copenhagen, the Danish government, and Frederiksberg. Metroselskabet has contracted out the operation of the metro to Metro Service, a private company owned by Italian ATM (Azienda Trasporti Milanesi) and Hitachi Rail STS. Metro Service is also responsible for employing the metro stewards who inspect tickets. It is important to note that the metro is relatively new as it did not open until 2002 ("Metro Service" n.d.). Movia is Denmark's largest transportation company responsible for bus services, local rail operations, and driving for disabled customers. Forty-five different municipalities and two regions jointly own Movia. Movia currently supplies their own fare controllers, although they previously contracted inspection jobs to the security company G4S ("Om os" n.d.). DSB is responsible for running the railways and is owned by the Danish government. Like Movia, they supply their ticket inspectors ("Organisationen" n.d.). This

context is quite different from New York because DSB and Movia are national companies instead of being unique to the city, such as Metroselskabet or the region like the MTA. As opposed to something like the MTA's internal office of the Inspector General, Copenhagen's PTCs are kept accountable by Passagepulsen, a riders' advocacy group that is a project of the Danish Consumer Council and paid for by the Danish parliament ("Om Passagerpulsen" 2020).

All three PTCs collaborate to determine fares and fines. In Copenhagen, the zone system determines the price of a ticket. A two-zone ticket costs 24 DKK or about \$3.93 and allows a rider to travel through most of central Copenhagen for around one hour and fifteen minutes. In Copenhagen, the fine for fare evasion is 750 DKK or approximately \$122.87 ("Tickets & Prices") n.d.). In addition to single tickets, a popular method for fare payment is the Rejsekort travel card. There are several different types of Rejsekort, such as the anonymous card, the commuter card, the business card, and the school card. The student and the business card must only be used for work purposes or traveling to school, and a regular Rejsekort is required for other types of travel. The thirty-day commuter pass's cost depends on the number of zones that the user requires. The cheapest "short journeys" thirty-day commuter pass with only two zones costs 395 DKK, or \$62.15, while the most expensive "short journeys" thirty-day commuter pass with eight zones is 1,330 DKK, or \$209.25 ("Choose the Right Rejsekort" n.d.). I cannot compare the price of a ticket to minimum wage because, in Copenhagen and the rest of Denmark, there is no minimum wage. The wages are determined contextually through agreements made between trade unions and employers. The infrastructure of the metro as well as the trains is open without any barriers. There are small machines in the stations where riders must check in and out on an honor system. For the busses, all doors open, and riders must check in and out on the honor system as well.

In comparison with New York City, Copenhagen's public transportation system has undergone relatively recent transitions. The reasonably new construction of the Copenhagen metro results from Copenhagen's previous use of a tram network. However, the municipality phased out the tram system in 1972 in favor of busses (Rallis, Meulengracht, and Vilhof 1984). Construction of the metro commenced in the 1990s ("History - The Copenhagen Metro" n.d.). Residents without cars in Copenhagen are not solely reliant on public transportation for mobility due to the strong cycling culture and infrastructure that arose in the 1970s during the energy crisis (Gössling 2013). Possibly as a result of these new transport developments and the transition to solid cycling culture, the metro or the busses as political battlegrounds in the city as it has historically been in New York, whose subway system has been around since the beginning of twentieth century.

Moreover, while Copenhagen's transportation system does not have a history of being implicated in moral panics like in New York, the PTCs still seem to share the same logic about graffiti. In 2020, DSB alone spent DKK 62.3 million, the equivalent of around \$9,927,037, on removing graffiti from their trains. On their website, DSB argues that they invested so much to remove the graffiti because its presence creates insecurity for other riders ("Graffiti På DSB's Tog" n.d.). When only looking at Copenhagen's transportation system through academic articles and their official websites, the section on graffiti was the closest example to making sense of a social problem by discussing a transportation issue.

Literature Review

My review of fare evasion literature not only situates my research in the context of the field, but it also informs the coding of my content analysis. My content analysis of the articles I

collected consists of thematic coding guided by the key nodes I define in my codebook (Appendix A). The nodes I chose to include in the codebook are all themes drawn directly from my review of fare evasion literature. Subsequently, I have organized this section by those influential themes under the two categories under which most fare evasion research falls. First, I introduce research from neoclassical transport studies and analyze them alongside theorizations of moral panic. Theory stemming from research on moral panics informs researchers how to identify the subtexts behind media discourses and therefore helps me identify possible interests motivating specific portrayals of fare evasion. My analysis of neoclassical transport studies on fare evasion through the lens of moral panic facilitates a deeper understanding of the logics that underly studies authors claim to be neutral and rational. Secondly, I review research from scholars critically engaging with transport studies to identify themes and portravals that are used to subvert hegemonic fare evasion discourse. While the act of fare evasion itself has been researched, the discourse surrounding it has not. Media discourse holds profound implications, and because fare evasion and its enforcement have lasting consequences on the urban landscape and its inhabitants, so does the way people discuss it. My review of fare evasion literature establishes a thematic framework through which researchers portray fare evasion in academia. This thematic framework later helps me make sense of portrayals of fare evasion in the media.

Neoclassical Transport Studies Through the Lens of Moral Panic

Folk Devils and Fare Evader-Oriented Studies

Fare evader-oriented studies construct a characterization of the "typical" fare evader in the same manner that actors in a moral panic construct a characterization of a deviant group during a moral panic. David Garland argues that moral panics can arise when there are "threats to existing hierarchies...and the breakdown of previously existing structures of control."(2008, 14). According to Stanley Cohen (1972), author of the influential book Folk Devils and Moral Panics: The Creation of the Mods and Rockers, a moral panic is when the media and other actors label a group of people, whom he classifies as folk devils, as deviant because their behavior poses a threat to hegemonic societal values and interests. Cohen bases his use of the term hegemony on Gramsci's (1971) theory of cultural hegemony in which consent to the dominance of the ruling class is brought about through the dissemination of ideologies in cultural narratives. Cohen characterizes a moral panic as a process of subconscious cooperation between different actors to govern over social issues. These actors are given the name "moral entrepreneurs" by Howard S. Becker (1963). Moral entrepreneurs come from four main sectors: mass media, religion, politics, and science. Cohen sees the mass media as the leading actor and avenue through which the other actors' involvement in the panic becomes apparent. This further justifies my choice of media content analysis as my primary research method to determine which actor's interests are being advanced by certain portrayals. The religious, political, and media actors enforce hegemonic moral values by portraying folk devils in a sensationalized way. In contrast, the scientific actors propose solutions as experts on how to control them (Cohen 1972). Moral panics build off one another, relying on historical discursive frameworks to gain prominence in public discourse. Past literature considered moral panics abnormal social reactions, but current literature argues that moral panics are a more typical response to social issues.

The scholars conducting neoclassical transport research, such as fare evader-oriented studies, are akin to the scientific actors proposing solutions to social issues at the heart of a moral panic. These studies are conducted in the interest of PTCs and utilize quantitative studies to make policy and practice recommendations that reinforce hegemonic societal values, such as the neoliberal transport policies Enright refers to in her theorization of urban myths. Theresa Enright (2013) builds off of Lefebvre's (2003) and Wiel's (2009) concepts of urban myths and mobilizing myths to explain how PTCs justify their policies. Lefebvre (2003) claims that urban myths fill the void of "knowledge that is oriented toward and by practice." (114). Enright asserts that these myths support the production of knowledge informed by ideologies and pseudoscience and that PTCs mobilize them to support neoliberal policies that promote capitalist values within transportation management. This line of argument is complementary to the theorization of moral panics because moral entrepreneurs use ideologies and pseudoscience to mobilize myths about folk devils that create fear and justify forms of social control that promote hegemonic values such as capital. Moral panics are built upon urban myths. These myths are evident in my analysis of neoclassical transport literature. Policies such as fare enforcement are forms of social control. The fact that fare enforcers are often referred to as controllers indicates as much. Neoclassical transport studies mobilize myths of rationality, neutrality, and efficiency to silence dissent regarding standard fare enforcement practices that do not serve to benefit the riders but the power of the PTC.

Fare evader-oriented studies label fare evaders as folk devils by portraying them as threats to PTCs, constructing a sensationalized identity, and proposing solutions to control them. One method of fare-evader-oriented studies is to establish a typical fare evader profile to inform PTCs whom they should target in their deterrence efforts. Barabino, Salis, and Useli (2015) conducted on-board personal interviews in Cagliari's PTC to identify riders to target as a means of increasing efficiencies of fare control and maximizing revenue collection. Their findings show that the group of people most likely to evade the fare are men under the age of twenty-six with a low education level who are either unemployed or students, in addition to people who take trips under 15 minutes. They suggest that PTCs limit their expenses on fare inspection by only checking riders who fit their profile. Similar studies go even further, including more controversial characteristics of riders in their profiles. Bucciol, Landini, and Piovesan (2013) emphasize nationality as an essential characteristic of their evader profile. They determined that in Reggio Emilia, Italy young, male, unemployed, and non-European immigrants are most likely to travel without a ticket. They that PTCs use their cheater profile to establish new policy interventions and measure the effects on the targeted groups. The authors' methods to determine whether their subjects were European or non-European were solely based on their observations of riders' linguistic and somatic traits. This method leaves too much room for the researcher's personal bias, general misinformation, and the racialization of riders. These researchers labeling a specific demographic of people as more likely to engage in unethical behavior and suggesting targeting them punitively, as a result, serves as an example of moral entrepreneurs constructing a group of deviant folk devils to control. Suggesting that PTCs have controllers target specific demographics does not solve the root of the problem of fare evasion and is only a Band-Aid solution. Framing fare evasion as an immoral act and labeling fare evaders as folk devils allows researchers to avoid suggesting measures to eradicate the need to evade the fare instead of focusing on measures that control and exclude riders in the name of neoliberal transport policies.

The construction of these generalized fare evader profiles can harmfully affect riders who fit the characteristics. Fare evader-oriented studies lead to a one size fits all profile of the fare evader that can be problematic in its implementation. These profiles were created in specific contexts and should not be applied in other PTCs as best practices. Such a targeted approach of fair enforcement runs the risk of crossing the line of racial profiling in its implementation. Targeting riders that may appear to be foreign is reminiscent of Stop and Frisk policies in the United States, where people of color were unfairly targeted and harassed by police. These studies mobilize the myth that fare enforcement practices are unbiased to justify practices that prioritize efficiency and profit and criminalize foreign and low-income riders. The need to protect the hegemony of the PTC's neoliberal policies justifies the establishment of the fare evaders as folk devils and, in turn, justifies these studies' suggestions of unethical fare enforcement practices. While the fare evader-oriented studies determine who should be targeted by PTCs, criminological studies on fare evasion evaluate how to best target or control evaders.

Governing by Fear and Criminological Studies

Applying theorizations of moral panic as a form of governance to my research helps determine what interests are furthered by certain portrayals of fare evasion because those portrayals could be motivated by urban authorities' governing priorities. When analyzing forms of urban governance extending beyond the state, it is apparent how media discourse is a part of informal governing processes. Influenced by Foucault's (2007) writings on governmentality, Schinkel (2013) argues that analyses of social control must expand their scope beyond state institutions to take into account how informal processes, such as moral entrepreneurs, influence media discourse can be mechanisms of governance. While moral entrepreneurs emphasize the threat that folk devils pose to society, the goal is not to control that group precisely but to reinforce the hegemony of dominant society by using fear to rally public opinion around increased social control as the only solution to the panic (Schinkel 2013). Stuart Hall et al. (1978) argue that the media helps construct deviant groups to take attention away from structural economic, and social problems and place blame elsewhere. This strategy is an attempt by moral entrepreneurs to defend the current hegemonic order by using media narratives to create consensus by making the public afraid of any alternative. Understanding moral panic as a form of governance reveals how moral entrepreneurs use public discourse to further their political interests by governing through fear.

The fear and perception of danger cultivated by moral entrepreneurs during a panic provide a moralized rationale for prioritizing crime and safety policies in government. Fear and its discourses serve as a form of legitimization for those who employ it in their "governing" assemblages" (Schinkel 2013, 295). Fear is a crucial component of a moral panic because it plays on perceptions and emotions instead of actual data. Disproportionality is a major theme of moral panics because there does not have to be a link between the actual danger a threat poses to society and the emotional response that stories about that threat evoke. For example, the actual crime rate does not have to statistically support high rates of fear of crime (Schinkel 2013). Schinkel argues that crime rates, and similar statistics are abstractions and that it is the increased portrayal of individual cases of crime that evoke emotional responses. Kramer (2010) stresses that disproportionality relies on the validity of the broken windows theory. The broken windows theory, established by Wilson and Kelling (1982), asserts that instances of minor crimes and disorder such as vandalism or littering will lead to more serious crimes and lawlessness if not immediately punished. The broken windows theory has been circulated by governments and the media alike, creating the assumption that the theory is supported by data. However, Wilson himself has said that the theory is not based on empirics, "I still to this day do not know if improving order will or will not reduce crime...People have not understood that this was a speculation." (Hurley 2004). This type of speculation and the fear it cultivates legitimize the power of perception and justifies disproportionate reactions and mechanisms of social control.

Likewise, hegemonic fare evasion discourse relies on the theories of broken windows policing. Criminological studies frame fare evasion as a type of broken windows crime that necessitates their prioritization of crime and safety policies.

Criminological studies portray fare evasion as a criminal act and focus on the areas of deterrence and security. In a study of the London Underground's ticketing system Clarke (1993) inds that the automatic ticket collection reduced fare evasion by two-thirds and suggests installing automatic systems in high-risk stations is most cost-effective. Installing physical barriers in high-risk stations prioritizes profit and the prevention of crime over the right to mobility. Clarke suggests deterring those who cannot afford the ticket from using public transportation rather than proposing methods to help make it more accessible. In contrast to physical deterrence, Del Castillo and Lindner (1994) propose heightened police presence, ticket attendants, and mini sweeps as psychological barriers to fare evasion. These fear-based tactics would undoubtedly harm riders' experience using transportation, especially those riders who fit the stereotypical profile of an evader. However, riders who do not fit that profile may have heightened perceptions of safety due to an increased police presence, as the broken windows theory suggests.

Within criminological studies focusing on security, scholars often tie fare evasion to other crimes in transportation systems. Nakanishi and Flemming (2011) conclude their study on passenger assaults on bus operators by proposing the installation of video surveillance, physical barriers, self-defense tools and training for employees, and policing as a way to decrease violence and fare evasion. Tying fare evasion to other unrelated crimes in public transit systems evokes a disproportionate response to an otherwise harmless act. Proposals such as these criminalize the fare evader and assert that the evader is someone the public should fear. Safety and security, as defined by hegemonic fare evasion discourse, does not mean all riders will be safer. The criminological studies promote the myth that security and crime prevention are neutral pursuits when in reality, they further the economic and social ideologies of the hegemonic order at the expense of specific riders' wellbeing.

Economic Studies and Neoliberal Moral Regulation

Economic fare evasion studies are explicit in promoting hegemonic capitalist ideologies and echo the neoliberal values that characterize moral panics as well. In contemporary times, normative neoliberal values heavily influence the public discourse produced during moral panics. Within a neoliberal governance framework, moral panics function as a form of moral regulation. Hier (2019) argues that normative neoliberalism has an ethical background that emphasizes entrepreneurialism, competition, and the individual as a free, self-governing, and responsible citizen. Within this ethical context, moral regulation is intended to take responsibility for harm away from external entities or structural forces and place responsibility on individual citizens to avoid harm. This trend is visible in Western European and American moral entrepreneurs' responses to the 2008 financial crisis. Media narratives placed the responsibility for the financial crisis on individual citizens with large debts, shifting the blame for the capitalist crisis on "irresponsible" individuals and away from financial or state institutions (Hier 2019). As a result of the financial crisis, people's skepticism of political and financial institutions has grown, making it harder to achieve hegemonic consensus. The frustration expressed with the normative neoliberal project has resulted in a period of disaffected consent that requires moral regulation and social control seen in moral panics to maintain the status quo.

These individualized messages of moral regulation take on a consumerist orientation where responsible citizens are encouraged to avoid harm or threats to society through consumption. While moral panics justify punitive state responses such as increased policing, the individualized consumer moral regulation messages normalize a lack of reliance on the state for social services (Monahan 2009). Hegemonic fare evasion discourse promotes similar messages that put the responsibility to afford a ticket on the consumer. They suggest ways for the PTC to invest in recovering lost revenue from fare evasion instead of investing in making the fare more affordable, so riders do not have to evade it in the first place.

Economic studies portray fare evasion as a threat to PTCs' finances. One popular method among these scholars is to conduct a cost-benefit analysis of current fare evasion strategies. Guarda et al. (2016) used an econometric approach to make sense of the high fare evasion rates in Santiago, Chile, and how to minimize them. They found it was the most cost-effective for inspections to be carried out during off-peak hours and for inspectors to be located strategically in low-income areas. However, they admit it would be at the cost of hindering accessibility. Basing fare enforcement strategies solely on a cost-benefit analysis fails to take into account potential social consequences. It also demonstrates that accessibility and affordability are not part of the hegemonic fare evasion discourse's values. Another method within economic studies is to utilize various models to establish the ideal level of inspections. Using three years of data from an Italian PTC, Barabino, Salis, and Useli (2015) establish that proof of payment systems reach profit maximization with an inspection level of 3.8%. Lastly, some economic studies try to determine the optimal price of the fine for evaders. Based on their study of Zurich's transportation system, Buehler, Halbheer, and Lechner (2017) found that the rate of fare evasion increases due to the increase in the maximum admissible fine. Setting the fine based on the rate

of fare evasion rather than the riders' socio-economic status demonstrates once again how the hegemonic discourse of fare evasion promotes normative neoliberal values. These economic studies clarify that riders cannot rely on the PTC or state to make transit more accessible because they are individually responsible for their inability to pay.

Technological Studies

The technological innovation studies portray fare evasion as a social problem that a simple technological fix can solve. Kinisky et al. (2005) suggest that a transition from a proof of payment system to smart cards could decrease fare evasion in Vancouver due to processing passengers faster and reducing the ability of evaders to use fraudulent tickets. Additionally, they make the case that the smart card program would be more cost-effective to maintain than physical barriers such as turnstiles. Expanding upon the capabilities of a smart card program, Khoeblal, Laohapensaeng, and Chaisricharoen (2015) study the OV -Chip card payment method in the Netherlands, which is a radio frequency identification ticketing system (RFID). They propose that the optimal way to identify fare evaders within this system is to combine an RFID distance scan with people counting techniques to subtract the total number of smart cards holding passengers from the total number of passengers to find the number of evaders. These technological fixes to the issue of fare evasion only analyze how beneficial the smart card techniques would be for the PTC and not their effects on the riders.

My review of neoclassical transport studies regarding fare evasion has demonstrated how scholars mobilize myths of neutrality and rationality to justify fare enforcement strategies that put the responsibility on the individual fare evader for a social problem that is indicative of more structural societal issues. The fare evader-oriented, criminological, economic, and technological studies all provide fixes that protect the interests of the PTCs but do nothing to stop fare evasion at the source. Scholars within the field of critical transport studies push back against these myths and analyze the systemic causes of fare evasion as well as how fare enforcement can produce marginalities.

Critical Transport Studies

Transport Justice

Critical transport studies grounded in theories of transport justice portray fare evasion in a manner that subverts hegemonic values promoted by neoclassical transport studies on fare evasion. I have included themes of transport justice in my content analysis to determine if these aspects of this subversive academic discourse regarding fare have translated to public discourse in the media in either of my case studies. The control of fare evasion can produce spatial injustices within a city that only processes of transport justice can rectify. As suggested by neoclassical transport studies, the increased fare enforcement, policing, and surveillance in "high-risk stations" and low-income communities can contribute to a decrease in accessible mobility and marginalize specific communities' right to the city. Injustice and justice are spatial processes, and transit plays a significant role in their production. Theresa Enright (2019) asserts that transport justice requires frictional processes of the production of space and its subjects and engagement with the political and social spheres of the urban. She clarifies that transport justice must be contextual, achieved through praxis, and has complicated moral evaluative measures. Enright argues that this definition of transport justice empowers more all-embracing conceptualizations of justice that can manifest alternative forms of mobilities and cities. One

such conceptualization could be a transport system where no fare evasion occurs because there is no fare. Enright's ambiguous definition of transport justice enables many possibilities for solidarity between intersecting pursuits of justice. Activists fighting for transport justice are empowered by the possibility of achieving a justice that engages with many levels of the political and social lives of the city and the intersecting oppressions its inhabitants face. Analyzing fare evasion through the lens of transport justice reveals how fare evasion and its control are intricately connected to other forms of inequality in the city.

Racial Justice

Because the control of fare evasion can disproportionately affect communities of color, any pursuit of transport justice must include racial justice. Analyzing specific goals within transport justice, such as racial justice, helps me identify what actors and their interests are promoted by a portrayal of fare inspection as racially unjust. Strategies of fare enforcement often systematically target riders of color, leaving lasting negative impacts on those communities within the urban landscape. Using data on fare evasion arrests in Brooklyn gathered from public defender offices, Stolper and Jones (2017) display how broken windows policing of Black communities has become a standard method utilized by the MTA to enforce the fare. The authors found that despite poverty levels, stations located in Black neighborhoods had significantly higher arrest rates for fare evasion that were not driven by credible concerns about public safety or criminal activity. In New York, fare evasion arrests have severe long-term consequences affecting the Black community financially and emotionally, further marginalizing them and the spaces they live in (Stolper and Jones 2017). Enright (2019) depicts how BLM activists simultaneously pursue transport justice in their fight for racial justice. BLM activists' practices reveal how "the integrity and free movement of racialized bodies is connected to the dispossession of space and culture" (Enright 2019, 673). Their actions such as physically blocking commuter trains in Boston or hosting die-ins at major transit hubs such as Grand Central attest to how transportation, and specifically the control of fare evasion, has produced spaces of mobility that are hostile towards Black life.

Racial injustices caused by fare enforcement are not unique to the urban landscape of the United States. Enright (2013) reveals how Paris's low-income, racialized youth have incredibly different experiences on the metro than their white middle-class counterparts. She argues that for low-income riders of color, the metro and the RER have come to epitomize exclusion as the state uses public transport as grounds for surveillance and control. The Parisian transport authority has a reputation for increasing security, of which fare enforcement is a part, and surveillance in the banlieues, racializing and criminalizing riders from those suburbs and the spaces they inhabit. Enright (2013) confirms that racially biased fare enforcement exists in Europe and the United States, so it is a theme that could potentially apply to both of my cases.

Affordability

Fare evasion discourses that center affordability portray evasion as a decision made as a result of poverty. Critical transport studies exploring affordability humanize and contextualize decisions made by individuals to evade the fare. In addition to upholding and reproducing racialized hierarchies, fare enforcement is also a classist tool used to exploit low-income urban dwellers. Perrotta (2017) problematizes how public transport companies justify fare pricing and enforcement through her study on how the poor in New York manage scarce resources. She argues that the fare commodifies both mobility and urban access, leading to the social exclusion

of low-income people. Many who cannot afford the fare cannot afford the consequences of social exclusion such as job loss or isolation. According to Perrotta's interviews, low-income riders may forgo other essential goods, evade the fare, make the most of free transfers, or rely on fragmented systems of generosity such as borrowing money or borrowing a friend's transport pass. Perrotta's research provides a qualitative and nuanced perspective on why people with specific demographics evade the fare instead of the one-dimensional studies suggesting targeting already vulnerable people. The motivation to evade the fare for those who are low income is a decision made out of necessity to maintain the right to access and inclusion.

Studies that view fare evasion through the lens of affordability challenge neoclassical transport studies' prioritization of capitalist norms and reveal the consequences of their implementation. Punishing fare evaders financially or criminally entrenches urban economic hierarchy and the uneven distribution of urban access. Clarke, Forell, and McCarron (2008) build upon this argument by illustrating how vulnerable people in New South Wales are more susceptible to being fined for infractions such as fare evasion and how those fines further exacerbate their vulnerable position in society. In New South Wales, only one in four fare evasion fines was paid back within twelve months. If one does not pay the fine within 28 days, additional costs are incurred. There are many barriers to paying fines for those who are low income, and accumulated fines can result in crippling debt and legal issues down the line (Clarke, Forell, and McCarron 2008). Fare enforcement in New South Wales does not cover the lost income and punishes individuals who are already at an economic disadvantage. Despite efforts to justify these harmful enforcement practices, people have organized themselves into political communities that refuse to accept these injustices as the status quo.

Distribution and Management of Public Goods

The main points of departure between hegemonic fare evasion discourse and subversive fare evasion discourse seem to represent a more significant debate over how public resources are distributed and managed. Understanding the logics of both sides of the debate helps me determine whether particular portrayals of fare evasion further the logics of scarcity and austerity or the logics of commoning. The logics that currently dominate the theorizing of mobility are scarcity and austerity. Nikolaeva et al. (2019) argue that scarcity and austerity are the two most prevalent logics informing the policies and practices of low carbon mobility transition projects. Their research demonstrates that these two logics impact mobility planning is based on neoliberal economics and fails to address harmful power dynamics or injustices they may cause. The logic of scarcity reduces economics and human behavior to a mechanistic level and, as a result, justifies limiting the provision of state services and establishing austere mobilities. Nikolaeva et al. demonstrate how both strategies aim to limit the consumption of mobility in the case of New Zealand, where the company Telework New Zealand suggested people abstain from commuting to promote the reduction of traffic congestion and emissions. As is evident, these logics of mobility place the burdens of large-scale societal issues on individual behaviors, not genuinely addressing the politics of managing and distributing resources and the injustices they may cause. Similar logics are evident in that hegemonic fare evasion discourse blames individual evaders for their inability to pay the fare and spends money to deter them, rather than holding the state or PTCs responsible for distributing resources to make public transportation more efficient, affordable, and accessible.

The biggest threats to the hegemony of the logics of scarcity and austerity and how fare evasion is predominantly conceptualized are logics of commoning. Nikolaeva et al. (2019) introduce commoning logics of mobility as a challenge to the logics of scarcity and austerity. They explain that commoning emphasizes the shared processes of producing the commons. Logics of commoning prioritize methods that aspire to construct "inclusive, just, and sustainable' mobilities" (Nikolaeva et al. 2019, 352). Within the field of geography, the process of commoning has been attributed to the management of commonly pooled resources by actors other than the state and the market to conceive and create post-capitalist politics. This logic seems very intertwined with transport justice as it emphasizes a conflictual process of producing space that is divorced from hegemonic institutions and cared for by that space's subjects. The authors' concept of mobility as commons rests on the definition of the cultural commons established by Hardt and Negri (2009) and, as a result, prioritizes reevaluating the way people conceive and enact mobility in an attempt to transform hegemonic infrastructures of mobility to be more equitable and sustainable. For the authors, commoning mobility is a cry for mobility transitions that surpass "technofixes" and for there to be a shared responsibility for how mobility impacts communities. Commoning mobility proposes a re-evaluation of the value of mobility and its communal impacts. In practice, commoning mobility also requires the commoning of transportation.

In her mobilization of commoning, Enright (2020) further develops the idea of community-owned public transportation by rejecting the concept of ownership and instead promoting the idea of community management. She specifies that the "public" in public transportation signifies state ownership of property that is managed in the "collective interest of a predetermined citizenry." (Enright 2020). The earlier examples of racially and economically biased fare enforcement in New York City and Paris demonstrate how controllers play an integral role in signaling to marginalized communities that they are not part of the "predetermined citizenry" the PTC or state wants to be using public transportation. Commoning public transportation would establish a non-property relationship between the community and the resource. Enright argues that commoning public transportation involves communal acts of accountability, dialogue, management, and trial and error through which communities establish collective goods, protecting and expanding them. In the context Glover (2013) provides, community ownership would still exist within the state-sanctioned capitalist system, whereas community management creates systems of production and distribution contradictory to capitalist markets. If transportation were communally managed outside of capitalist markets, neoliberal norms such as individual consumerism would no longer be hegemonic, eradicating the need for riders to pay an individual fare and abolishing the presence of controllers who regulate consumer behavior.

In her analysis of recent transit protest movements, Enright (2020) demonstrates how activists are already undergoing the process of commoning public transportation, using the FTP protests in New York City as one of her examples. If those processes are already happening on the ground, are they happening within the discourse as well? The logic of commoning is the biggest threat to the current hegemonic fare evasion discourse. Anyone who places a different value on mobility by not paying, whether intentionally or not, is labeled as a folk devil to justify cracking down on them. It is essential that I include themes encompassing the debate over how public resources are distributed concerning fare evasion and its enforcement in my media content analysis.

Through my review of the literature, I have identified the major themes that constitute fare evasion research. The dominant themes of discourse within neoclassical transport studies on fare evasion are fare evader-oriented studies, economics, and technology. For critical transport
studies on fare evasion, transport justice, racial justice, affordability, and the distribution and management of public goods comprise the main themes of subversive discourse. For my research, analyzing my data from the lens of moral panic helps to fill in the gaps between the media's portrayal of the issue of fare evasion and its actual implications. Moral panic theory reveals how public discourse can be used as an informal mechanism of governance to shape public opinion and build consensus. Within this framework, specific actors portray social issues in ways that maintain the hegemony of neoliberal values, leading me to question how fare evasion is portrayed in the media and if those portrayals are employed to endorse particular urban actors' interests and values. My literature review shows that specific logics of moral panic are present in neoclassical transport studies on fare evasion. However, content analysis is necessary to determine if they are present in media discourse about fare evasion. Within the field of fare evasion research, discourse and public opinion have not been analyzed. My research aims to fill this gap by addressing how fare evasion is politicized as a discursive tool. The way the media portrays and discusses transport policies has important implications for their implementation. The way the public conceptualizes and discusses urban issues translates to the built environment.

Methodology

While my methodology is unique in regards to research investigating fare evasion, it is not uncommon within transportation studies. My guiding methodology is informed by studies within the field of transportation that use media discourses as a lens to understand the public's opinion about transport policies. My application of content analysis demonstrates the value I place on the influence of media. The literature review shows that my content analysis is informed by themes I identified in both neoclassical and critical transport studies on fare evasion. In addition to explaining the rationale behind my methodology in this section, I also detail how I conducted my content analysis and my semi-structured interviews. While my interview sample is small, I feel I chose the best methods to identify various media representations of fare evasion and the actors and incentives that prosper.

Methodological Approach

I have chosen media content analysis as my primary methodology because its interdisciplinary nature complements the interdisciplinary nature of urban research. Media content analysis enables a better understanding of the social dimension of urban issues, "journalism has social effects...it can reinforce beliefs...shape opinions...[or] at the very least [exert] influence" (Richardson 2007, 13). The definition of media content analysis I have applied is "A non-intrusive research method that allows examination of a wide range of data over an extensive period to identify popular discourses and their likely meanings." (Macnamara 2005, 6). Zaleckis et al. (2019) argue that content analysis can be a valuable method if utilized within the field of urban studies because its adaptability allows for it to be combined in a compatible manner with other methods. They describe how utilizing content analysis in a mixed-method framework provides inventive ways for urban researchers to gain a more complex understanding of the social dimensions of their research. This approach will help me better understand the social consequences of how fare evasion and its enforcement are portrayed in the media. However, despite content analysis's usefulness, Zaleckis et al. (2019) remark that it is still an uncommon method to be applied in urban studies research. Historically, in urban research, content analysis has been used for analyzing urban planning documents, policy documents,

zoning codes, and maps (Zaleckis et al., 2019). The use of content analysis is even rarer when it concerns urban research about transportation. However, a few researchers have used media content analysis to understand the broader societal implications of the media's portrayal of transportation policies.

Because researchers have established the media as the primary forum for setting new transportation policy agendas, media content analysis is the preferred approach to understanding those agendas' driving actors and intentions. Various researchers that engage with the sustainable mobility paradigm employ media content analysis to study how the media's representation of new sustainable transport policies influences public opinion. Both Ryley and Gjersoe (2006) and Rye, Gaunt, and Ison (2008) use media content analysis to analyze the negative outcome of the 2005 referendum for road pricing schemes in Edinburgh. In both papers, the authors thematically coded newspaper articles published in the months leading up to the referendum to understand the role media plays in shaping public opinion and influencing the future of sustainable transport policies. Using the previously mentioned papers as their methodological inspiration, Vigar, Shaw, and Swann (2011) use the Transport Innovation Fund bid for Greater Manchester as a case study to analyze how new transportation policies are depicted in the media. They justify their method of media content analysis by arguing that because the sustainable mobility paradigm questions the premises of traditional transport planning, new interdisciplinary methods are needed to research transportation as socially and culturally constructed. The media is a crucial avenue for conveying the proposals of policymakers to the public. Therefore, how these messages are conveyed helps to shape public opinion and behavior. Sequentially, public opinion also shapes public discourse, dictating what is achievable in the realm of transport policy (Vigar, Shaw, and Swann 2011). The authors suggest that more research needs to be conducted

regarding how transport issues are portrayed in the media, including "Where there are' silences." (Vigar, Shaw, Swann 2011, 478). It is these silences in Copenhagen's fare evasion discourse that makes it a relevant case study.

Media content analysis is also complementary to the use of a moral panic theoretical framework. While this is a rare combination in transportation studies, Kolaković-Bojović and Paraušić's (2020) introduce the application of media content analysis along with theorizations of moral panics as a lens through which to analyze transport issues. Kolaković-Bojović and Paraušić employ a media content analysis to determine if the tones used to portray e-scooters in the media are motivated by fear of a legitimate urban security threat or if they constitute a sensationalized moral panic. The moral panic framework facilitates a better understanding of specific media narrative's effects on the urban environment. I believe that adopting moral panic theory as a lens through which to analyze the results of my media content analysis of fare evasion discourse will help me to determine what interests are furthered by fare evasion's politicized portrayal. Is fare evasion a legitimate concern, or does it benefit certain actors if it is seen as a threat?

To structure my application of moral panic theory, I adhere to the hybrid model of moral panics developed by Klocke and Muschert (2010) (Appendix B). The model outlines and defines the phases of a moral panic, and the authors intend this to serve as a checklist and working method to practice moral panic research (Appendix B). Klocke and Muschert combine Cohen (1972) and Goode and Ben-Yehuda's (1994) definitions of moral panic to create a critical model that includes processes and characteristics. I use this model as a guide to evaluate the extent to which interests motivating media portrayals of fare evasion in New York City and Copenhagen can fit within the framework of a moral panic.

39

Methods

In order to analyze fare evasion discourse in the media from New York City and Copenhagen, I have chosen to take a qualitative mixed-methods approach. My primary method is media content analysis. I deductively code my data, which required creating a codebook before conducting content analysis (Appendix A). My codebook is comprised of themes, called nodes, present in the academic discourse about fare evasion analyzed in my literature review. I pulled themes from both the neoclassical transport literature and the critical transport literature to determine if any of these themes framed the media portrayal of fare evasion for my case studies. Next, I collected a sample of four hundred news articles that discuss fare evasion, two hundred from Copenhagen and two hundred from New York City, published from 2010 to 2021 (Appendix F). I chose this eleven-year interval to determine if specific urban events catalyzed the media's discussion of fare evasion and because a larger sample size facilitates the identification of patterns.

I collected the articles by searching in the archives of prominent newspapers and online news sources and Google News using the culturally relative keywords for each case study. In the case of New York City, I searched using the keywords "fare evasion," "fare beating," and "ticket control." For Copenhagen, I searched using the keywords "billetkontrol," "billetkontrollør," and "bøde." I then translated the articles from Copenhagen from Danish into English using Google Translate. To conduct my content analysis, I uploaded the articles onto NVivo, a computerassisted data analysis software that helped categorize the large amount of text I had collected. While coding the data sets, I used sentences and paragraphs as my units of analysis. I organized the results of my content analysis thematically. I then used theorizations of moral panic and the hybrid model of moral panics (Klocke and Muschert 2010) (Appendix B) to analyze the actors, the framings of fare evasion, and the interests that I had identified during the coding process.

In addition to media content analysis, I interviewed a small sample of actors in New York City and Copenhagen, resulting in six interviews. I chose to interview actors who were actively involved in discussions about fare evasion in their respective cities. While the media content analysis was based on my own personal interpretation of the data, I wanted to measure how my analysis of media portrayals of fare evasion compared with individual opinions of actors who had contributed to the fare evasion discourse themselves. I conducted semi-structured interviews because it allows interviewees to answer open-ended questions in depth. The semi-structured interview's flexible format is complementary to the exploratory nature of my research. Each interviewee was provided with a consent form beforehand. I prepared about ten questions for each interview; however, because the interviews were semi-structured, the topics could shift based on the interviewees' responses. I then transcribed the recordings of each interview. I analyzed them using the same code sheet I conducted my media content analysis with to see how the individual perspectives on these themes compared to the media portrayals.

Limitations

While I believe the methods I chose helped me conduct my research in the best possible manner, I faced limitations. The most significant limitation I faced was the extenuating circumstances of the COVID-19 pandemic. In both New York and especially in Copenhagen, many people were hesitant to participate in interviews despite being held online. PTCs and other actors in Copenhagen said they were too busy dealing with complications their organizations faced from COVID to have the time to speak with me. Many nonprofit organizations in New York provided me with similar responses. As a result, my pool of interviewees is relatively small. The small interviewee pool did forfeit the insights I could gain from a more representative interview set. However, the small number of interviewees allowed me to conduct more extended interviews and extract more detailed and complex individual perspectives that a more extensive data set might not have allowed.

Regarding the media content analysis, the most significant limitation is that I was the only researcher coding the data. The downside of this is that there were no other researchers to check my own biases. However, because I was the only researcher coding the data, I ensured that the coding was consistent. Additionally, as I cannot read or understand Danish, I had to resort to translating the articles online. This could have potentially resulted in mistranslations or the loss of meaning to specific phrases. While I do think I was still able to understand the most critical aspects of the Danish articles, I may not have been able to pick up on the nuances or specific cultural meanings that would be apparent to fluent Danish speakers. Despite the limitations, my methodology and methods are the best suited to investigate different media portrayals of fare evasion and the actors and interests that benefit from them.

Results

I began this research project by exploring how fare evasion is framed and portrayed in the media as well as what interests are furthered by such portrayals of fare evasion. In order to answer these questions, I conducted a media content analysis of relevant news articles as well as semi-structured interviews with invested actors as outlined in the methodology chapter. This chapter contains the presentation of my findings resulting from the coding. The results for each case are presented side by side and organized thematically. I begin by highlighting the major

themes in the media I discovered through my coding. I then describe what the data from my coding indicates about those themes as well as the opinions my interviewees expressed about said themes.

It is important to note that the news articles published about fare evasion in New York City are on average longer than those published about fare evasion in Copenhagen. As a result, there are a higher number of references coded for the case of New York City than Copenhagen. "References coded" refers to the number of sections of text that have been coded at a particular node. When combining the data sets from both cases there are a total of 3,819 references coded. However, only 1,009 of those references coded are from Copenhagen's data set while 2,810 of those references coded are from New York's data set. This limits the extent of comparisons I can make between the data from the two cities because I do not want to skew the results due to instances of overrepresentation. Therefore, instead of comparing the number of referenced coded I calculate the percentage each node makes up of the total references coded in each specific case and then compare those percentages.

Major Themes

I used NVivo to run several different queries that organize the data and help me identify patterns more easily. I determined which five parent nodes had the most aggregate references coded to identify the most common themes that characterize fare evasion discourse for each case study. To do this, I used calculated how many references I had coded for each node. Table 1 shows the number of aggregate references coded for each parent node, while the references directly coded for each parent and child node, can be seen in Appendix C.

Nodes	Aggregate References Coded for Copenhagen	Aggregate References Coded for New York City	Total
Crime	160	653	813
Security	66	119	185
Morality	118	101	219
Technological	92	110	202
Economics	105	352	457
Civil society	21	193	214
Transport justice	19	312	331
Race	9	232	241
Class	40	198	238
Immigration	19	31	50
Deterrence	41	96	137
+ refers to fare	25	29	54
evaders			
- refers to fare	73	86	159
evaders			
+ refers to	60	56	116
controllers			
- refers to	68	115	183
controllers			
+ refers to PTC	25	71	96
- refers to PTC	68	56	124
(Total)	1009	2810	3819
Source: Author.	I		

Table 1: Number of Aggregate References Coded at Each Parent Node

Source: Author.

As evident in Table 1, the five parent nodes with the most frequent references coded in the data set for New York City were "crime," "economics," "transport justice," "race," and "class." In the case of Copenhagen, the five parent nodes with the most frequent references coded were "crime," "morality," "economics," "technological," and "negatively refers to fare evaders".

The remainder of the results section is organized into thematic subsections, one for each of the top five most frequently referenced nodes for both cases, except for "negatively refers to fare evaders" in the case of Copenhagen because I consider the negative and positive portrayal nodes as attitudes rather than topical themes. Results regarding each node will be presented for both cases, even if said node was not one of the cases' top five. As stated earlier, absences in discourse also have importance and will be presented as results.

Each subsection will begin with the results of the matrix coding query I conducted for each case. The matrix coding query highlights and records the number of intersections coded between that subsection's theme and the remaining nodes in the codebook. I only present the top five intersections most frequently coded. These intersections represent the co-occurrence of themes. The co-occurrence of themes represents discursive frameworks within which fare evasion is discussed in the media and can illuminate how each theme is discursively employed to further a specific objective.

Crime

New York City

"Crime" was the node with the most aggregate references coded in the data set from New York, comprising 23.24% of all references coded for the case. Refer to Table 2 in Appendix C for the number of references directly coded for each parent and child node. Table 2 depicts the nodes that had the most frequently coded co-occurrences with "crime."

Table 2: Most Frequently Coded Co-occurrences With "Crime", New York City

Nodes

Number of Coded Intersections with "Crime"

Negatively refers to fare evaders	137
Negatively refers to controllers	129
Deterrence	121
Race	82
Positively refers to PTC	81

Source: Author.

The co-occurrences of the nodes "crime" and "negatively refers to controllers" were often located near co-occurrences of "crime" and "deterrence." The text coded at these intersections contained discourses that used said themes as a framework to justify the presence of fare enforcement by arguing that crime on public transportation was rising due to the bad behavior of fare evaders. I found that this narrative was employed most often after the 2018 announcement that the MTA would add 500 more police officers/controllers to the system. Many articles defended the decision of an increase in police presence by claiming crime was rising dramatically; however, journalists did not use any sources to back up these claims. Several articles, especially from the right-leaning *City Journal*, likened the state of crime on today's public transport to the conditions of the 1970s when crime was significantly higher. This line of argumentation claimed that fare evasion was the causation of crime and danger in the subways. One of the most frequent patterns the texts coded at these intersections would follow was the

presentation of an individual arrested for fare evasion and then later revealed to be wanted for murder or robbery, illegal guns, or narcotics.

Several of my interviewees did not trust these narratives. Interviewee A (Appendix D) felt that the state created and used these narratives about fare evasion as an excuse to be tough on crime and to prevent other stories about the MTA's poor quality of services from circulating. Interviewee E, Kafui Attoh (Appendix D), was skeptical about the narratives reporting the rising crime to justify more controllers. He recalled how during the pandemic, when MTA ridership levels were at an all-time low, the MTA police announced that they were officially adding the additional controllers. Attoh argued that for people who followed MTA news, the decision did not add up, "Most narratives around crime, broken windows policing, community policing, they do not really make much sense apart from people's perception of safety." Attoh referred to how Wilson Kelling himself admitted that broken windows policing did not reduce crime, but it reduced the perception of crime. Interviewee C (Appendix D) agreed that broken windows policing was influencing the nature of fare enforcement based on the conversations with his sources who remembered the state of the subway system in the 1970s and viewed fare enforcement as a way to prevent dangerous people from using public transit. However, not all of the text coded at crime contained narratives supporting policing.

The high number of co-occurrences between "crime" and "race" resulted from narratives that questioned the ethics of policing New York City. While coding my data, I noticed that significantly more articles were written in 2017 and onwards. Attoh (Appendix D) attributed this uptick in fare evasion discourse to the Manhattan DA's decision to stop criminally prosecuting fare evasion. He felt that the national discussion of police and racial profiling in the wake of Ferguson had informed the debate over fare evasion. Attoh stated that the discourse was comprised of two sides: those who were worried about the budget and those who were worried about police targeting low-income people of color for fare evasion.

Media discourse from the latter side contained examples of NYPD and MTA police racially profiling riders of color, accounting for the high number of co-occurrences between "crime" and "negatively refers to controller." According to Interviewee D (Appendix D), community advocates were the main actors pushing back against narratives of rising crime. In response to the MTA's decision to add 500 more police officers, he described how the discourse regarding fare evasion became more intense and adversarial. Community advocates raised awareness about policing issues regarding the control of fare evasion to improve accessibility, and as a result, this narrative became more visible in the media. Interviewee A (Appendix D) described how videos of police brutality against riders and vendors of color in the subways went viral after the MTA crackdown on fare evasion. The text coded at these nodes frequently contained links to said videos. Interviewee B (Appendix D) said that sharing these videos depicting racial profiling and police violence also coincided with people recounting their own negative experiences with fare enforcement.

In order to determine the validity of claims in the discourse about crime in New York City's subways, I gathered information from the MTA about yearly arrest records. According to the MTA's reports of arrests for offenses described in administrative code 14-150(d) occurring in the transit jurisdiction calendar years 2015-2020 (the archive does not go back further than 2015), crime has steadily been declining each year (Table 3). Additionally, the MTA claims that assaults reported by New York City transit workers have increased by 15% in the past four years ("Governor Cuomo Announces Agreement" 2019). However, I was unable to confirm this data on their website because they only provide statistics on assaults reported by transit workers for the current week. I submitted a FOIL request to access the archived data but I never received a reply.

Table 3: Criminal Arrests in the MTA Transit System From 2015 to 2020

Year	Number of Arrests
------	-------------------

2015	1,337
2016	1,259
2017	1,211
2018	1,110
2019	925
2020	571

Source: Data from "Transit/Bus Crime Reports." 2021. NYPD. 2021. <u>https://www1.nyc.gov/site/nypd/stats/reports-analysis/transit-bus.page</u>.

Copenhagen

"Crime" was the node with the most aggregate references coded in the data set from Copenhagen, comprising 15.86% of all references coded for the case. Refer to Table 1 in Appendix C for the number of references directly coded for each parent and child node. Table 4 depicts the nodes with the most frequently coded co-occurrences with "crime."

49
46
26
20
20

Table 4: Most Frequently Coded Co-Occurrences With "Crime", Copenhagen

Number of Coded Intersections with "Crime"

Source: Author.

Nodes

I found that the co-occurrence of "crime" and "negatively refers to fare evaders" frames the vast majority of fare evasion discourse in the media in Copenhagen. I most frequently coded these intersections when reading narratives about fare evaders assaulting controllers. Throughout the eleven years, the articles from the data set were published, these narratives remained dominant. The most notable of these narratives was a print series titled "The Disrespectful Danes," which documented the verbal and physical violence that public employees, especially controllers, in Denmark experience. These articles followed a pattern. They began by going into detail about a specific case of assault that a controller experienced at the hands of a fare evade, whether verbal or physical. In most cases, only the controller was interviewed. The controller would describe their fear and pain throughout the incident, and in turn, the journalist would commend them for their bravery and dedication to the job. The articles often ended with a plea to the Danish public to be more respectful to public servants. These narratives were also frequently framed by "security" because due to the high rates of assaults fare controllers experienced, Movia invested in body cameras for every inspector that would only be activated if the controller felt threatened. Subsequent articles would report on how the cameras had affected the rate of assaults.

Occasionally, some articles announced that assaults against controllers had decreased or increased by a certain percentage. However, they failed to reference the actual numbers they based the percentage on. Additionally, the journalists would cite Movia as their source for the data on assaults. However, the article never published the actual data, and Movia does not make it public. When searching for statistics on assaults and crime happening within the public transportation system, I could not find anything publicly available on any of the PTCs' websites. After contacting Movia, DSB, and Metroselskabet, I only received an answer from the latter. They informed me that they do not keep any record of crime on the metro and that the police would keep any of those statistics. I subsequently contacted the police requesting this information multiple times and never received a reply.

Economics and Class

New York City

"Economics" was the theme with the second most aggregate references coded, comprising 12.53% of all references coded for the case. In this section, I have included "class," the node with the fifth most aggregated references coded, comprising 7.05% of all references coded for the case, because a lot of the narratives coded at that node intersect with text coded at "economics." This is apparent when looking at the co-occurrences for both significant themes, as shown in Tables 5 and 6. Refer to Tables 10 and 18 in Appendix C for the number of references directly coded for each parent and child node. Table 5: Most Frequently Coded Co-occurrences with "Economics", New York City

Number of Coded Intersections with "Economics"

Transport justice	81
Class	80
Crime	76
Class/affordability	74
Deterrence	64
Source: Author.	

Table 6: Most Frequently Coded Co-occurrences With "Class", New York City

Nodes	Number of Coded Intersections with "Class"
Transport justice	129
Economics	80
Economics/affordability	73
Transport Justice/affordability	69
Transport Justice/inequality	67
Source: Author	

Source: Author.

Nodes

The high rate of co-occurrences between "economics" and "deterrence" is strongly related to the large number of direct references coded at the child node "debt" (Table 10, Appendix C). A pattern I saw emerging in the articles throughout my coding was that each year in a press conference, the MTA would announce how much revenue they lost due to fare evasion. The press would continue to quote that number in various contexts for the following year. These numbers were then used repeatedly in the media to validate narratives that justified increased spending on deterrence. Not only were these numbers cited in articles to justify more controllers, but these numbers were also used to blame fare evaders for the MTA's large amounts of debt overall.

However, there were articles that questioned the credibility of the amount of revenue loss announced by Cuomo, a sentiment echoed by my interviewees. Interviewee D argued that the MTA was scapegoating their problems by focusing on lost revenue from fare evasion. Additionally, he stated that the numbers the MTA used were not credible and should not be reported by the media or used to justify "funding for police that would somehow magically reclaim that number." (Appendix D). Attoh (Appendix D) concurred and noted that the cost of the additional cops hired to crack down on fare evasion versus how much money the MTA claimed they were going to reclaim did not add up. He continued to explain that he felt that no one knew the exact number of revenue loss from fare evasion and that the model the MTA relied on was insufficient. The MTA statistics' lack of credibility was exposed in an official capacity when the Office of the New York State Comptroller conducted an audit of the MTA fare evasion enforcement program. The audit report revealed that the MTA had greatly underrepresented the program's initial costs as they added more police than agreed upon. The report concluded that the MTA fare evasion enforcement program was ineffective at reducing fare evasion losses (DiNapoli 2021).

I gathered financial data disclosed on the MTA's website to compare the narratives coded at "economics" to the PTC's actual financial situation. I was only able to access the MTA's adopted budgets from 2011-2020. From 2011 to 2019, the percentage of income coming from ticket fares hovered around 40%. The major exception was 2020 when the percentage dropped to 10% due to the pandemic (Table 1, Appendix E). Over the past decade, the MTA total budget steadily increased from around \$11.9 billion in 2010 to \$17.2 billion in 2020 (Table 2, Appendix E). The revenue losses from fare evasion from 2019, a reported \$300 million, contrasted against the 2019 budget and farebox revenue reveal that alleged revenue loss as a result of fare evasion accounted for .018% of the total budget and .05% of the farebox revenue for 2019. Additionally, the MTA is in a massive amount of debt. The current reported figure for their total debt is \$44.97 billion (("Financial and Budget Statements" 2021). The alleged \$300 million in revenue loss accounted for .007% of the MTA's total debt. When asked about the discrepancy between these numbers and the MTA's narratives, Attoh (Appendix D) explained that sometimes the fare realistically has little to do with the economics of transit. He elaborated that the debate is not entirely about finances and can become symbolic of all other sorts of urban challenges.

In the opinions of my interviewees, there were a variety of motivations that underlie the narratives put forth by the MTA about revenue losses due to fare evasion. Interviewee A (Appendix D) explained that in his view, fare evasion is primarily discussed in the media when the MTA tries to convince the public it is the primary transport issue they should be worried in order to divert attention away from more complex problems within the MTA. Interviewee B (Appendix D) felt that the MTA's narratives about fare evasion were popularized in the media at strategic times such as elections and budget decisions. She said the narrative she saw from the MTA most was that if New Yorkers' wanted the MTA to function then they needed to pay for it with their fares. But in Interviewee B's opinion that was not how their funding worked because it was really about how the government allocated tax money. She flipped the narrative by arguing that the MTA should spend their money on hiring more employees to service public transportation instead of buying riot shields for the police (Appendix D).

In New York's data set, there were many references directly coded at "spending" (Table 10, Appendix E). Much of the text coded at "spending" was when transit activists and advocates

used the media to demonstrate that the MTA's increased policing and public safety spending negatively impacted low-income communities of color. Activists and advocates argued that fare enforcement was an irresponsible way to invest public resources. Attoh expressed how difficult it is to overlook such imbalances in what the state does and does not prioritize, saying they often prioritized safety over mobility, "And it's not really safety, it's the perception of safety. Putting money towards making people feel safer as opposed to putting money towards something that actually materially impacts people's lives and their ability to get from point A to point B seems absurd." (Appendix D). Media narratives coded at "affordability" elaborate on the importance of prioritizing accessible mobility.

A large number of co-occurrences between "economics," "transport justice," "class," "crime," and different "affordability" child nodes were located near each other in the texts. The intersections of these nodes frame media narratives that illustrate how fare evasion frame fare evasion as a class issue based on economic inequality. Within this framework, fare evasion is portrayed as a decision that low-income riders are forced to make to sustain their lives in the city because they do not have the resources to pay the \$2.75 fare. Articles coded at these intersections included interviews with low income transit users that contextualized their economic circumstances and explained the decision-making process behind evading the fare. Actors putting forth these media narratives are often activists, advocates, or politicians promoting the Fair Fares program. One such actor, Interviewee D (Appendix D), argued that the MTA views fare evaders as people trying to cheat the system because they do not understand the significant role of financial need and hardship in individual's day to day lives. In his opinion the two ends of the fare evasion discourse spectrum were those who wanted to incest in keeping out the people who are unable to pay and those that want to know how to invest in increasing the accessibility of public transportation for all New Yorkers. He remarked that people who agree with the latter side of discourse intuitively feel that fare evasion is an affordability issue, "Fare collection systems historically are inadequate, inequitable, and those are the problems we need to have discourse around." (Appendix D). Interviewee D argued that advocates promoted fare evasion discourse around affordability in order to get the public to question how the state allocates public resources.

Copenhagen

"Economics" was the node with the third most aggregated references coded for the data set from Copenhagen, comprising 10.41% of all references coded for the case. "Class" was not one of the top five major themes in the data set from Copenhagen. In fact, "class" only made up 3.96% of all references coded for Copenhagen. However, as shown in Tables 7 and 8, references that I coded at "class" often intersected with references that I coded at "economics." Refer to Tables 9 and 17 in Appendix C to see the number of references directly coded for each parent node and child node.

Table 7: Most Frequently Coded Co-occurrences With "Economics", Copenhagen

Nodes Number of Coded Intersections with "Economics"

Negatively refers to fare evaders	27
Class	23
Morality	19
Positively refers to controllers	17
Affordability	16

Source: Author.

Table 8: Most Frequently Coded Co-occurrences	with "Class", Copenhagen
---	--------------------------

Table 8: Most Frequently Coded Co-occurrences with Class, Cope		
Nodes	Number of Coded Intersections with "Class"	
Economics	23	
Economics	23	
Economics/affordability	16	
Transport Justice	12	
Economics/debt	11	
Morality	9	
Source: Author.		
564100. 1141101.		

The co-occurrences between "negatively refers to fare evaders" and "economics" were coded in texts containing narratives that sensationalized individual cases of extreme fare evasion and debt. Interviewee F, Rasmus Markussen, (Appendix D) clarified that the debate in the media over fare evasion emphasized the most outlandish individual cases. Articles coded at this intersection followed the same pattern. They would begin by announcing that a fare evader had been arrested or brought to court for "stealing access" to public transportation. Often the fare evaders at the center of these cases would be homeless. Next, the articles would announce the shocking amount of debt these evaders owed to the PTC after years of evasion, representing the high number of references directly coded at "debt" (Table 9, Appendix C). The amount of debt always exceeded DKK 100,000. Narratives reflecting the co-occurrences between "economics" and "morality" would also be used in these stories to paint the fare evader as an immoral person for stealing such an amount of fares. In turn, the fare controllers were rewarded for catching these thieves, contributing to the co-occurrences of "economics" and "positively refers to controllers." These articles were relatively short and usually did not include interviews with the fare evader or other actors. It is important to note that these articles did not have references to "class"; there was never any question why the riders had come to decide to evade the fare.

The majority of co-occurrences between "economics" and "class" were coded in articles about homeless fare evaders and were also related to references coded at "affordability." However, affordability was not a common topic among Copenhagen's fare evasion discourse. One of the few narratives that included mentions of affordability was present in a handful of articles that discussed the large amount of debt that the homeless owed to the PTCs. These articles also included debates over the potential solution of providing the homeless a free fair. Several articles discussed the free fare for the homeless proposed by the Social Democrats that would cover one to two zones, with any other travel being an additional cost. The narratives within these articles arguing in favor of a free fare for homeless riders represent the cooccurrences of "class" and "transport justice." However, the reduced fair for the homeless had not been successful in parliament. One reasoning against it that I saw referenced repeatedly was that it would not be fair to other paying passengers to provide homeless people with a free fare, another example of the co-occurrence between "economics" and "morality." Another reasoning was that politicians and the PTCs felt that it was not the responsibility of the PTC to help the homeless, which represents the co-occurrence between "class" and "morality."

It is hard to determine how much the PTCs in Copenhagen are financially affected by fare evasion because this data is not made publicly available. Neither Movia, the Metro, nor DSB provides public records about fare evasion rates or revenue losses resulting from fare evasion. When I requested this information from each PTC, I was denied. Similarly, the PTCs also denied Interviewee C (Appendix D) access to financial fare evasion records when she requested them for her thesis. According to Markussen (Appendix D), there has been contestation over whether the rising number of controllers and the amount of fines given out is justified. According to Markussen, some speculate whether the increased control is a strategy to raise income for the PTCs. He described how Passagerpuslen had repeatedly requested that the PTCs release information on finances regarding fare evasion, but the PTCs refused to cooperate, confirming his suspicion that they were doing controls to make a profit. When Passagerpulsen's funding ran out in 2018, several PTCs tried to convince parliament not to fund them again "because the transport authorities are very loyal to the political level and get annoyed if we like complain about something that is really about public funding or money from the political level." (Appendix D). Besides the articles about the potential free fare for homeless users there were not debates over public funding in Copenhagen's case study.

Metroselskabet was the only PTC I was able to acquire financial statistics from specifically regarding their operations in Copenhagen. Both Movia and DSB run operations in other parts of Denmark as well. From 2010 to 2019 Metroselskabet's total operating income increased from DKK 863,675,000 DKK to DKK 1,944,982,000 (Table 4, Appendix E). In 2019 their farebox revenue was DKK 1,154,000,000 which amounts to 59.33% of their total operating income (Table 3, Appendix E). It is important to note that the total operating income does not include the subsidies given to the metro by its owners, the Copenhagen municipality, and the state (Table 5, Appendix E). According to an email from Metroselskabet with a list of basic PTC statistics they estimate that only 1% of riders evade the fare. I then calculated an estimation of how much revenue they would lose. According to Metroselskabet, there were 78.8 million passengers in 2019, which means that each passenger contributed about DKK 14.65 to the total farebox revenue that year. If one percent of 78.8 million passengers evaded the fare, that would be a loss of DKK 11,544,200 or .0059% of the total operating income for 2019.

Morality

New York City

"Morality" only comprised 3.59% of references coded for New York City's data set, and therefore it does not count as one of the five major themes for the case. The parent node "morality" itself had significantly more references directly coded than either of its child nodes, "free-riding" or "cheat" (Table 6, Appendix C). Table 9 depicts the nodes with the most frequent co-occurrences with "morality."

Nodes	Number of Coded Intersections with "Morality"
Negatively refers to fare evaders	47
Positively refers to controllers	39
Deterrence	33
Crime	30
Positively refers to PTC	19

Table 9: Most Frequently Coded Co-occurrences with "Morality", New York City

Source: Author.

Many of the narratives that include references coded at "morality" have already been introduced in the section on "crime." The co-occurrence of "morality" and "negatively refers to fare evaders" is often present in narratives where there are also co-occurrences between "morality and "crime." In these narratives, fare evasion is framed as a crime and the evader as an immoral criminal. This can be seen in the narrative outlined in the "crime" section that uses individual examples of fare evaders who were arrested and then charged with more serious crimes to characterize fare evasion and its perpetrators as dangerous and immoral. Another narrative that contains co-occurrences of "morality" and "negatively refers to fare evaders" frames fare evasion as an act that is unfair to paying riders. Articles containing this narrative frequently blame increased fare prices, poor service, or infrastructural issues on fare evasion and claim that these are not things paying riders deserve to experience.

The narratives mentioned in the previous paragraph often end with co-occurrences of "morality" and "positively refers to controllers," "positively refers to PTC," and "deterrence." As they frame fare evasion as an immoral act, they provide the control of fare evasion as the solution and those who carry out the control as moral and honorable people. "Positively refers to

PTC" comes into the narrative because the PTC is painted as an organization that only has the public's best interest at heart by promoting deterrence measures to get back the lost revenue from fare evasion for the paying riders.

Copenhagen

"Morality" was the node with the second most referenced codes, comprising 11.69% of all references coded for the case. The parent node "morality" itself had more references directly coded than its child nodes. The child node "cheat" also had a significant number of references directly coded (Table 5, Appendix C). Table 10 shows the nodes with the most co-occurrences with "morality."

Table 10: Most Frequently Coded Co-occurrences with "Morality", CopenhagenNodesNumber of Coded Intersections with "Morality"

Negatively refers to fare evaders	45
Positively refers to controllers	27
Negatively refers to controllers	27
Positively refers to fare evaders	20
Crime	20

Source: Author.

As mentioned in the earlier section on "crime," there is a large number of co-occurrences between "morality" and "crime." The narratives about the high rates of fare evaders assaulting ticket controllers were also framed by "morality" because they contextualize the fare evader as someone immoral enough to cheat the PTC, so they have no ethical qualms about violently attacking someone. Another narrative concerning "morality" was related to" positively portraying fare evaders." The media would use individual cases of fare evasion as an example in an article. Articles would vindicate the fare evader by showing they had good intentions and that they had evaded the fare accidentally because they did not understand the zone system, or their phone with the electronic ticket died. These articles would often portray the fare controllers as too harsh and push the controllers to understand the context of individual cases of fare evasion. These narratives contain references coded at "morality" because the majority of instances where there are articles portraying fare evaders in a good light make a point to note that it is because the evader had moral intentions. Markussen (Appendix D) explained that one of Passagerpulsen's goals is for controllers to pay attention to evaders' intentions so that users are not punished for mistakes when they had no intention to cheat. These are the narratives that also contain the most co-occurrences for "morality" and "negatively refers to controllers" or "negatively refers to PTC" because, in these instances, they judge the controllers and PTC as being too aggressive in giving out fines.

Transport Justice and Race

New York City

"Transport justice" was the theme with the third most frequently referenced codes, comprising 11.10% of all references coded for the case. Because of its intersectional nature, it is a theme that has many co-occurrences and overlaps with many of the themes I chose as codes, as can be seen in Table 11. One of the themes that had the most overlapping narratives with "transport justice" was "race," the node with the fourth most references in the case of New York City, comprising 8.26% of all references coded for the case. Table 12 shows the nodes with the most co-occurrences with "race." Refer to Tables 14 and 16 in Appendix C for the exact number of references coded for each parent and child node.

Table 11: Most Frequently Coded Co-occurrences With "Transport Justice", New York City

Nodes Number of Coded Intersections with "Transport justice"

Class	128
Race	94
Negatively Refers to Controllers	88
Economics	81
Crime and Positively Refers to Evaders	78
Source: Author.	

Nodes	Number of Coded Intersections with "Race"
Transport Justice	94
Crime	82
Transport Justice/inequality and Negatively Refers to	81
Controllers	
Police	56
Class	55

Table 12: Most Frequently Coded Co-occurrences with "Race", New York City

Source: Author.

The narratives containing the co-occurrences of "transport justice" and "class" have already been briefly discussed in the section on "economics" and "class." These narratives define fare evasion as a class issue based on economic inequalities. Articles coded with intersections for "transport justice" and "class" describe how for low-income riders, the decision to evade the fare stems from issues of affordability, not ethics. These articles also often contain co-occurrences between "transport justice" and "positively refers to fare evaders" because they humanize the fare evader and do not contain negative judgments.

There are also a large number of co-occurrences between "race" and "class." The narratives containing these co-occurrences argue that it is specifically low-income people of color that controllers unfairly target. These articles frame fare evasion and its control as an issue producing racial and economic inequalities that are intertwined. To justify this argument, the articles cite the statistics from "The Cost of 2.75", the report I mentioned in the case study introduction, which documents the racially and economically biased geographies of fare enforcement in Brooklyn (Stolper and Jones 2017). This report is also widely used in articles as a jumping point to connect the themes of "transport justice" and "race."

The majority of the co-occurrences between "transport justice" and "race" also include the theme of "crime." Transit activists and advocates mainly put forward narratives that are framed by these themes. Texts coded at this intersection contain narratives that relate the consequences of fare enforcement to broader social justice issues, including racial justice. Often the first step of these articles would be to expose the ways Black riders are targeted by the police, as I previously discussed in the "crime" section. One of the nodes that I found was used to frame this narrative was "criminalization." News articles would quote or reference advocates and activists arguing that arresting or even issuing civil summons for fare evasion criminalized lowincome people of color in the city, feeding into the criminal justice system at large in New York. When asked about discourse regarding transport justice in relation to fare evasion, Attoh's response demonstrated the critical thematic link between race, crime, and transport justice, "There's been a lot of attention to discrimination, policing, and mass incarceration, and the overloaded judicial system in New York. Let's say you get caught with fare evasion and you were fined, and you don't pay the fine, so you have to go to court and take work off to go to court, and it's this long Kafka-esque nightmare." (Appendix D) This narrative reminds readers that it is not as simple as just paying the fine, fare enforcement has consequences that can disproportionately affect specific riders.

Also accounting for the co-occurrences of "transport justice," "race," and "crime" were stories covering the FTP protests in 2019. Many articles included interviews with the organizers who explained how their demands to get police/controllers out of the MTA were tied to the BLM movement. Protesters interviewed at the FTP demonstrations explained how their calls for the defunding of police and prison abolition were related to fare evasion. When citing the motivation behind his advocacy work, Interviewee D (Appendix D) said that a fundamental reason for making transit more affordable was to interrupt the pipeline of the criminal justice system. When discussing the importance of discourse that appeared in the media due to the FTP actions, Interviewee B said she was glad the protests happened because it opened New Yorkers' eyes to what was happening behind the headlines and challenged the MTA's narratives. She argued that transport injustices needed to be exposed in order to right them, "I think anytime we can turn the spotlight on the MTA and be like 'Hey we are watching you.', I think is important." (Appendix D). Transparency and accountability were concepts brought up by advocates and activists repeatedly in narratives characterized by transport justice.

The FTP movement lost momentum as a result of COVID-19 in the spring of 2020. Public transportation services, as well as funding, were cut drastically. Interviewee A (Appendix D) described how fare evasion discourse had been a dwindling presence in the media because the people who influenced media narratives in the city no longer rode the train due to the pandemic. The majority of the people left riding public transportation during the pandemic were lowincome people of color working essential jobs. Interviewee D admitted that the people in power have not reframed how they view fare evasion. Even though they may understand the political cost of ignoring the harmful actions of the police, narratives supporting public safety and police on public transit are still dominant. Though he admitted the FTP protests did not translate into policy changes he did say that now more than before, the voices calling for a shift in fare evasion discourse are louder, "It feels like it's more of a talking point to get people to understand what access should look like and feel like." (Appendix D). Not all of my interviewees thought that the impact of the FTP actions were purely discursive. Attoh (Appendix D) felt that it was transit activists' and advocate's task to connect transit issues to other struggles taking place in the city. Interviewee B concurred, claiming that fare evasion discourse characterized by transit justice in tandem with the FTP actions helped to lay the groundwork for the larger BLM protests that took place in the summer of 2020 in the wake of George Floyd's murder, "The MTA type protests ended when coronavirus started, but then all of those pages and connections and sharing of news were already in place to talk about race issues in policing." (Appendix D).

Copenhagen

"Transport justice" and "race" were not nodes commonly coded in the case of Copenhagen. "Transport justice" only accounted for 1.88% of total references for Copenhagen, and "race" accounted for 0.89%. Refer to Tables 13 and 15 in Appendix C for the exact number of references directly coded for each parent and child node. Tables 13 and 14 depict the nodes with the most co-occurrences with "transport justice" and "race," respectively.

	1 5
Economics	12
Class	12
Economics/affordability	8
Class/affordablity	8
Economics/debt	6
Source: Author.	

Table 13: Most Frequently Coded Co-occurrences with "Transport Justice", Copenhagen

Number of Coded Intersections with "Transport justice"

Table 14: Most Frequently Coded Co-occurrences with "Race", Copenhagen

Nodes	Number of Coded Intersections with "Race"
Negatively refers to controllers	3
Negatively refers to PTC	2
Crime	2
Crime/violence	2
Transport Justice	1
Courses Authon	

Source: Author.

Nodes

The very few instances of references I coded at "race" came from three articles. Two of the articles discuss controllers racially profiling riders for fare evasion. One of the articles discusses a controller who was subjected to a racist assault by a passenger. The controller claimed that she received no support from her employer, DSB, and that they have ignored the racial discrimination.

The few articles coded at "transport justice" contained the narratives about potential free fares for homeless users. Outside of those narratives, themes of transport justice were absent.

When I asked Markussen (Appendix D) about the state of transit activism and transport justice in Copenhagen, he said that transit activism is mainly organized around environmental issues and has never addressed fare evasion and control issues.

Technological

New York City

In the case of New York City, the node "technological" only accounted for 3.91% of total references coded for the case, and as a result, it is not one of the five major themes. To see the exact number of references directly coded at the parent and child nodes, refer to Table 8 in Appendix C. Table 15 shows the nodes with the most co-occurrences with "technological."

 Table 15: Most Frequently Coded Co-occurrences with "Technological", New York City

 Nodes
 Number of Coded Intersections with "Technological"

Deterrence	27
Security	27
Negatively refers to fare evaders	25
Positively refers to controllers	21
Crime	21

Source: Author.

Text coded with the co-occurrence of "technological" and "deterrence" contained suggestions of best practices for minimizing fare evasion. Many of these stories were also coded at "material." A typical storyline was about the emergency exit gates in the subway. These articles outlined the many ways fare evaders use the gates to sneak into the subway. Suggestions for further deterrence included permanently locking the gates, adding a loud alarm, or supervising them with a police officer. There were also stories depicting the ways transport activists chained the gates open during the FTP protests. A storyline also coded at "material" covered the changing status of the number of doors open on the buses during boarding as a potential deterrence factor. Many articles blamed the back-door boarding COVID policy as the reason so many people evaded the fare. The co-occurrence between "technological" and "deterrence" also contained references coded at "security." The child node "surveillance" was referenced a large number of times in articles discussing the MTA's decision to increase camera surveillance in busses and subways as a method of deterrence that would increase public safety.

Copenhagen

"Technological" was the node with the fourth most aggregated references coded in the data set for Copenhagen, comprising 9.12% of all references coded for the case. To see the exact number of references directly coded for each parent and child node, refer to Table 7 in Appendix C. Table 16 shows the nodes with the most co-occurrences with "technological."

Nodes	Number of Coded Intersections with "Technological"
Security	22
Negatively refers to fare evaders	16
Negativerly refers to PTC	15
Deterrence	12
Crime, Positively Refers to Controllers, and Positively	9
Refers to PTC	

Table 16: Most Frequently Coded Co-occurrences with "Technological", Copenhagen

Source: Author.

The majority of stories containing co-occurrences between "technological" and "security" have already been referred to in the section on "crime." These are the narratives discussing the body cameras worn by controllers to protect themselves from assaults from riders. The narratives follow the line of argument that increased surveillance will increase the level of public safety.

Many references directly coded at "fare collection system" are from articles covering the controversy over Copenhagen's fare collection system. Various articles describe how complicated Copenhagen's multiple zone system is for passengers to navigate. These articles are some of the same ones mentioned in the section on morality coded as "positively refer to fare evaders." The articles demonstrate how the passengers never intended to evade the fare but that the zone system was so confusing that they bought the wrong tickets incidentally. The zone system is not the only part of the fare collection system to blame. There is also discussion about the failures of the mobile Rejsekort and technological issues passengers have faced while trying
to show their tickets to controllers. Additionally, several articles were coded as "material" that discussed changes in policies about the number of doors open on busses during COVID.

Discussion

While my content analysis demonstrates the different ways in which fare evasion is framed and portrayed in the media and by which actors, my subsequent interpretation of those results helps to answer what interests are furthered by such portrayals. I analyze portrayals of fare evasion framed by each major theme alongside theorizations of moral panics to identify motivations behind particular portrayals. I then use the hybrid model of moral panics (Klocke and Muschert 2010) (Appendix B) to make sense of the answers to my research question and to determine whether or not the fare evasion discourse for each case can be characterized as a moral panic. Lastly, I introduce my hypothesis that was based upon my conclusions from the results.

Crime

In the case of both New York City and Copenhagen, the majority of narratives about fare evasion concerning crime can be characterized as hegemonic fare evasion discourse. In both cities, actors such as the PTCs and the police used the media to frame fare evasion as a dangerous crime and portray fare evaders as dangerous criminals. In the media in New York City, narratives supporting this framing of fare evasion used individual and exceptional cases of evaders who were also wanted for more severe crimes to create a perception of danger and evoke emotional responses from the public. Similarly, in Copenhagen, media narratives that centered individual cases of fare evaders assaulting controllers as evidence of a national problem characterized fare evaders as a group the public should fear. These portrayals of fare evaders contribute to the construction of fare evaders as folk devils, a deviant group that threatens society. However, in the case of New York City, the profile of the evader/folk devil was more specific because it was racialized. I believe the fare evader/folk devil profile was not as explicitly racialized in Copenhagen because, in Denmark, there is not the same context racial historical context.

Media narratives in New York City and Copenhagen rely on ideologies and pseudoscience to promote the urban myth that fare evasion is a threat to public safety. The ideology that this myth mainly rests on is the theory of broken windows policing. As mentioned by several interviewees, the framing of fare evasion as a dangerous crime is grounded in the style of broken windows thinking. In this framework, fare evasion is portrayed as a gateway crime to more serious crimes such as murder or assault, two examples given in New York City and Copenhagen, respectively. Promoting broken windows policing theories in hegemonic fare evasion discourse generates the perception of danger. It evokes emotional fear-based responses from the public that justify and legitimize the priority of crime and safety policies in both case studies' transportation systems. Media narratives in New York City claimed rising crime in the subway system tied to fare evasion as justification for increased spending on the 1,000 police officers they introduced into the transit system. Media narratives in Copenhagen made claims of rising assaults perpetrated by fare evaders against controllers to justify increased surveillance of passengers with the implementation of cameras that could be activated on the whims of the controller.

The PTCs' use of unreliable statistics and anecdotal abstractions is the pseudoscience supporting the myth that fare evasion poses a threat to public safety. In New York City, the statistics on crime provided by the MTA show that crime in the subway has decreased debunking the many media narratives that claimed it was rising. In the case of Copenhagen, statistics about assaults on controllers or crime in public transportation are not made public and actual numbers are not used to back up claims of danger made in the articles. The reliance on anecdotes as opposed to statistics is an example of disproportionality that moral panics rely on because the statistics on crime do not have to align with the narratives. Instead, moral entrepreneurs in New York City and Copenhagen rely on individual cases of crime perpetrated by fare evaders as abstractions to play on the public's perception of safety. The framing of fare evasion as a threat to public safety is a prime example of how PTCs in New York City and Copenhagen use the media to govern by fear and create consensus around policies that increase mechanisms of social control.

In the case of New York City, there were media narratives present concerning the theme of crime that I characterize as subversive fare evasion discourse. These narratives usually came from transit activists and advocates who, in the light of the 2019 MTA crackdown on fare evasion, reframed the control of fare evasion as a threat to marginalized communities. The high volume of articles containing links to viral videos of police brutality against riders of color subverted any claims the MTA made that their policies of control were neutral and rational. This framing of control also demonstrates how an increase in crime and safety transport policies does not increase safety for all riders. While riders who are not deemed a threat by the PTCs may have an increased perception of safety, the physical safety and wellbeing of riders of color who were labeled as fare evaders/folk devils are put at risk by such policies. This portrayal of the control of fare evasion furthers the interests of New Yorkers of color whose mobility is threatened by such policies.

Economics and Class

Media narratives concerning the theme of economics put forth by the PTCs in Copenhagen and New York City serve as a form of moral regulation that reinforces normative neoliberal transport policies. Similar to the response of Western countries to the 2008 financial crisis, in both cases, media narratives place the responsibility for the debt accrued by the PTCs and other service issues on the debt of individual evaders. In the case of New York City, this can be seen in articles that feature Governor Cuomo's announcements of revenue losses resulting from fare evasion. These revenue losses were described as massive losses warranting more spending on crime and safety measures to recover them. The revenue losses also serve as a way for the city and the MTA to make fare evaders the scapegoat for the poor quality of service and the MTA's massive debt. In the case of Copenhagen, articles that feature extreme individual cases of fare evaders racking up enormous debts work to sensationalize the issue and make the losses from fare evasion seem much more significant than they are. In both cases, these narratives fail to look into the reasons causing people to evade so much. Instead, they frame fare evasion as an individual moral failing that negatively affects society and needs control. By printing these articles, the media enforces moral regulation within the normative neoliberalism governance framework. Individuals are characterized as self-governing responsible citizens who are independently responsible for avoiding societal harms through consumption of the fare. By promoting this message of moral regulation, these narratives blame individuals for not being able to afford the ticket and therefore justify the lack of provision of state services such as reduced social fares or fare-free public transit. The PTCs and municipalities in New York City and Copenhagen avoid taking responsibility for structural issues within their organizations and

mobilize narratives focusing on revenue losses from fare evasion to create disaffected consent for the implementation of policies of social control as the solution to a much larger structural issue.

When the claims mentioned above are compared to the actual financial statistics of the PTCs, the narratives lose their urgency. As mentioned in the results, when I calculated the actual amount out of the total budget and total debts of the PTCs that fare evasion losses account for, it was well under 1% in both cases. When compared with the broader financial picture and the arguments made by my interviewees, the disproportionality of this media narrative and reality reveals that revenue loss from fare evasion is not a legitimate urban social issue. The narrative that fare evaders are to blame for structural financial issues used to justify social control loses its validity. This sentiment supports the idea that the MTA politicizes fare evasion when they need to reinforce their hegemony so that governing decisions made during election and budget times work in their favor. Similar to the way instances of crime and assaults against controllers were reported, the amplification of stories about revenue losses and individual fare evader debts are abstractions used to establish consensus and discourage the behavior and thinking that could threaten the hegemony of normative neoliberalism.

The results of my content analysis reveal that actors on both ends of the spectrum politicize fare evasion and its enforcement to justify different logics about how the city should distribute and manage public resources. In New York City, transit activists and advocates promote economic narratives about affordability and frame fare evasion as a class issue based on economic inequality. This narrative justified the lines of argument that the MTA and the city government should change their priorities and spend public resources on increasing accessibility of public. In the case of Copenhagen, there was not a present debate over how public resources

76

should have been spent in regards to fare evasion and control because the spending habits of the PTC mainly went unquestioned. The only hints at a debate were in articles discussing the possibility of a free fare for homeless riders which was shut down with the conclusion that not only was it unfair to paying customers to spend public resources on those who could not afford tickets, it was not the responsibility of the PTCs to spend public resources on affordability or accessibility for low-income riders. Markussen comment that the PTCs did not want Passagerpulsen to receive another round of funding because they don't like when public funding is questioned demonstrates that the PTCs are trying to control the economic narratives.

Debates over fare evasion are not present in Copenhagen primarily because of a lack of transparency from the PTCs. The lack of available financial statistics regarding fare evasion in Copenhagen makes it challenging to know how much they are spending, making it even harder to debate or suggest different ways to distribute those resources. And as Markussen said, the PTCs' refusal to disclose this information almost confirms that the amount of money they spend on the control of fare evasion is not in the best interest of the public. This lack of financial transparency makes it difficult to hold PTCs accountable be or justify criticism of their narratives. The PTCs do not like their hegemony to be challenged, and by refusing to be transparent, they prevent the fare evasion discourse from containing stronger subversive narratives.

Morality

For both case studies, morality-themed narratives frame fare evasion as a deviant and immoral act that threatens society and must be managed through policies of increased social control. The foundation of these narratives lies in the classification of moral users of public transportation and immoral users of public transportation. Fare evasion is initially classified as immoral in both case studies beginning with narratives that argue that fare evasion is unfair to paying users and that paying users suffer consequences due to the immoral actions of fare evaders. In reality, there is not necessarily a causal relationship between fare evasion and users' experience on public transportation. Nevertheless, this argument creates a distinction between the two groups, potentially turning paying users of public transportation against fare evaders, laying the foundation for the designation of fare evaders as folk devils. Solidifying the designation as folk devils, PTCs use crime as a theme to frame fare evaders as immoral and potentially dangerous criminals. These narratives use the theme of morality to establish a deviant group that moral entrepreneurs, such as the PTCs and municipal governments, can use to evoke feelings of fear in those who read these articles and use that fear to further their neoliberal governing interests.

Media narratives in Copenhagen specifically use morality to distinguish between good and bad fare evaders. It was not common for articles in Copenhagen's data set to portray fare evaders positively. However, when they did, the fare evaders had what the journalists' deemed as good intentions. These narratives only encouraged empathy for individuals who had intended to pay the fare. Empathy was not encouraged in the same way for those who could not pay the fare for financial reasons. The term "cheat" was never used for people who evaded the fare incidentally, only for evaders who did it knowingly. That vocabulary itself has moral implications. Even though these narratives portrayed a portion of fare evaders positively, it is not remotely subversive discourse. Discourse that rewards users who intended to pay the fare with leniency is a form of moral regulation. Even though they may have broken the rule by accident, they had no intention of breaking neoliberal norms of consumption and individual responsibility.

Transport Justice and Race

In the case of New York City, narratives engaging with the theme of transport justice and race frame fare evasion as an urban issue that sits at the nexus of a plethora of societal issues stemming from urban inequalities. Transport justice narratives concerning affordability framed fare evasion as a decision resulting from poverty and class inequality. Transit activists and advocates generated discourse that exposed the social consequences of the control of fare evasion. They revealed the flaws in New York City's moral entrepreneur's racialized construction of fare evaders as folk devils by circulating the report that proved fare controllers unfairly targeted public transportation users of color. Narratives of transport justice called attention to the intersections of race and class by illustrating the criminalization of people of color in poverty who could be stuck in a cycle of debt due to fines, arrests, or other punishments given out by fare controllers. These narratives can be characterized under the theme of transport justice because they engage with all-embracing conceptualizations of justice. Marginalized urban communities in New York city experience intersecting forms of oppression. Media narratives characterized by transport justice expose how those intersecting forms of oppression are present in the control of fare evasion. They call for intersecting forms of justice such as racial justice, economic justice, and social justice within the context of fare evasion and beyond.

The articles covering the FTP protests demonstrate how transport justice facilitates solidarity between intersecting pursuits of justice. A crucial component of transport justice is not just revealing injustices spatially produced by transit but reimagining a transit system in which there is justice. While fare evasion and its enforcement are just a small component of that system, as proven earlier, its social consequences are wide-reaching and long-term. The articles include quotes from organizers and activists calling for various demands such as prison abolition, the defunding of police, and police free public transit. Discourse generated from transit activists and advocates ties fare evasion to those demands by framing it as another unjust form of social control of marginalized communities. Two of my interviewees mentioned how the fare evasion discourse from the FTP protests laid the necessary groundwork for BLM discourses to take off in New York City after the murder of George Floyd, indicating how crucial transport justice discourse can be at enabling solidarity between intersecting pursuits of justice.

Additionally, narratives at the intersection of transport justice and economics reimagine and subvert the MTA's and New York City municipality's ideas about how public resources should be distributed and managed similarly to how Enright discusses how transit activists are commoning transportation. Commoning transportation requires a transit system that is distributed and managed by and for the community divorced from capitalist markets. Discourses in New York City that discuss the possibility of a transportation system without police/controllers, without a fare, and without the threat of prison are calling for a transportation system with community accountability and accessibility. Just a discussion of those demands is a threat to neoliberal hegemony over transport policies and urban politics.

Copenhagen significantly differed in this regard because there was barely any discourse containing narratives of transport justice or race. However, this does not mean that there is nothing to debate or improve upon concerning the control of fare evasion in Copenhagen. There is a much greater degree of transparency with the MTA in New York City than with the PTCs in Copenhagen. Even if the financial data reported by the MTA is not reliable, they are still legally compelled to release information on the demographics for which individuals were arrested for fare evasion at which stations and spending and losses. While the presence of this discourse in

80

the media has not changed transit policy in New York as of yet, it led to a greater degree of transparency which made it easier to begin to reframe the issue of fare evasion. Additionally, an official advocacy group for public transport users funded by the Danish government may dissuade potential transit activists from acting outside formal grievance avenues. While in New York City, several private, non-governmental organizations serve as advocates for public transportation users that are not as official or accessible avenues to air grievances, possibly encouraging transit activists to speak out on their own.

Technological

Media narratives concerning technology present in both cases frame fare evasion as an issue with a technological fix. In both Copenhagen and New York City articles held material infrastructure such as bus doors, emergency gates, and phone payment systems responsible for making fare evasion possible. While problems with these material aspects of fare enforcement were cited, the main solution suggested and implemented was increased surveillance technology. Several of my interviewees in New York City remarked about the broken ticketing machines in low income neighborhoods and how these never seemed to get fixed. Proposing surveillance as a technological fix does not make much sense when perhaps fixing the ticketing machine would enable more users to actually pay. However, this reveals they are more interested in social control rather than actually getting people to pay.

Hybrid Model of Moral Panic

Through analyzing the types of narratives characterized by each major theme, I have demonstrated how some of the media discourses of fare evasion in Copenhagen and New York City align with theorizations of moral panic. To determine if fare evasion discourse in Copenhagen and New York can genuinely be considered a moral panic, I have analyzed my results using the moral panic hybrid model created by Klocke and Muschert (2010) (Appendix B).

My results indicate that in the case of fare evasion discourse in New York City, all stages of moral panic were met. The cultivation stage began with existing value conflicts over how the city should be spending public resources and value conflicts over policing practices. Theories of broken windows policing were the frame through which these problems had been viewed in the past. In the contextual background of the case, I identified an earlier moral panic, or series of panics, about graffiti and safety in the subway system from the 1970s-1990s. New Yorkers did held these older concerns about the transportation system at the precipice of the moral panic over fare evasion. New York City's public transportation system used to be dangerous for users, and the memory of that danger still haunts users. Additionally, the poor state of service provision and the deteriorating subway infrastructure were preexisting issues for New Yorkers. These concerns were then manipulated by moral entrepreneurs in the later operation stage of the panic. Through my content analysis, I was able to identify the MTA, the NYPD, and the governor's office as the moral entrepreneurs driving the majority of hegemonic fare evasion discourse.

An episode that my interviewees identified as one of the precipitating events of the panic was the DA's announcement that his office would no longer be prosecuting fare evasion. Another contributing factor that occurred around the same time as the DA's announcement was a report released outlining the racialized practices of fare enforcers. Seeing that this could affect the everyday operations of the MTA, NYPD, and the greater criminal justice system motivated the moral entrepreneurs to predict that if fare evasion was not prosecuted, the public transportation system would once again become a disorderly and dangerous place. Consequences of fare evasion were distorted in the media using individual cases and data that lacked credibility. The issue was then magnified as media discourses used their distorted narratives to tie the current issue of fare evasion to public safety. Moral entrepreneurs then used discursive patterns about crime and economics to typify the behavior of the folk devils/fare evaders as immoral, dangerous, and selfish at the expense of paying riders. The moral entrepreneurs scapegoated fare evaders as the cause of most problems with the public transportation system. Certain media discourses promoted moral regulation, suggesting increased surveillance and fare enforcement of fare evaders, using public safety and revenue losses as justification. Institutionalization was achieved when additional police officers were introduced public transit system.

The moral panic's dissipation was caused mainly by another social crisis that caught the public's attention. While dissolution began to occur with transit activists' and advocates' challenges to the moral panic through subversive fare evasion discourse and the FTP movements, this process was not fully completed due to the COVID-19 pandemic. During the pandemic, ridership was at an all-time low, decreasing the relevance of fare evasion and its enforcement. Because the challenge to the moral panic was not seen all the way through, a degree of transformation has occurred because the increased number of police in the transportation system would indicate an institutional change in support of moral regulation. However, there was also a degree of transformation socially and ideologically against the moral regulation of fare evasion, as can be seen in the demands from the FTP actions continuing in the larger BLM movement, a movement that stands against the moral regulation and social control of marginalized communities.

In regards to the case of Copenhagen, fare evasion discourse cannot be wholly characterized as a moral panic, even though some of the narratives fit within the theoretical framework. I was not able to find past moral panics or chronological cultivation of a new moral panic. Even though the bus system has been around for longer, this could be because the metro is relatively new compared to New York City's subway, only having been opened in 2002. Additionally, there does not seem to be an active threat to the current operations of the PTCs. However, instead of a time-sensitive moral panic, throughout the period my data has been sourced, there seems to be a consistent presence of moral regulation within media portrayals of fare evasion. Within the fare evasion discourse in Copenhagen, I can identify media narratives that fit within some of the substages of the operation stage, such as the characterization of fare evaders as immoral through their portrayal in stories focusing on assaults on controllers or large individual sums of debt. Those same narratives worked to distort the issue. These media narratives were then used to justify moral regulation by implementing increased camera surveillance and an increased number of controllers, which indicates a degree of institutionalization.

Applying different theorizations of moral panic to interpret the results of my content analysis and my utilization of the model exposes the social consequences of fare evasion discourse and its policy implications. My identification of hegemonic fare evasion discourse's role in creating a moral panic in New York and its role in the sustainment of moral regulation in Copenhagen reveals how hegemonic fare evasion discourse endorses neoliberal transport policies that produce spatial justice in the urban landscape. The PTCs and municipalities politicize fare evasion to justify moral regulation and social control policies that enforce the hegemonic order of neoliberal governance. On the other hand, fare evasion transit activists and advocates also politicize fare evasion to reveal the intersecting urban inequalities at the heart of fare evasion and justify new forms of distributing and managing public resources that subvert neoliberal governance. My research has demonstrated how fare evasion can be used as a discursive tool to negotiate the ways in which urban space and its inhabitants are governed.

Conclusion

By analyzing fare evasion discourse in the news from the past eleven years in Copenhagen and New York City, I have identified various frameworks within which fare evasion is portrayed in the media and the actors and interests that benefit from those portrayals. In both case studies, I identified PTCs and the municipal governments as the main actors driving the hegemonic fare evasion discourse in the media. I identified transit activists and advocates as actors engaging in subversive fare evasion discourse in the media in New York City. While there was not a great deal of subversive fare evasion discourse in the media in Copenhagen, the few subversive discourses that were present were driven by the advocacy group Passagerpulsen. I used content analysis to determine the major themes that characterize fare evasion discourse in each case study. Based on the results of my coding, crime, economics, transport justice, race, and class were the major themes comprising fare evasion discourse in New York City. In Copenhagen, the major fare evasion discourse themes were crime, economics, morality, and technology.

My further analysis of the text I coded at these themes demonstrates how the actors framed and portrayed fare evasion. The application of theorizations of moral panic to my analysis of the framings and portrayals of fare evasion reveals the interests that motivate such discourse. My interviewees also provided me with crucial information about urban political interests generating discourse in both case studies. I found that in both New York City and Copenhagen, PTCs and municipal governments framed fare evasion as a crime and portrayed the act of fare evasion and its perpetrators as dangerous. Additionally, these same actors framed fare evasion as an individual moral failing and portrayed fare evasion as an unethical decision with negative economic consequences for society. I classify the PTCs, the media, and municipal governments from both case studies as moral entrepreneurs because their portrayals of fare evasion are motivated by their desire to enforce the hegemony of neoliberal urban policies through increased social control. In the media in New York City, I found that transit activists and advocates framed fare evasion as a systemic racial and class issue caused by urban inequalities. They portrayed fare evasion as a decision that arises out of the necessity for marginalized communities to maintain access to the city and its opportunities. I characterize these framings and portrayals as subversive fare evasion discourse because transit activists and advocates are motivated by their interest in transforming how public resources are distributed and managed throughout the city. However, in Copenhagen, there was not a significant presence of subversive fare evasion discourse.

While my research determines the presence of a moral panic over fare evasion in New York City, media discourse in Copenhagen only met some qualifications of the hybrid model of moral panics (Klocke and Muschert 2010) (Appendix B). However, though there was no fullflung moral panic over fare evasion in Copenhagen, my application of the hybrid model reveals that there were still frequent and meaningful messages of moral regulation. These messages worked to sustain consensus around the status quo and dissuade any challenges to their profitdriven fare enforcement policies. My analysis of media portrayals of fare evasion in Copenhagen shows that even in a city with more social-democratic values where there is no active crisis over transportation issues taking place, fare evasion is discursively politicized to enforce neoliberal hegemony over transport policies. The answers to my research questions facilitate the formulation of my hypothesis that various urban actors use fare evasion as a discursive tool to negotiate the way urban space and its inhabitants are governed.

The qualitative mixed methods approach taken in this thesis was the most effective for identifying various media portrayals of fare evasion and understanding the intent behind them. The semi-structured interviews provide nuanced individual perspectives that enhance the results of my content analysis because I was able to contribute to the viewpoints of actors involved in generating fare evasion discourse. However, the small sample size of interviewees from Copenhagen limits my understanding of local perspectives. Media content analysis enables me to illustrate how fare evasion is conceptualized and debated by urban actors. Using moral panics as a lens through which to analyze fare evasion discourse in the media exposes the subtext and interests beneath the surface of the discourse. It situates it within the urban political context of each case study. As a result of the exploratory nature of my research, my hypothesis requires further testing, and until then, its salience is limited.

However, I suggest that my hypothesis inform future studies regarding fare evasion and other transport issues. My research demonstrates how urban actors politicize fare evasion to justify policies that protect their political interests. The analysis of discourse informed by theories of transport justice reveals how the issue of fare evasion is intersectional as it is related to a plethora of social issues impacting urban inhabitants. I show how debates over fare evasion in the media are representative of much larger conflicts over societal norms in New York City and Copenhagen. Further research should be conducted to determine if debates over fare evasion in other cities are politicized similarly and for what means. My research proves the usefulness of integrating moral panic research and media content analysis in the field of transportation because its exposure of interests motivating media portrayals of fare evasion debunks the arguments that transportation is solely rational, efficient, and technological. The different discursive constructions of fare evasion in the media in New York City and Copenhagen demonstrate how the media is a forum through which actors can enforce hegemonic forms of the distribution and management of transportation and urban space. It also demonstrates how the media is a forum to share imaginaries of the commoning of transportation and urban space.

Bibliography

"About DOT." n.d. DOT. Accessed August 13, 2021. https://dinoffentligetransport.dk/en/about-dot/.

"Annual Report 2010." 2010. Metroselskabet I/S. https://m.dk/media/2754/metro_aarsrapport_2010_uk.pdf.

"Annual Report 2011." 2011. Metroselskabet I/S. <u>https://m.dk/media/2760/metro-annual-report-2011.pdf</u>.

"Annual Report 2013." 2013. Metroselskabet I/S. https://m.dk/media/2774/metro_ar_2013_uk_web-1.pdf.

- "Annual Report 2014." 2014. Metroselskabet I/S. https://m.dk/media/2232/metro_uk_web_endelig.pdf.
- "Annual Report 2015." 2015. Metroselskabet I/S. https://m.dk/media/1282/102693_metro_ar_2015_200x260_indhold_uk_final_web.pdf.
- "Annual Report 2016." 2016. Metroselskabet I/S. https://m.dk/media/1677/102975_metro_ar_2016_200x260_indhold_uk_02_for_web.pdf.
- "Annual Report 2017." 2017. Metroselskabet I/S. https://m.dk/media/1670/metro_ar_2017_200x260_indhold_uk_web.pdf.
- "Annual Report 2018." 2018. Metroselskabet I/S. https://m.dk/media/1881/metro_ar_2018_uk.pdf.
- "Annual Report 2019." 2019. Metroselskabet I/S. <u>https://m.dk/media/3268/20761-metro-ar-2019-200x260-indhold-uk-final-web-singlepages.pdf</u>.
- Barabino, Benedetto, Sara Salis, and Bruno Useli. 2015. "What Are the Determinants in Making People Free Riders in Proof-of-Payment Transit Systems? Evidence from Italy." *Transportation Research Part A: Policy and Practice* 80 (October): 184–96. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tra.2015.07.017.
- Baum, Sarah Emily. 2020. "Young New Yorkers Are Fighting to Transform the MTA." Teen Vogue. February 14, 2020. https://www.teenvogue.com/story/mta-protests-new-york-city-ftp.
- Becker, Howard S. 1963. *Outsiders: Studies in the Sociology of Deviance*. New York, NY: The Free Press.

- Bucciol, Alessandro, Fabio Landini, and Marco Piovesan. 2013. "Unethical Behavior in the Field: Demographic Characteristics and Beliefs of the Cheater." *Journal of Economic Behavior & Organization* 93 (September): 248–57. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jebo.2013.03.018.
- Buehler, Stefan, Daniel Halbheer, and Michael Lechner. 2017. "Payment Evasion." *The Journal* of Industrial Economics 65 (4): 804–32. https://doi.org/10.1111/joie.12144.
- "Choose the Right Rejsekort." n.d. Rejsekort. Accessed August 13, 2021. https://www.rejsekort.dk/en/bestil.
- Clarke, Ronald. 1993. "Fare Evasion and Automatic Ticket Collection on the London Underground." New Jersey: School of Criminal Justice, Rutgers, The State University of New Jersey. https://popcenter.asu.edu/sites/default/files/07clarke.pdf.
- Clarke, Sophie, Suzie Forell, and Emily McCarron. 2008. "Fine But Not Fair: Fines and Disadvantage." Justice Issues Paper 3. New South Wales: Law and Justice Foundation of NSW. http://www.lawfoundation.net.au/report/justiceissues3.
- Cohen, Stanley. 1972. *Folk Devils and Moral Panics: The Creation of the Mods and Rockers*. New York: MacGibbon and Kee Ltd.
- Del Castillo, V., and C Lindner. 1994. "Fare Evasion in New York City Transit System: A Brief Survey of Countermeasures." *Security Journal* 5 (4): 217–21.
- DiNapoli, Thomas P. 2021. "Fare Evasion." 2019-S-7. Office of the New York State Comptroller. https://www.osc.state.ny.us/state-agencies/audits/2021/04/15/fare-evasion.
- Enright, Theresa. 2013. "Mass Transportation in the Neoliberal City: The Mobilizing Myths of the Grand Paris Express:" *Environment and Planning A*, January. https://doi.org/10.1068/a459.
 - ——. 2019. "Transit Justice as Spatial Justice: Learning from Activists." *Mobilities* 14 (5): 665–80. https://doi.org/10.1080/17450101.2019.1607156.
 - ------. 2020. "Commotion." Society and Space. October 8, 2020. https://www.societyandspace.org/articles/commotion.
- "Everything You Need to Know About Fares and Tolls in New York." n.d. MTA. Accessed June 8, 2021. https://new.mta-hq.info/fares.
- Fanelli, James, and Shayna Jacobs. 2018. "Manhattan DA Cy Vance Defends Decision to Stop Prosecuting Farebeaters after Criticism from MTA." NY Daily News. February 6, 2018. https://www.nydailynews.com/new-york/manhattan/manhattan-da-clashes-mtaprosecuting-farebeaters-article-1.3801788.

- "Financial and Budget Statements." 2021. MTA. July 21, 2021. https://new.mta.info/transparency/financial-information/financial-and-budget-statements.
- Foucault, Michel. 2007. Security, Territory, Population: Lectures at the College de France 1977-1978. Edited by Michel Senellart. Translated by Graham Burchell. New York, NY: Picador.
- Furfaro, Danielle. 2018. "MTA Head Bashes DA for Letting Subway Turnstile Jumpers Go." New York Post (blog). February 5, 2018. https://nypost.com/2018/02/05/mta-headbashes-da-for-letting-subway-turnstile-jumpers-go/.
- Garland, David. 2008. "On the Concept of Moral Panic." *Crime, Media, Culture* 4 (1): 9–30. https://doi.org/10.1177/1741659007087270.
- George L. Wilson, and George L. Kelling. 1982. "Broken Windows." The Atlantic. March 1982. https://www.theatlantic.com/magazine/archive/1982/03/broken-windows/304465/.
- Glover, Leigh. 2013. "A Communal Turn for Transport? Integrating Community-Owned Transport and Public Transport for Sustainable Transport." In .
- Goode, Erich, and Nachman Ben-Yehuda. 1994. *Moral Panics: The Social Construction of Deviance*. Oxford UK and Cambridge USA: Blackwell.
- Gössling, Stefan. 2013. "Urban Transport Transitions: Copenhagen, City of Cyclists." *Journal of Transport Geography* 33 (December): 196–206. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jtrangeo.2013.10.013.
- "Governor Cuomo Announces Agreement to Add 500 Additional Uniformed Officers to NYC Subway and Bus Systems to Improve Public Safety, Protect Workers and Combat Fare Evasion." 2019. MTA. June 17, 2019. https://www.mta.info/press-release/nyctransit/governor-cuomo-announces-agreement-add-500-additional-uniformed-officers.
- "Graffiti På DSB's Tog." n.d. DSB. Accessed August 13, 2021. https://www.dsb.dk/omdsb/skole--og-studiemateriale/lar-om-graffiti/.
- Gramsci, Antonio. 1971. Selections from the Prison Notebooks of Antonio Gramsci. Edited by Geoffrey Nowell Smith. Translated by Quintin Hoare. London: Lawrence and Wishart.
- Guarda, Pablo, Patricia Galilea, Laurel Paget-Seekins, and Juan de Dios Ortúzar. 2016. "What Is behind Fare Evasion in Urban Bus Systems? An Econometric Approach." *Transportation Research Part A: Policy and Practice*, Practical Applications of Novel Methodologies to Real Cases: Selected Papers from the XIII Pan-American Conference on Traffic and Transportation Engineering, 84 (February): 55–71. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tra.2015.10.008.

- Hall, Stuart, Chas Critcher, Tony Jefferson, John Clarke, and Brian Roberts. 1978. *Policing the Crisis: Mugging, the State, and Law and Order*. London: Red Globe Press.
- Hallum, Mark. 2020. "More than 800,000 New Yorkers Eligible For 'Fair Fares' Half-Price MetroCards." QNS. January 28, 2020. https://qns.com/2020/01/more-than-800000-new-yorkers-eligible-for-fair-fares-half-price-metrocards/.
- Hardt, Michael, and Antonio Negri. 2009. *Commonwealth*. Cambridge, MA: The Belknap Press of Harvard University Press.
- Henri, Lefebvre. 2003. *The Urban Revolution*. Minneapolis, MN: The University of Minnesota Press.
- Hier, Sean P. 2019. "Moral Panic and the New Neoliberal Compromise." *Current Sociology* 67 (6): 879–97. https://doi.org/10.1177/0011392119829511.
- "History The Copenhagen Metro." n.d. Accessed August 20, 2021. https://intl.m.dk/about-themetro/facts/history/.
- Hurley, Dan. 2004. "SCIENTIST AT WORK -- Felton Earls; On Crime As Science (A Neighbor At a Time)." *The New York Times*, January 6, 2004, sec. Science. https://www.nytimes.com/2004/01/06/science/scientist-at-work-felton-earls-on-crime-as-science-a-neighbor-at-a-time.html.
- Keck, Katie. 2020. "Coronavirus Is Delaying MTA's Completion of Contactless Subway Payments." Gizmodo. June 3, 2020. https://gizmodo.com/coronavirus-is-delaying-mtascompletion-of-contactless-1843884315.
- Khoeblal, R, T Laohapensaeng, and R Chaisricharoen. 2015. "Passenger Monitoring Model For Easily Accessible Public City Trams/Trains." In , 1–6.
- Kinisky, TD, MD Hewitt, D Kwei, and C Qin. 2005. "Analysis and Design of a Smart Card Transit Security System." UBC Engineering.
- Klocke, Brian V., and Glenn W. Muschert. 2010. "A Hybrid Model of Moral Panics: Synthesizing the Theory and Practice of Moral Panic Research." Sociology Compass 4 (5): 295–309. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1751-9020.2010.00281.x.
- Kolaković-Bojović, Milica, and Ana Paraušić. 2020. "ELECTRIC SCOOTERS -URBAN SECURITY CHALLENGE OR MORAL PANIC ISSUE." *Teme* 18 (February): 1045– 61. https://doi.org/10.22190/TEME191015062K.

- Kramer, Ronald. 2010. "Moral Panics and Urban Growth Machines: Official Reactions to Graffiti in New York City, 1990–2005." *Qualitative Sociology* 33 (September): 297–311. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11133-010-9154-0.
- Levitt, Josh. 2018. "NYPD Disclosure of Enforcement Data Fails to Comply with Fare Evasion Reporting Law." New York City Council. October 3, 2018. https://council.nyc.gov/rorylancman/2018/10/03/nypd-disclosure-of-enforcement-data-fails-to-comply-with-fareevasion-reporting-law/.
- Macnamara, Jim. 2005. "Media Content Analysis: Its Uses, Benefits and Best Practice Methodology." Asia Pacific Public Relations Journal 6 (1): 1–34.
- "Metro Service." n.d. Metroselskabet. Accessed August 13, 2021. https://intl.m.dk/about-themetro/metro-service/.
- Monahan, Torin. 2009. "Identity Theft Vulnerability: Neoliberal Governance through Crime Construction." *Theoretical Criminology* 13 (2): 155–76. https://doi.org/10.1177/1362480609102877.
- MTA. 2014. "Eagle Team Update." MTA. http://web.mta.info/mta/news/books/docs/Eagle-Team-Update.pptx.
- "MTA Police." n.d. MTA. Accessed June 8, 2021. https://new.mta.info/agency/mta-police. Nakanishi, Yuko, and William Fleming. 2011. "Practices to Protect Bus Operators from Passenger Assault." Washington, D.C.: Transportation Research Board. https://lccn.loc.gov/2011936873.
- "New York Minimum Wage and Salary Threshold for Exempt Employees Set to Increase at the End of 2020." 2020. JD Supra. December 17, 2020. https://www.jdsupra.com/legalnews/new-york-minimum-wage-and-salary-51147/.
- Nikolaeva, Anna, Peter Adey, Tim Cresswell, Jane Lee, Andre Nóvoa, and Cristina Temenos. 2019. "Commoning Mobility: Towards a New Politics of Mobility Transitions." *Transactions (Institute of British Geographers)* 0 (February). https://doi.org/10.1111/tran.12287.
- "Om os." n.d. Movia. Accessed August 13, 2021. https://www.moviatrafik.dk/om-os.
- "Om Passagerpulsen." 2020. Passagerpulsen. June 9, 2020. https://passagerpulsen.taenk.dk/om-os/om-passagerpulsen.
- "Organisationen." n.d. DSB. Accessed August 13, 2021. https://www.dsb.dk/omdsb/virksomheden/organisationen/.

- Perrotta, Alexis F. 2017. "Transit Fare Affordability: Findings From a Qualitative Study." Public Works Management & Policy 22 (3): 226–52. https://doi.org/10.1177/1087724X16650201.
- Rallis, Tom, Klaus Meulengracht, and Preben Vilhof. 1984. "The Organization of Public Transport in Denmark." *Transportation Research Part A: General*, Special Issue Public Policy, 18 (2): 163–75. https://doi.org/10.1016/0191-2607(84)90009-8.
- Richardson, J. 2007. "Analysing Newspapers: An Approach from Critical Discourse Analysis." *Undefined*. https://www.semanticscholar.org/paper/Analysing-Newspapers%3A-An-Approach-from-Critical-Richardson/2febaf4c7051929f32dd0687f141aea9ff39acf3.
- Roess, Roger P., and Gene Sansone. 2013. "Things Have to Get Worse before They Get Better: NYC Transit – 1970 to the Present." In *The Wheels That Drove New York: A History of the New York City Transit System*, edited by Roger P. Roess and Gene Sansone, 333–75. Springer Tracts on Transportation and Traffic. Berlin, Heidelberg: Springer. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-642-30484-2_15.
- Rye, Tom, Martin Gaunt, and Stephen Ison. 2008. "Edinburgh's Congestion Charging Plans: An Analysis of Reasons for Non-Implementation." *Transportation Planning and Technology* 31 (6): 641–61. https://doi.org/10.1080/03081060802492686.
- Ryley, Tim, and Nathalia Gjersoe. 2006. "Newspaper Response to the Edinburgh Congestion Charging Proposals." *Transport Policy* 13 (1): 66–73. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tranpol.2005.08.004.
- Schinkel, Willem. 2013. "Governing Through Moral Panic: The Governmental Uses of Fear." In *The Ashgate Research Companion to Moral Panics*, edited by Charles Krinsky. New York, NY: Routledge. https://doi.org/10.4324/9781315613307.ch15.
- Stolper, Harold, and Jeff Jones. 2017. "The Crime of Being Short \$2.75: Policing Communities of Color at the Turnstile." Community Service Society. https://www.cssny.org/publications/entry/the-crime-of-being-short-2.75.
- "The MTA Network." n.d. MTA. Accessed June 8, 2021. https://new.mta-hq.info/about-us/themta-network.
- "Tickets & Prices." n.d. Visit Copenhagen. Accessed August 13, 2021. https://www.visitcopenhagen.com/copenhagen/planning/tickets-prices.
- Vigar, Geoff, Andrew Shaw, and Richard Swann. 2011. "Selling Sustainable Mobility: The Reporting of the Manchester Transport Innovation Fund Bid in UK Media." *Transport Policy* 18 (2): 468–79. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tranpol.2010.09.005.

- Wiel, Marc. 2009. *Le Grand Paris, Premier Conflit Né de La Decentralization*. Paris: L'Harmattan.
- Zaleckis, Kestutis, Indre Grazuleviciute Vileniske, Jurga Vitkuviene, Brigita Tranaviciutė, Huriye Armagan Dogan, Jolita Sinkiene, and Tomas Grunskis. 2019. "Integrating Content Analysis Into Urban Research: Compatibility With Sociotope Method and Multimodal Graph." *SAGE Open* 9 (1): 2158244019840115. https://doi.org/10.1177/2158244019840115.

Appendix A – Codebook

Thematic Codes	Subthemes/Keywords	Description
Crime	Police Criminal criminalization Violence Arrest illegal	The unit of analysis frames fare evasion and control in terms of an issue of urban crime and crime prevention. Subthemes can be made referenced to or referred to literally as keywords.
Security	Threat Public Safety Surveillance	The unit of analysis frames fare evasion as a security issue and fare control as a security mechanism to enforce safety.
Morality	Cheat Free riding	The unit of analysis frames fares evasion as a moral issue, placing judgment on individual evaders.
Technological	Fare collection system Surveillance Material	The unit of analysis frames fare evasion as an issue that can be addressed with technological fixes. This can include technological suggestions or judgments of current fare control technology. Also includes mention of different fare collection systems.
Economics	Revenue Spending Debt Affordability	The unit of analysis frames fare evasion as an economic issue for transportation companies or municipalities. Discusses financial losses or gains and profit maximization.
Civil Society	Activists Protest Advocacy	The unit of analysis mentions ways in which civil society addresses fare evasion and control. Could include mentions of NGOS, activists, direct actions or advocacy.
Transport Justice	inequality Accessibility Affordability Racial justice	The unit of analysis frames fare evasion and control as unjust due to issues covered in the subthemes. Could also suggest methods to make fare control more just.
Race	Profiling Racial Justice Inequality	The unit of analysis frames fare evasion and control in a racial context. Can make mention of racist practices such as profiling. Can also demand changes to fare enforcement practices in an attempt to contribute to racial justice.
Class	Homelessness Affordability inequality	The unit of analysis frames fare evasion and control in terms of issues of urban class dynamics.
Immigration	Illegal Deportation	The unit of analysis makes mention of how immigrants are effects by fare evasion and control.
Deterrence		The unit of analysis argues for the ending of fare evasion and may make suggestions to deter future evasion.
Positively refers to fare evaders		The unit of analysis may justify fare evaders' actions or appear sympathetic to their circumstances.

Table 1: Codebook for Content Analysis

Negatively refers to fare evaders	The unit of analysis may disparage fare evaders or put the responsibility or blame on the individual fare evader.
Positively refers to controllers	The unit of analysis encourages the work of the controller or praises them for their work.
Negatively refers to controllers	The unit of analysis may disparage fare evaders or expose bad practices of control.
Positively refers to the public transportation company	The unit of analysis refers to the PTC as a benevolent actor that works in the interest of the public.
Negatively refers to the public transportation company	The unit of analysis questions whether the PTC actually works in the interest of the public. The unit of analysis argues against practices of the PTC.
Source: Author.	

Appendix B – A Hybrid Model of Moral Panics

Table 1: A Hybrid Model of Moral Panic

1. Cultivation: the emergence of conditions, actors, and discourses that make the growth of a MP more likely, such as the following:

- · Conflict among competing moral universes and/or rapid social change
- Economic or political crisis
- Media attention/public concern about related social problems
- 2. Operation: processes that function during a MP
 - a. Episode coverage of the shocking event or series of events that identify the problem/threat
 - i. Distortion descriptions of the event and the deviants are exaggerated
 - ii. Prediction there is a prediction of future deviance
 - iii. Symbolization dramatic images and symbols are attached to the problem behavior

b. Magnification – the period of intense attention and prolonged media coverage to the causes and consequences of the threat, represented by a shift from media inventorying the episode to value-laden sense-making activities

i. Moralization – identification of the folk devils and why they are a threat to the social order, and a typification of their behavior as representative of the danger they pose/problem they embody

ii. Officiation – increasing involvement of police, experts & officials, moral entrepreneurs, and community leaders through media interviews, press releases, public statements, etc

iii. Amplification – Coverage of the panic becomes themed and a re-occurring feature. Media focuses on heightened public concern evidenced by opinion polls, letters to editor, protests, web pages, blogs, etc

c. Regulation – the advocation of strong measures of social control through the media, to deter, manage, or eradicate the threat, often met with varying levels of resistance

i. Surveillance – calls for law enforcement, other officials and the public to be vigilant and to report suspicious behavior

ii. Mobilization – gathering of personnel and resources for civic, legislative, and law enforcement action to manage the problem, as well as the mobilization of resistance groups countering the demonization of the folk devils

iii. Institutionalization – implementation of new structures of governance or enforcement, creation of social movement organizations and counter-organizations, passage of new laws or tougher penalties. If resistant groups are successful in critiquing the MP, institutionalization will not occur

3. Dissipation: the receding of a MP from the public limelight.

- Normalization a new hegemony is established (e.g., the new normal living with the threat)
- Transformation the panic results in social, ideological, and/or institutional change either in support of moral regulation or in opposition to it

• Dissolution – the moral panic is challenged or debunked, offending behavior drops off, or another pressing social problem takes its place)

• Re-circulation – aspects of the MP are reproduced into the discourse or social dynamics of a new MP, or become a more permanent feature of prominent discourses of social risks and moral regulation

Source: Reprinted from Klocke, Brian V., and Glenn W. Muschert. 2010. "A Hybrid Model of Moral Panics: Synthesizing the Theory and Practice of Moral Panic Research." Sociology Compass 4 (5): 302. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1751-9020.2010.00281.x</u>, Reprinted with permission from John Wiley and Sons.

Appendix C – Tables Depicting the Number of

References Directly Coded at Each Node

"Crime"

Table 1: Number of References Directly Coded at "Crime" and Its Child Nodes, Copenhagen

100

Node	Number of Direct References
Crime	6
Police	37
Criminal	7
Criminalization	1
Violence	77
Arrest	24
Illegal	8
Source: Author.	

Table 2: Number of References Directly Coded at "Crime" and Its Child Nodes, New York City

Node	# of Direct References
Crime	83
Police	249
Criminal	50
Criminalization	57
Violence	111
Arrest	79
Illegal	24

Source: Author.

"Security"

Table 3: Number of References Directly Coded at "Security" and Its Child Nodes, Copenhagen

Node # of Direct References

Security	16
Threat	16
Public Safety	12
Surveillance	22
Source: Author.	

Table 4: Number of References Directly Coded at "Security" and Its Child Nodes, New York City

Node # of Direct References

Security	12
Threat	11
Public Safety	69
Surveillance	27
C A the sec	

Source: Author.

"Morality"

Table 5: Number of References Directly Coded at "Morality" and Its Child Nodes, Copenhagen

Node # of Direct Refe

Morality	68
Cheat	40
Free riding	10
Source: Author.	

Table 6: Number of References Directly Coded at "Morality" and Its Child Nodes, New York City

Node # of Direct References

Morality	75
Cheat	8
Free riding	18

Source: Author.

"Technological"

Table 7: Number of References Directly Coded at "Technological" and Its Child Nodes, Copenhagen

Node	# of Direct References
Technological	20
Fare collection system	37
Surveillance	22
Material	13

Source: Author.

Table 8: Number of References Directly Coded at "Technological" and Its Child Nodes, New York City

Node # of Direct Reference

Technological	7
Fare collection system	24
Surveillance	27
Material	52

Source: Author.

"Economics"

Table 9: Number of References Directly Coded at "Economics" and Its Child Nodes, Copenhagen

Node	# of Direct References
Economics	9
Revenue	28
Spending	4
Debt	48
Affordability	16
Source: Author.	

Table 10: Number of References Directly Coded at "Economics" and Its Child Nodes, New York

City Node # of Direct References

Economics	8
Revenue	25
Spending	101
Debt	135
Affordability	73
Source: Author.	

"Civil Society"

Table 11: Number of References Directly Coded at "Civil Society" and Its Child Nodes, Copenhagen

Node # of Direct References

Civil Society 21

Activists	2
Protest	0
Advocacy	19

Source: Author.

Table 12: Number of References Directly Coded at "Civil Society" and Its Child Nodes, New York City

Node # of Direct References

Civil Society	1
Activists	71
Protest	55
Advocacy	66

Source: Author.

"Transport Justice"

Table 13: Number of References Directly Coded at "Transport Justice" and Its Child Nodes, Copenhagen

Node	# of Direct References
Transport Justice	3
Inequality	3
Accessibility	3
Affordability	10
Racial justice	0
Courses Andrew	

Source: Author.

Table 14: Number of References Directly Coded at "Transport Justice" and Its Child Nodes, New York City

Node # of Direct References

Transport Justice	83
Inequality	110
Accessibility	20
Affordability	74
Racial justice	25
Source: Author.	

"Race"

Table 15: Number of References Directly Coded at "Race" and Its Child Nodes, Copenhagen

Node	# of Direct References
Race	2
Profiling	1
Racial Justice	0
Inequality	6
Source: Author.	1

Table 16: Number of References Directly Coded at "Race" and Its Child Nodes, New York City

Node	# of Direct References
Race	5
Profiling	110
Racial Justice	19
Inequality	98
Source: Author.	

"Class"

Table 17: Number of References Directly Coded at "Class" and Its Child Nodes, Copenhagen

Node	# of Direct References
Class	0
Homelessness	18
Affordability	18
Inequality	4

Source: Author.

Table 18: Number of References Directly Coded at "Class" and Its Child Nodes, New York City

Node # of Direct Reference	S
----------------------------	---

Class	14
Homelessness	35
Affordability	76
Inequality	73
Source: Author.	

"Immigration"

Table 19: Number of References Directly Coded at "Immigration" and Its Child Nodes, Copenhagen

Node# of Direct ReferencesImmigration14Deportation4Illegal1Source: Author.

Table 20: Number of References Directly Coded at "Immigration" and Its Child Nodes, New York City

Node # of Direct References

Immigration	13
Deportation	17
Illegal	1

Source: Author.
Appendix D – Interview Transcripts

Interviewee A

April 19, 2021 Male, Journalist in New York City

Can you tell me your relationship between public transportation and your job?

Since I started working here I've been covering transportation for about five years. The way fare evasion has mostly come up is in the context of the MTA promoting its fare evasion numbers as something the public should be concerned about. And I think, I'll just say straight up, that I think that like talking about fare evasion allows the MTA to distract from more complicated thorny problems within its own organization. And gives the press a clear narrative to report out. And I think, I personally do not care about fare evasion. I think that bus fare evasion has been incredibly widespread in New York through the back door or just through bus drivers not wanting to enforce the fare for decades. And I think turnstile jumping, the rate of turnstile jumping, and subway fare evasion are actually pretty low and it doesn't have to do with the people doing it, it has to do with how easy it is.

Is there a certain narrative about fare evasion you are encouraged to report as a journalist?

The MTA put out a video showing that people of all different colors cut the fares. Obviously, we know that when they say they are going to enforce fare evasion that's not what they are talking about. My employer is not interested in thinking critically about whether fare evasion is good or bad, or an important concern or not. And I think that's true for a majority of media outlets in the city. I happen to write for a more conservative newspaper, but like nobody at the New York Times, no editor there thinks fare evasion is a concern. And when I talk to my sources who remember New York's bad days and sort of have that sort of politic, like they see fare evasion and turnstile enforcement as a broken windows style way to weed out bad guys from entering the subway. And I think that comes from the desire to create stories and issues that aren't about service being awful. I don't know how it's covered in other cities. I just sort of assume they don't make as big of a deal about it because they dont...there's just a lot of racism in America.

Has there been a shift at all in recent years in the way fare evasion is reported on?

I went to an event a couple of years ago where different people were talking about different types of fare media. There was a woman from Finland and a guy from Britain there and the guy from London was on the panel. And somebody asked "what do you do about fare evasion?" and he said, "we don't care about fare evasion because 97% of our customers pay the fare and our customers preferred not to be harassed constantly about whether or not they paid their fares." They think about it from a customer service delivery perspective. Like how does fare evasion enforcement relate to improving the experience for the rest of the people? And they determined it wasn't. And I think there was like a really troubling, I think it's really interesting though when Andy Byford, somebody from London, somebody with international experience came to New York, I don't know if he was told to do it or if he truly believes it is an issue, but definitely hammered home the issue of fare evasion as a concern. And it was weird because it seemed like he didn't really think it was a concern but he also understood he needed to crack down on it.

I think it's almost like, there's a lot of political dynamics between the city of New York and the governor of New York that often play out in policing issues. Like if you look at Cuomo's record, he has a history of adding more state police to New York City. And I think that fare evasion at a certain point, serves as a way for the state to be tough on crime in New York City and create a narrative about that as opposed to...I think fare evasion started getting talked about after Byford comes in and he announces his plan for revamping the subway and then service kind of improved and the topic immediately went to fare evasion in late 2018. There is so much that goes on in government and international policing that I don't understand and I wonder if they are all getting advice from the same contractor.

What would you say the major narratives are in the media when it comes to fare evasion?

Well, it's interesting because I think that maybe it has to do with the sheer amount of media. You can have seven outlets reporting that fare evasion is an issue but you can have one or two that are saying to chill out. I think the way the MTA talks about fare evasion is in terms of how much money they are losing. I've always found that to be a pretty specious argument because who is to say that 100% of farebeaters will pay their fare, who is to say that they can pay their fare? But it creates a really easy narrative and it's really interesting to see every that every type of news outlet almost is capable of regurgitating the MTA line which has a lot of implications that news outlets don't take responsibility for. And it's not just print and Web media, it's also TV stations that are all center-right in their political orientation whether they say it or not.

I think among reporters and advocates in the New York city transportation ecosystem there is an awareness of the consequences of the fare evasion discussion. What I found as a reporter is that it is much harder to make clear in more or less objective reporting that something is wrong when the agency is making it so clear that this is a problem. And on top of that, you have NYPD which

we will talk about in terms of broken windows, and the fact that the agency is broke and forced to ask everybody and their mother for money. And if the fare evasion stuff is out there and they need a handful of state senators to support them, the MTA isn't going to want to convey all of the nuances of New York City social systems to explain fare evasion. They feel like they need to be accountable for the fact that people are cutting the fares. I don't think that the people making transportation policy are particularly conscious of race and the ways that race plays out in policing. And I think a lot of bureaucrats want to separate the two because they do have positive interactions with police because they're all part of state government. I don't know that anybody at the MTA considered that when they call for more cops and fare evasion enforcement that there was going to be a bunch of nasty viral videos of police treating people horribly. I don't think anyone considered that. And that's like "duh" to anyone who has watched New York for the last 7 to 8 years. Everyone has got a camera and cops do stupid things. You have to be prepared for that.

So if that's what is interesting about the relationship between the MTA and the NYPD. Because if a New York City police officer does something bad because the MTA said fare evasion was an issue, it's not actually on the MTA, the MTA can wash their hands of it. There is one article I wrote about this when Andy Byford was talking about how there need to be cops on busses to enforce fare evasion, which again, like what I said about bus fare evasion: a tale as old as time. And I tried to write about it and I found that my editor didn't have enough experience writing in nuanced ways about crime and safety and race all in one nugget to make the story coherent. I think they've gotten better at it. But even when I had the freedom to criticize as much as I want it was not a thing. I am actually pretty ashamed that I saw this thing that made me outraged and I couldn't figure out how to present it in a way...media institutions need to actually have a completely different set of values and priorities in order to cover these things differently I think.

Were new topics regarding fare evasion introduced in the media after the FTP actions?

I'm trying to...it's weird because the FTP stuff happened so soon before COVID. That was January. So it is hard for me to gauge what impact it had and who was moved by those actions. From the MTA's perspective, a bunch of kids broke a bunch of OMNY machines and it cost them some money. The MTA is very good at talking about criminals and crime occurring in its system. And I think that giving them the opportunity to portray the system as out of control feeds into some of their narratives but it's kind of complicated because they want people to feel confident enough to ride the train. But I also like, I feel like the FTP actions represented an undercurrent belief that exists among many New Yorkers that a lot of the response to fare evasion and the police presence in the subway system is an overreaction and misdirected. Even in the context of...even people who say that crime is out of control in the subway will say the cops just stand around in groups of six at the turnstile. I think that the FTP stuff, I see it more

like a blip of expression in a larger situation. Because I feel like the really viral videos happened in late 2019 and then that protest was in January and then covid started in March.

And also, another interesting thing about this, I don't really know if it closes the circle here but the MTA's fare evasion stats and methodology is really flawed and have been criticized by the MTA inspector general as potentially overinflating and underinflating. And as their methodology has improved the fare evasion rate has increased. Which is weird because now you can't really compare their data from years ago to the data from this quarter but also the problem seems to be getting worse. And there is actually a much deeper study that needs to be done about who those people are actually and whether policing them is the proper solution. A lot of people I talk to say they are concerned about guns and crime and drugs in the system, and there is a lot of that right now, at least proportional to people. And they'll say that it doesn't really matter how high fare evasion is because the turnstile is where you catch the bad guys. I don't personally agree with that but it's not my job to argue against it necessarily, and I don't know that people outside of the far left really make very strong arguments against it.

Which means that...and transportation advocates are progressive on policing issues, it's not like they're cheering on the MTA, they criticize the MTA for it, it's just not strong because they are also trying to work with these people and they feel the heat too when people come to them and say they're worried about crime in the subway. They don't tell those people "fuck off racist" they go, "well the way to make the subway safer is to have more people riding it and the way to make more people ride it is to run more trains." That's a lot for some people to stomach in this town.

It's weird being a reporter. You work for a company, you do what the company wants you to do. And my dream is to be able to poke holes in what the MTA is saying so that people who read my articles can make educated decisions based off of their own beliefs. But you know, its tough. I think COVID has also really changed the dynamics of the conversation where I think it is a lot easier for people to say "oh that is just a left-wing Brooklyn concern, real Black people in this city are concerned about crime." And it's hard to really know. And then we see massive protests in the streets weeks later so we know oh, that's not necessarily the whole truth. But I feel like everything is so siloed right now. When the MTA called for more cops on the train to enforce fare evasion the cops came. It was full ridership and now it's like 30-40% ridership. Everybody has their cameras out and there was a public MTA meeting at the end of the month for people to protest that. All of that is gone. And a lot of the people who drive media narratives in this city don't ride the train anymore. God willing they come back, but for now, they have been working from home.

And also you'll see the @npydsubway mention. There are accounts that are solely devoted to photographing groups of teenage boys of color entering the station without paying. Get a life. It's interesting because what the MTA hears from the people that complain to them is really important and right now what they mostly hear is from people really frustrated about people who appear mentally ill on the train. It's really interesting to see what people complain about to the government. Because that is not their whole public.

Interviewee B

April 21, 2021 Female, Transit Activist in New York City

Could you describe your involvement with the FTP actions and how you heard about them?

I mostly heard about them on intsgram through people who would post info in their stories. First, from friends of mine that I already knew and then I followed the accounts they were sharing and that's how I got most of the information but also sometimes searching through twitter, searching the tag FTP things come up. So those were my primary sources of information at the time. I think that things were also disseminated through the DSA chapter at school, but that's not how I got involved. DSA is the student socialist association. Democratic socialists of America.

Did you attend as a protester after you heard about the actions?

Yeah, so there were some coordinated events in New York. People went to Grand Central with signs or would ride specific lines and make sure there were a few people in every car with signs and stuff like that. I guess what is kind of interesting about that format of organization is that everybody is basically aligned on what train you are already on so the 1 train which is also the train that runs through Barnard and Columbia also runs through City College, Fordham, and a few others so my experience of it was that it was mostly people my age and mostly white transplants who were students, but I don't what the experience was for people who live on different subway lines that go through places like Brooklyn, or the Bronx, or somewhere that has less of a gentrified population. But yeah it was mostly college-aged people-ish to like maybe 26 or 27. And at the big gathering at Grand Central, there were all sorts of people, including people who came all the way from Westchester and Connecticut because people would come on the commuter lines. Which are not quite the same as the subway, but they are run by the MTA as well.

What other kinds of practices did you see protesters using that day?

Chants, obviously "How do you spell racist? NYPD!" was *the* chant of 2020. When we were in Grand Central and when we would pick other stations like Columbus Circle or Grand Army Plaza, which is out in Brooklyn, which I did go to once, but they had a lot of action out there that I wasn't at, all the doors would be held open. I never saw anyone gluing the swipes or doing anything to dismantle the actual system for entering the subway. But I know that it did happen. But definitely, we were holding doors open, if you had enough people you could hold the door open and stop people from interfering with you holding the door open because the MTA have their own police that are trained by the NYPD and they go through the NYPD academy but there not in the fraternal order of police technically, they're transit police. So they don't do anything except issue citations. I don't mean to say they aren't violent, I'm sure that they can be violent and I know my roommate has experienced some really severe racial aggression towards her from them but mostly they just issue citations, they're not going to arrest you.

So that was very different than the tone of the protests in June because lots of people did get arrested at the protests in June and slammed on asphalt and stuff like that but, my experience at least at the MTA protests was that they didn't know how to print enough tickets to give all the protesters a ticket for the mass fare evasion. They were just annoyed and eventually it became one of those PR things where the police are acting like they're okay with the protests. So mostly then it would become an interaction we had with them, and I say this just to mean like people were saying "Fuck you" and "Fuck the police" and "Fuck you pigs" to the transit police, but nobody was punching them. And then there was a lot of facilitating so the commuters could get through because there was a lot of contention about whether or not the protests should actually interrupt the flow of commuter traffic because some people believe that for things to change you're supposed to be making a disruption and other people believe the disruption we are trying to make is to people paying fares, not to stop people trying to get to the KFC they work at. That was tense and basically the action became making sure everyone who was getting on the subway wasn't paying. And some people still paid anyway because there were a ton of MTA officers there. So it was like the highest concentration of NYPD while you're trying to skip a fare. Then the action mostly became facilitating people getting on their trains without paying if that was something that they wanted to do.

Have you ever had any experiences with fare enforcers or do you know of anyone who has?

I personally have never had an issue with it. I don't evade fares that often, I am very blessed to have my work give me an unlimited pass. But in the past, I would obviously go through the door when there isn't anyone manning the station, but I never got caught. But I have had a few friends having negative experiences. One of them, she's white and her boyfriend is white and he jumped the turnstile and let her in, and the police caught them before the train came. Because obviously you're supposed to jump fare as the train is coming. They got caught and she got a \$100 fine and he got a \$200 fine, like the worst fine, like the worst fine is to let someone else in than it is to go in yourself. Recently, my roommate was really badly harassed on a crosstown bus operated by the MTA. Because the crosstown bus is ticketed, it's not swiped the same way other things are, and it's kind of on an honor system. Not really, they just don't have the time to check everyone's ticket. So if you're only going three stops you can just get on and get off and nobody notices. Occasionally at certain stops the transit police will get on and check everyone's ticket. So when they got on she got off and then they chased her, when she told me the story it was really upsetting, and she had shopping bags with her and they were like "oh, did you steal those too?" and it was like oh she's black also. And it was really traumatic for her. They were very much abusing their power and they were very nasty, it was one of the more egregious ones I've heard. And they wrote her a ticket. She's gotten a ticket for not paying on the crosstown bus a ton of times and I don't know what happens, but they have never collected it.

Before the FTP actions happened were you aware that there was an issue with racist fare enforcement practices? Was that something you had discussed before or knew about before the actions took place?

I think it was something that I knew in the sense that of course there is but I don't think that there was a lot of discussion about it. Except when an incident would happen to one of my friends and we would tlak about it and be like oh that is terrible. Also, more in the social context I was in, [bad fare enforcement practices] it was talked about more in the context of queer and trans women who I think get profiled a lot in New York for an assumption that they're sex workers, which is another layer of vulnerability in the system. And of course, just by other default injustices, they're not economically flush, so they're using public transit and evading fares. That had come up more in discussion and that was more of a known fact that transit police really like fucking with trans women. But I think issues of race in fare policing weren't discussed at much in my social context until those actions started happening and then it was like wait these are just as important and on the same axis of power issues that our queer friends are facing.

So did the practices of the activists also spark that debate in broader New York circles in the news or things like that?

Eva: Yeah, I would say so. With the protests in June there was a lot going on in the national level, but I don't think that the organizing infrastructure or the electronic infrastructure like social media would have been there and would have been as cohesive if it hadn't already been partially organized in December, January, and February for the FTP protests. Because the MTA type protests ended when coronavirus started. But then all those pages and connections and

sharing of news were already in place to talk about race issues in policing. That is a roundabout way to say yes, but there was an increase of people talking about issues of race and policing with fare evasion specific to the amount of sharing that happened across the sort of instragram story phone trees.

How did the FTP actions demonstrate the link between racial justice and transit justice?

I think people already knew the link. I don't think it was revealed so much as it was a culmination of people finally, I guess the people who have more demonstrating power finally getting in to it. In the way, I just keep comparing it to June because they were so connected, in the way that it was like yes people knew this was a problem but there are certain surges in a confluence of factors that can create more availability of bodies for protesting. And I don't know what those were in December, January, or February. I think it's well known and not even a poorly kept secret that the transit system in New York is very racialized, and the way that people talk about taking the train is very racialized. In the context of segregation and discrimination and economic injustice, it's very obvious that in neighborhoods that are predominatly black and people of color that the stations are not as well maintained, they're not as safe, they're dirty, they're more likely to have service interruptions.

It's also known to be like there are certain stations that are stereotypically considered less safe by hoity toity upper east siders or whatever. The upper east side has the 456 which runs from the most dangerous niehgborhoods in East Harlem through some of the most fancy neighborhoods down 5th avenue. So I think people very much knew before that race was a huge issue in the MTA, but I don't know if they were necessarily thinking about it in the context of fare policing so much as they were thinking about it in the context of upkeep and service availability. Everyone in New York has a racial idea of different stops or subway lines.

Besides the FTP actions were you aware of any other campaigns?

So Swipe it Forward, I'm here for. I think it's cool. A friend of mine works for an organization, she's a social worker. And one of the things they provide to their clients is this two way metrocard that are a round trip, they are disposable but they have two rides. And they give them out to their clients for free. So she and some of the other people that work there will steal them and they would take stacks of them and try to distribute them to people. I don't know if this is a campaign but people who are in the know about activism and what's helpful for people will give subway cards to people who are unhoused for a few reasons. One of the reasons being that the machines to buy tickets only take a certain number of coins. Which is something that creates a real access issue for people who don't have a debit card or large denominations of cash. You can't even put \$2.75 which is the cost of one fare, you can't even put that amount of coins in,

maybe if you had quarters or dollar coins, but you couldn't pay for that in dimes. And a lot of people are paying by the day with whatever dimes they have. If they are getting to a necessary appointment, or to see family, or people who are on parole and can't get to their parole meeting because they only have dimes. So I don't know if that's a campaign or just known to be helpful to give to people is like two way and one way metro cards. Obviously also give money.

Swipe it Forward was more contentious because people were worried if you just swipe for the person behind you you don't know that person [if they financially need help], you're not necessarily doing anyone a huge favor but I just think its a nice thing to do. And even if it's not immediately overturning the transit fare system it's a nice thing to do and creating more good will around sharing and around public transit is always good.

I have seen the guerilla ads. Those are another thing I would notice: I'm not trying to poke holes in the action but I think this is a good time to bring notice to the people who are doing the activism. I know for a fact there are Black activists and activists who are native to new york doing this work. That being said, the cheeky don't snitch signs are all around NYU. You would not find them at the subway stop where I lived at the time in southern harlem. They would not be at major hubs in Harlem or Brooklyn. I do think there is some graffiti work that happened Bronx at the time. But anywhere that had a sort of art for protest vibe definitely was centered around college campuses. This isn't to say that it wasn't helpful or that it wasn't part of the movement, but I think it was markedly different than the experience of being someone who skips fares.

Why was it important for you to partake in this action?

Taking part in the FTP actions was important for me because I really believe that public transit holds the city together, I think it's one of the most distinct things about new york. It's maybe one of the most livable things about new york, otherwise, it can be really difficult. I also knew they were planning on raising the fare again. I just really didn't want that to happen. I think access to public transport is super important and fare evading feels like a very harmless thing to me. I felt like two things were important. First I felt like calling any attention to the issues with the MTA and inequality, even if right now we are talking about fare evasion and fare policing, it's important to call any attention to race issues with the MTA because of the lack of services, in the sense of bus lines and subway lines, and lack of servicing those bus lines and subway lines in predominantly black neighborhoods is an issue.

So I think anytime we can turn the spotlight on the MTA and be like "hey we are watching you", I think is important. And then secondly, I think this year especially, which there is no way we could have seen this coming because we didn't know what was going to happen during coronavirus. At the end of 2019 and the beginning of 2020, the MTA had already talked about

raising the price and then they began to proposing slashing the budget and raising the fares. And it felt like at the time that those two things aren't really what balance each other out. The money that people pay into the MTA is not what keeps the MTA running, what keeps the MTA running are grants from the federal and state governments. Which then this year Trump withheld and the budget that almost came out this year was going to slash a lot of services so I didn't know any of that then, but I'm glad the FTP actions happened because then people had their eyes more open to the fuckery that goes on behind the scenes. The narrative that always seems to come forward during elections and budget time is "well if you want the MTA to run you have to pay for it" and that's never been how it works. It's actually how you're allocating tax money. Instead of buying riot shields for the police, you could hire more people to service the MTA.

For me, it was drawing people's attention to that and challenging the narrative that's always put forward by the MTA. You don't know how many people fare evade...so are you expecting us to believe who all these people are and that you find them a proportional amount? Then why is the fine \$200? So just reminding people all is not what it seems.

Interviewee C

March 17, 2021 Female, Student in Copenhagen

In the abstract, you mention you were inspired to research fare evasion based on your personal experiences and scenarios described by others. Could you please describe these experiences to me?

In Denmark, zones are divided into 99 in the capital of Copenhagen. The people follow a variety of types of ticketing systems. Sometimes it makes confused people to understand the zone area especially for those who are new in Denmark and in that case, they easily get a fine about 750kr, which is sometimes for a whole month's ticketing budget for a person. I also experienced this same type of problem and received a fine.

Although people may forget to renew their ticket or sometimes their phone is run out the charge or may be the ticketing machines are not working and people are hurry to reach their destination that time they get on the train, bus or metro and caught by checker and get a fine at 750kr. In my thesis, I have explained details about the causes which are explained by the victim's own experiences through primary data.

In your paper, you mentioned that the DSB management was unwilling to cooperate (I have also experienced a lot of difficulty talking with employees at DSB, Movia, or DOT). Could you please explain the difficulty of the process of trying to communicate with DSB?

I emailed DSBs media and press department, but they did not reply then I called them and asked them if they could provide any information about fare evasion. Then it took few more phone calls to get a document from them where it shows that the total amount of money raised from fine etc. (I don't really remember). But I asked them about how many ticket-checkers there are and how much money to they spend on their salary and is it worth having those people against the money collected from ticket fraud charges? They said they can't provide it.

Why do you think they were hesitant to provide you with this information and an interview?

I am not sure they were hesitating but over the phone conversation with DSB, I found them helpful. Through the conversation, I came to know that the company has some confidential matter and the questions I am asking for an interview is not possible to provide.

Do you think the topic of fare evasion is taboo in Denmark among public transportation authorities?

I don't know.

Do you know why the DSB website and their annual report do not contain any information on fare evasion?

I don't know but I asked them if they have any special portal where I can find any information about fare evasion and they said no.

How would you describe the discourse about fare evasion in Denmark? What are the major themes that come up?

Please follow my first answer and the project.

Is there an open conversation between the public (riders) and the transportaOon companies about fare evasion and ticket prices?

In our interview with the passengers, they raised some issues, but I am not sure if there is a conversation between the public (riders) and the transportation companies about fare evasion and ticket prices

Is there an open conversation between the public (riders) and the transportaOon companies about making the ticketing system easier to understand? Same answer as the previous one.

In your studies on fare evasion did you ever come across any transport activists in Denmark? Do you know of any groups asking for fare-free public transport in Denmark?

In our interview with the passengers, people suggested the fare could be less than what it is now, but I cannot remember if anyone asked about fare-free transport. It was also not my intention to ask that type of question.

Interviewee D April 12, 2021 Male, Transit Advocate in New York City

Through your experience working on your project did you find fare evasion to be a taboo issue? And if so, was it a taboo issue with specific groups of people or certain actors?

Um, yeah I don't know about the word taboo. That may or may not work. People have their own ideas. There are people that feel strongly that fare evasion, as I do, our prior views...we all have our prior views and we're trying to use data to make this more concrete. But there are people that instinctively believe that this is an affordability [issue]...that a lot of people can't afford this. And the fare collection systems historically are inadequate, inequitable, and those are the problems we need to have discourse around and can address through policy solutions, you know like low income fares, improving fare collection systems, and not to mention changing our enforcement priorities or you know the NYPD's MTA police enforcement priorities.

And then there's other people who think like you know focus on the everybody should pay like this whole you know people trying to cheat the system that kind of narrative. And so there's, so over the course of the last 5 or 6 years, having a sense of I pretty quickly had a sense about who I was talking to what are their prior notions. MTA officials view it as how do we keep people out who can't pay. So many people are trying to cheat us how do we keep them out. That's how MTA officials view the problem. They didnt understand the major role of financial need and the hardships that individuals face. And then you had a lot of other folks whose..."like how do we get people in?". That's where this motivation comes from, it's about affordability, accessibility...how do we get people in not how do we keep them out. And it's really hard...the dialogue was really lacking and went nowhere oftentimes because people are focusing on it through those two different lenses.

To what extent do you think your work has contributed to transparency regarding fare evasion data and fare enforcement. Has local law 47 been as successful as anticipated?

That's a great question. With all this type of work, think about what the goal is. It's easy to document racial disparities across communities that align with race, socioeconomic factors, but what are we going to learn from it and how are we going to influence policy with it rather than just dwelling on these disparities or negative outcomes. And so, the goal was, right this is something that is well understood by communities that were overpoliced but the NYPD was really just hiding behind a lack of transparency and a lack of data saying "we go where the crime is". And so that was how I approached this. How can we try to understand, to counter that argument "Do you just go where the crime is? Does that explain these racial disparities in the fare enforcement that we see?" We showed that it doesn't. That poverty is policed much more intensively in predominantly black communities in Brooklyn and citywide in the later round of research and also it's differences in crime rates don't explain those disparities. So, that was the goal.

What did it do? So shortly after we released the report. All this stuff is happening at the same time so it's hard to attribute what's driving what. But there was a lot more discourse around this, or at least action. Whether it's behind the scenes, in front of the scenes, a little bit of both maybe. The Manhattan district attorney announced that they'd no longer be prosecuting most fare evasion arrests. I think this is something they were thinking about so I dont remember the exact timeline of this but that happened shortly after we put out the report. And then councilman Lanceman introduced legislation for local law 47 and the report, the analysis we did, helped make the case for it. Here's why we need this data. So I think there was a benefit to, that was kind of the goal, or one of the goals. By documenting what is happening, calling to action, what can we do to improve transparency to see what the NYPD is actually doing and hold them [accountable], and it's not like we're automatically going to hold them accountable because they're reporting data but I think that transparency is a step in that direction, in addition to simultaneously thinking about bigger funding of what we fund with public resources in terms of policing.

But the NYPD ignored the law for a long time there was some...eventually, there was a lawsuit to get them to comply with the law because the Mayor didn't order them to comply or intervene. So there was a lawsuit and they eventually released a series of spreadsheets with all sorts of data and very little information. It was useless for identifying where arrests were occurring below the borough level. Tons of numbers and tabs, but you couldn't actually figure out how many people

they were arresting at each station. And then there was a lot of negotiating around the lawsuit. So a court ordered them to comply and I think there were some negotiations I only have an incomplete window into about what information they would share and what we really wanted, what we needed most, as the data person, explaining we really wanted to know for every station what they were doing in terms of arrests and summons totals. And eventually they shared that data with us, there's still some limitiations. I gave my own input into how it could be improved, which they did. And now that data is posted quarterly with a lag.

So, in that sense we saw some results but how that's actually...and while this is playing out there is a move away from arrests to more summonses. Sort of building on all of these things happening at once. So the DA is having different prosecutorial priorities, the pressure to start reporting and eventually public reporting of data. And so what we saw on the ground was a move away from arrests to more summonses. But overall, more enforcement actions. So more enforcement just less arrests.

I was going to say that and then the pandemic affecting how transit, our relationship to transit let alone the policing of transit in dramatic ways. Im not sure where we are at now and that is what I would like to find out.

What role do you think transparency has in affecting the accessibility of transit?

In this specific setting, transparency around enforcement of fare evasion stops, fare evasion in terms of when you get stopped what happens? Either they let you go, you get a summons, or you get arrested. Those are the three things that could right, if you get stopped those are the three things that could happen. I think all of, so what I've been describing is the work we did around with the data we had and pushing for more data and the policy changes but of course this, i forget the exact timeline but at some point the Swipe it Forward campaign that had been going on for a long time. That is not a new thing. Community advocates doing what they can to raise awareness and improve accessibility and I think those efforts became more visible and louder around the same time as, probably in response to the MTA's crackdown on fare evasion and the decision for more police and to reallocate police and that's where the discourse really took, really was elevated and was a much more heightened and confrontational debate.

Basically the MTA putting these ads, spending public money for more police to police poverty, and these ads that were really just awful. "We'd rather have your \$2.75 instead of your \$100" It was really like "we don't want you here if you can't afford it". And so among other action events, protests, which were also, we've seen all sorts of community protests over the past year but in the context of the crackdown, it was really heightened as a response to this crackdown and heightened policing and investment in policing. And you saw those guerilla ads that were on the

subway, reclaiming...I feel like those ads were great right, just reframing the problem about going back to our earlier discussion "how can we make it easier for you to ride the subway and get to school and get to work and help you access this opportunity?" instead of "how do we keep you out and punish you for not having the means to afford regular transit access?"

So there wasn't much of...as I said there's those two sides. The MTA throughout that whole time they didn't get it. Right it was still "how do we keep people out?" and scapegoating a lot of their problems by pivoting to this lost revenue from fare evasion, and the numbers they put on that were just not remotely credible. There's a lot of, we could talk more about that but, the MTA inspector general discussed that, I talked about it. It wasn't a sexy topic, why there data isn't credible. You're talking about fare evasion you have these revenue problems and they throw out this number "we're losing 200 million this year". Right, and so people start reporting that number. And I get the need for information but its, there's no reason we should be using that number for anything, let alone tying it to justifications for funding for police that would somehow magically reclaim that number.

What themes do you think comprise fare evasion discourse in NYC?

So yeah I think on this sort of advocate side. What are advocates emphasizing and calling for? Affordability is a part of accessibility. Both of those words, there's much more to accesibility with physical disabilities. There's a lot of dimensions to that but financially, being able to afford the fare is a major part of accessibility, so making the sytsem accessible to as many people as possible. Especially, people who don't own cars who are in areas that are underserved by for hire vehicles, that kind of stuff. So accessibility, just sort of policing poverty and how we use public resources. This idea of should we be investing in policing poverty and keeping people out and punishing them for it or should we be investing in subsidizing, making transit more affordable and more accessible? That's what we were sort of arguing for with Fair Fares. Reducing the price of the Metrocard but also at the time especially investing in making it easier for people to pay. You know, broken machines in marginalized communities are a pretty common place occurrence. So then it's like what do you do? Do you jump the turnstile? And if you can't actually pay do you wait in line for the one teller for an hour and be late to work, if there even is one person there? So how we use public resources and what we use them for.

Those are the two biggest issues. There's a lot that I think about, when we talk about this issue I guess that's how I frame it. This idea that the MTA's job is to provide a service, they're running this system. And you know is it their job to redistribute to sort of effectively implement redistribution and you know I think it's our government's job and the MTA is part of the government and that's why we focused on getting the city and or the state, especially since they're sending police into this. But that MTA needs to be aware of what's going on and really

they could also be an advocate for hey we need to make it easier to bring people in and collect our fares for those that can afford to pay and understand the dynamics of why some people can't rather than just keep them in or keep them out and really try to use them as scapegoats.

What have you seen in New York as the most effective ways to reframe thinking of public transportation as profit driven and efficiency to thinking about it as a commonly pooled resource? If that shift is even happening at all.

It's tough. I don't know whether that shift is happening or not. In the past year it's really changed at least from my standpoint. Obviously many people are still especially more vulnerable workers still have to take transit. But there are far fewer people on transit and so that's why I think it's really important to understand how policing dynamics have changed. But I don't know if its reframed the role of public transit. There are people who view it as a sort of right to physical mobility and think there should be free transit. The reality, that would be great to achieve, there are reasons why it would be. I'm going to stop myself, I usually don't bring this topic up on purpose because I don't want to undermine some advocacy efforts. But we are so far away from free transit that hasn't become a big part of the discourse. It feels like it's more of a talking point to get people to understand what access should look like and feel like. But the MTA is still struggling tremendously to raise enough money to operate even their mediocre service and so in terms of poicy making and budget priorities that is still like a, the major focus of what the MTA needs, more so in the context of the pandemic. So it's almost made it harder to have the space to talk about reduce fares and affordability. In fact the city cut funding for Fair Fares last spring right at a time we think people need it even more. That was like "oh we need to cut money, we need to find ways to cut money" and that actually went out the window. And that speaks to how the people with power are not, haven't changed how they view this problem. They understand presumably it's increasingly costly politically to ignore what police are doing and the impacts on individuals and communities but the narrative of public safety and the role of police on public transit, I don't think it's shifted. There are louder voices calling for that shift and its been so much great work we have talked about like the guerilla ads to protests but I don't think we've seen anything...the affordability landscape is not fundamentally different. Hopefully, there is fundamentally more transparency about what the NYPD is doing, but it remains to be seen how that will affect their actual enforcement action in this new, late stage pandemic world.

Interviewee E April 29, 2021 Kafui Attoh, Male, Associate Professor of Urban Studies

What are some of the narratives about fare evasion you hear in New York City?

In 2017 the Manhattan District attorney made it his policy not to prosecute theft of service misdemeanors and I think that this was at a time when there was a lot of debate over the fare evasion issue associated with the MTA budget and the ability for the MTA to collect enough revenue based on its predictions, which have been built into their budget ask from either the federal government or the state. It came up as part of a larger discussion around budget. And from the other side this is years after Ferguseon, around racial profiling. Discourse had two sides those concerned about budget and those concerned about it targeting low income people of color in new york.

Historically I think it's interesting, I was just reading a book by my colleague Josh Freemen who talked about the fiscal crisis in new york in 1975 and this was after the MTA, as a separate public authority with its own budget, had been established years prior. During the fiscal crisis, the mayor who was Aid Beam at the time and a bunch of financial elites in the city came together to create a separate board and authority to discipline the city's budget, which meant cutting excesses, wages for public sector workers, revisiting contract agreements the city had made, dedicating less money to social services. And one of the things they recommended was to raise the fare from 35 cents to 50 cents. And it was kind of a crazy thing because it had nothing to do with the city budget, it was merely about a symbolic ask. It was like a sacred cow, the 35 cent fare. So they went after it. Then the fare becomes...sometimes the fare has very little to do with the actual economics of transit. In New York, fares only account for just under 50% of the operating costs of the whole thing. In other cities it's much lower, it could be 17% 18%, that's it. The debate is financial and not financial, it's about something else. And I think that's interesting because it becomes about all sorts of other things.

Do you think fare evasion is used as a discursive to further other political agendas?

KF: Yeah, I mean like almost everything. In the midst of the pandemic (and this was a piece I wrote more recently) there was in May of last year there was an announcement that the MTA police, which is a division new york city police, was expanding at a time when ridership had cratered. Everyone was at home. Still the argument was about crime and fare evasion. For anyone who was paying attention it didnt make any sense at all. Most narratives around crime, broken windows policing, community policing, they don't really make much sense apart from people's perception of safety. Even that original article by Wilson Kelling they said, early on in the piece, this experiment with cops walking the beat and making sure that the local drunk was out of sight...that didn't reduce crime, but it did reduce the perception of crime. Which they said on the long run has these effects on actual crime. It just so much of a perception thing. The transit workers were in total support of the increase in policing in the subways, and so much of it is about the perception of crime. And then on the other hand it's like, there's this thing

with...there's probably a bunch of studies, I can't think of them off of the top of my head but, with bus drivers and altercations they have with passengers. It's some crazy percentage of all altercations that occur happen over fares. For a lot of drivers, it's like why are we fighting over a dime here? But there's pressure to collect the fare and there is also the experience when the bus is really packed in New York, they're not collecting fares, people are just jumping on. There's all these informal stuff that happens with fare. And I know in Poughkeepsie which is a small city, if you know the driver it's like yeah just go on.

Do stories about assault on transit workers drive a rift between transit workers and users that wouldn't normally be there?

Totally, and especially during the pandemic where, you know...there's a case in San Francisco with the VTA, it's on the peninsula. And the union was fighting for all door boarding, which is basically free transit because there's no one back there collecting fares. But just simply to reduce the contact between passengers and drivers and their potential exposure to COVID. Yeah, I think it can...the fare can be...it can drive a wedge...I mean all sorts of other things can too, but it can be one thing that...there's been research about assaults. So many of them are associated with trying to get a poor person to pay a dime, which is just crazy.

You have written before about what type of public, public transportation is intended for, what links do you see between fare enforcement in NYC and the determination about what type of public should be using the subway and buses in the eyes of the MTA and NYPD?

It's so interesting because on one hand there are all these issues across different cities and places, but then New York is also a very specific place in terms of transit. New York is one of the few places...transit is not nearly...in so many places transit is poor people's mobility. But in New York, and there's obviously a class component to it, but there is just a wider public, a wider group of people using it. And that's one of the things that makes New York really great, honestly. There's this kind of, a large constituency who care about it who represent multiple classes of people. And I would say fare evasion happens all the time, just anecdotally, it's some woman who just shopped at Saks 5th avenue and the door opens to let someone in with a stroller and she just goes in too. They might not be profiled in the same way a young person or young person of color may be but I think in other cities...it's interesting because I don't hear so much about fare evasion outside of major metropolitan areas. When I lived in Syracuse no one was talking about fare evasion. Like fare evasion in Toledo, Ohio? No one cares because it's just such a marginal part of the system. But in places like San Francisco or New York City it does become...I oftentimes see it as associated with some other thing that is going on with finances or with budget or with policing. It seems like not a real issue. And there was just recently all sorts of studies about how much are we losing in fare revenue, and no one knows. They can't figure it

out. They just have some model. THey're like it could be so much, and even with...they had a plan to hire all these cops for the MTA to crack down on fare evasion. But if you look at how much the cops were going to cost versus how much the MTA itself said they were going to lose in fare evasion, it was like well, it didn't add up. This is not a wise decision.

I was also thinking probably...in some places, there are private companies running transportation. The MTA which is a big public authority, it's public and the board is appointed by the governor and the mayor and it has the authority to issue bonds and so it operates as a public private quengo. But there are a lot of cities more and more in the US where you have the city transport department contracting out to private companies that deal with routing and with payroll. So the drivers themselves work for first transit, but there is a contract that they have with the city. And you think well, they're a private company so maybe this issue of fares...they have shareholders and they have to show growth. I don't know why any private entity would get into that because it's proven you're not gonna make money here. I never understood that but it does seem like the logic around fare evasion could be different.

My cynical take is that it pops up every once in a while, but then it just feels like there's nothing there. That's why I think a discourse analysis is such a great way to think about it because it does feel like purely a discursive thing. When does it become a thing and what is that related to? What is going on in the city at these particular moments? Is there some sort of cyclical pattern? I feel like everyone knows it's a weird fake issue because they know that people jump the turnstiles or go through the thing all the time. That's the system. What are you going to do? Your'e going to arrest everyone that does that? That is such a waste of resources. Every time this comes up in New York people are like not only in terms of how much is being lost in fares, no one knows, okay so we're going to spend money to deal with the issue. How much is that going to cost versus how much are you predicting to lose. Or just, how much does it cost to maintain all the fare machines? What's the point of all of this?

What do you think transit activism has been able to achieve in terms of fare enforcement and evasion?

The pandemic happened so it's hard to say the affects of the activism. There was that letter from AOC about the crackdown on fare evasion and hiring of the police officers. She was saying this doesn't make any sense we need to restore service, improve service, we need to deal with all of these updates to the signal system that have deteriorated. This wasn't too long after there was a fire on the tracks and a bunch of mechanical issues dealing with infrastructure. I don't know. A lot of it was around racial profiling and there's been a lot of attention to discrimination, policing, and mass incarceration, and the overloaded judicial system in New York. Let's say you get

caught with fare evasion and you were fined and you don't pay the fine so you have to go to court and take work off to go to court, and it's this long Kafka-esque nightmare.

Then there is Fair Fares, which is a means tested thing. One of the interesting things about New York is that there is a flat fare. You can pay \$2.75 to go from Bryant Park to JFK, which is like hours on the train and it's just \$2.75. Whereas, in San Francisco it's more equitable in terms of...you pay by distance, after you get off the stop then you pay, so it's more expensive to go further. And that's really interesting because in terms of equity the geography of the city has always been one in which there are different economic classes living in different part of the city. Sometimes farther from downtown sometimes closer to downtown. And so travel becomes this equity thing. A flat fare system for people living in East New York is really good. The older systems have that. You can ride around, and that's what many homeless people do, they ride around in a warm place.

What do you think the harm is by not relating transportation issues to broader visions of justice and transit justice?

Someone once said budgets are moral documents. With the Fair Fares program being cut at the same time the increase in policing is proceeding, they're coming from different funding streams maybe and there are so many different overlapping agencies that have their own budgets and priorities so sometimes it can be unfair to note the contradictions without being cognizant that sometimes the agencies are separate and there are separate budgets. At the same time it's hard to ignore the craziness of disparities and what things we priotize and what things we don't. And often it's safety versus people's ability to move through the city. And it's not really safety really, it's the perception of safety. Putting money towards making people feel safer as opposed to putting money towards something that actually materially impacts people's lives and their ability to get from point A to point B, which seems absurd.

Have you read the Andre Gorsk piece? It's called "The ideology of the motor car". The last paragraph is just so good because it is just making this thing...we can't think about transportation divorced from all these other things that are happening in the city. And for people interested in transit that is the task, to connect it to all sorts of other things. Its about people's ability to get to work, people's ability not to get to work but to other things in their life, about how the political economy of the city functions. As opposed to seeing transportation as a line item on a budget, which it is, but that doesn't lead to good thinking or insights.

I like the moral panic, because when they talk about New York going back to the 70s graffiti everywhere. Transit does have this universal thing where you want to...it's an equalizing force, everyone has access, you don't want to distinguish between people, but you have to, you have to

accommodate different people. The fare is becoming this larger issue about what is fair. The future is already here just unequally distributed.

Interviewee F March 5, 2021 Rasmus Markussen, Political Advisor at Passagerpulsen

How does the consumer council fund Passagerpulsen? What is the decisionmaking process for the grants received?

The passagerpulsen is funded by the Danish parliament or via some money from them. A majority of the parties made an agreement in 2014 about funding the Passagerpulsen through the Danish consumer council and the Danish civil aviation and railway authority is our supervisory authority. Our mandate is to be an independent voice of passengers in bus, train, metro, and railway. The funding is from the government or the parliament. But we are a part of the danish consumer council as a project.

What is the role of Passagerpulsen in establishing a dialgogue between passengers and the transport companies? What practices do you have to maintain that dialogue?

Our job is to be the voice of passengers in bus, train, metro, and lightrail. And with a main focus among other things on connections between different modes of transport and different companies and authorities, etc. And to look at the whole journey from the passenger's perspective from door to door. And we do several activities to be the voice of passengers in the dialogue between passengers and transport authorities. We make some reports and surveys and collect data about passenger experiences and needs and wishes. We have a passenger panel that has 10,000 passengers that we can ask about their experience and when we make surveys, etc. And we also have about 300 passenger agents that are passengers who we can send out in train stations or buses to report if there is good enough information about passenger rights, etc. And on the basis of this data we make recommendations to the transport authorities and companies etc, and go into dialogue with them about how to make improvements for passengers. The subjects could be information, delays, passenger rights, station accessibility, etc. And we also in this new, in the beginning we were funded from 2014 for for years until 2018 but now we've got a new funding. And now we've got some new things we have to do, so now we, one of our tasks now is to run regional passenger councils in the 5 Danish regions. Councils that are supposed to also be a palace where passengers can give input advices to the transport authorities and these councils consist of normal regular passengers and also passengers representing a number of interest groups such as students, young people, and elderly people with disabilities and other groups.

Is it difficult to get passengers to participate?

There is actually a lot of interest. We have just started one passenger council in the Danish Copenhagen region and there was quite a lot of interest, we had over 200 interested passengers who wanted to participate and we only have 19 members in the council. It was not difficult to find passengers who wanted to do it. And we also have just started a council in the Mid Jutland region and here we had over 100 interested passengers. So it is not difficult. And i can say one thing we also do in the dialogue between passengers and transport authorities is that we are part of the appeals board for bus, trains, and metro which is an alternative dispute resolution body that mainly handles complaints about penalty fares in public transport. Here we have from the Danish consumer council 2 seats out of 5 so we represent the passengers in the complaint handling.

How would you describe the relationship between passagerpulsen and the transport companies?

Well, in general it is quite good, and they are happy when we come with new data about passenger experience and need but they also sometimes think we complain too much and get irritated when we focus on problems such as delays or lack of information or stations that are not clean and things like that. And sometimes we've done campaigns that are more public and on social media, and sometimes they've been quite irritated. And actually there was, when our first funding ran out in 2018, there was a lot of companies who actually tried to convince the parliament that they should not fund us again because they thought we were too loud sometimes. It differs. Sometimes it's been difficult. Also because the transport authorities are very loyal to the political level and get annoyed if we like complain about something that is really about public funding or money from the political level, I guess they feel kind of trapped because they don't feel they can do anything. We are complaining about something and then the politicians are mad at them and so they feel that they are trapped.

Is there are public debate about fare evasion and control in Copenhagen. Who are main actors and stakeholders that are most active in the public debate?

I think there is some kind of public debate about fare evasion and fare enforcement. There is some debate in the media sometimes both about specific cases in the appeals board for bus, train, and, metro the complaint handling board. If there's some media just look at the cases and write about some of the more absurd cases. And then there is some debate about the number of penalty fees given and the amount of control, how many control stewards are out on the buses and metro checking tickets which has been rising in the recent years. There is some public debate. And the most active in the public debate is us from the Passagerpulsen. And Movia, the bus authority, and then some passengers who have had bad experiences with the fare control. And sometimes there have been some researchers also involved, some sociologists have been asked by journalists to contribute.

Within that public debate what are the main topics or themes?

Well there has been some debate about that I think last year or two years ago Movia the bus authority has increased the level of control after they made what they called free flow where you can walk in and out of all doors in the bus and don't have to pass the driver and show him, her, or them the ticket. There has been some debate about whether this is just a maneuver just to increase the income for the companies, also in the light of that the funding and the economy is more under pressure by the political level. That is one discussion whether the rise in control is justified. And then there is also a lot of debate about whether the penalty fees are fair. There are a lot of cases where passengers clearly didn't want to cheat and where they clearly made mistakes, forgot one zone or took the receipt instead of the ticket and still got a penalty fee. And there has been a lot of debate about it. And we have also said that the companies are all too, that they should show some more goodwill and courtesy if it's really clear that passengers weren't trying to cheat. We've seen a lot of tourists going to and from the airport in Copenhagen where you have to buy a different ticket than you normally have and we've seen a lot of cases where people have got the penalty fee which is really high. There's a debate about whether they are fair and the companies say that they just want to treat all passengers equal and that they only look at the facts and not the intentions so they can't look at the passenger's intentions. But we say that you have to. You have to look at the specific case, you can't just make some generalizations, you have to handle the cases and not just make some general judgements.

Do you know if the transport companies make any data on fare enforcement/evasion public?

Our experience is that they are not transparent when it comes to this. I know some years ago some media tried to get access to documents and had some numbers from Movia about the numbers of controls and the rise in the controlling that they did. But no, they are not really public. And we have actually asked them to be more transparent and asked if we can see how many penalty fees do you give, and what are the reasons, and what are the reasons for people not having a valid ticket? Is it because they just don't have a ticket or is it because they have bought the wrong ticket? Because it would be good to have a debate about how can we make it easier for people to choose the right ticket and have a debate about this problem but they don't seem to be interested in that. And that only confirms the impression that they are doing the controls to make money. But I can say that from this appeals board for bus, train, and metro they publish data about the number of cases they have. And they publish data about which company has the most cases and the reason. They have some reports on their website. But it's only the cases that are appealed, so it's only the tip of the iceberg.

About the appeals board, on your website you have a comprehensive explanation about how to go through the process, but on the transportation company website it's not as comprehensive. Why don't they have the same explanation as you guys?

When people receive a penalty fee on the receipt you get it says you can complain to the appeals board. But I guess they are not... you could probably...if you asked them they wouldn't say that they are not interested in giving passenger's information about the possibility for appeals. But, well from our perspective it may be that they are not interested in making it visible that you can actually appeal and to explain the process so that people will use all the possibilities they have. I guess that they will also say that we have to limit the information in order to give information about what most passengers want and need and that's not too appeal something or to go through a long process of complaining but it's to find the right ticket or something like that. But from our perspective they are not always doing enough to inform. And we just did a survey not so long ago that showed that only about a little more than about 10 percent of passengers know about the appeals board. And they should inform passengers who have a penalty fee about the possibilities so hopefully people who it is relevant for know about it but yeah, it's easy to think that they are not very transparent because then many fewer questions will complain.

Are there any transportation activist groups or movements?

There are some local commuter representatives who are taking the train a certain distance and have a group where they gather to have dialogue with transport companies. There are a lot of them here in the region around copenhagen. And some of them are actually a part of DSB, the rail company, they have their own system of commuter representative, but there are also some independent groups. We are in dialogue with them and its different but some of them are very active but its usually in very local matters about if the information is good or local matters. There are also some more environmentally oriented groups like there is something called The Council for Sustainable Transport, which is an organization or movement that advocates for more sustainable transport and for more public transport and cyclists and less private cars. There is also some movements called Back on Track which is trying to work for better international trains instead of flying. So we also have some dialogue with them.

Appendix E – PTCs' Financial Information

MTA

Table 1: MTA's Yearly Revenue Collected From Fares

Year Fare Revenue (figures in U.S. Dollars)

2010	4,586,000,000
2011	4,999,000,000
2012	5,079,000,000
2013	5,507,000,000
2014	5,709,000,000
2015	5,961,000,000
2016	6,050,000,000
2017	6,172,000,000
2018	6,155,000,000
2019	6,351,000,000
2020	2,393,000,000

Source: Data From "Financial and Budget Statements." 2021. MTA. July 21, 2021. <u>https://new.mta.info/transparency/financial-information/financial-and-budget-statements</u>.

Table 2: MTA's Total Yearly Adopted Budget

Year Adopted Budget (figures in U.S. dollars)

2010	11,905,000,000
2011	12,252,000,000
2012	12,501,000,000

2013	13,527,000,000
2014	13,988,000,000
2015	14,621,000,000
2016	15,177,000,000
2017	15,565,000,000
2018	15,793,000,000
2019	16,725,000,000
2020	17,204,000,000

Source: Data from "Financial and Budget Statements." 2021. MTA. July 21, 2021. <u>https://new.mta.info/transparency/financial-information/financial-and-budget-statements.</u>

Metroselskabet

Table 3: Metroselskabet's Yearly Revenue Collected From Fares

2010	589,000,000
2011	635,000,000
2012	677,000,000
2013	691,000,000
2014	727,000,000
2015	775,000,000
2016	883,000,000
2017	903,000,000
2018	891,000,000
2019	1,154,000,000

Year Fare Revenue (figures in DKK)

Sources: Data from "Annual Report 2010." 2010. Metroselskabet I/S. <u>https://m.dk/media/2754/metro_aarsrapport_2010_uk.pdf;</u> "Annual Report 2011." 2011. Metroselskabet I/S. <u>https://m.dk/media/2760/metro-annual-report-2011.pdf;</u> "Annual Report 2013." 2013. Metroselskabet I/S. <u>https://m.dk/media/2774/metro_ar_2013_uk_web-1.pdf;</u> "Annual Report 2014." 2014. Metroselskabet I/S. <u>https://m.dk/media/2232/metro_uk_web_endelig.pdf;</u> "Annual Report 2015." 2015. Metroselskabet I/S. <u>https://m.dk/media/1282/102693_metro_ar_2015_200x260_indhold_uk_final_web.pdf;</u> "Annual Report 2016." 2016. Metroselskabet I/S. <u>https://m.dk/media/1677/102975_metro_ar_2016_200x260_indhold_uk_02_for_web.pdf;</u> "Annual Report 2017." 2017. Metroselskabet I/S. <u>https://m.dk/media/1670/metro_ar_2017_200x260_indhold_uk_web.pdf;</u> "Annual Report 2018." 2018. Metroselskabet I/S. <u>https://m.dk/media/1881/metro_ar_2018_uk.pdf;</u> "Annual Report 2019." 2019. Metroselskabet I/S. <u>https://m.dk/media/268/20761-metro-ar-2019-200x260-indhold-uk-final-web-singlepages.pdf</u>.

Table 4: Metroselskabet's Yearly Total Operating Income

Year Total Operating Income (figures in DKK)

2010	863,675,000
2011	980,065,000
2012	1,100,158,000
2013	1,124,623,000
2014	1,301,033,000
2015	1,293,556,000
2016	1,473,400,000
2017	1,519,488,000
2018	1,492,426,000
2019	1,944,982,000

Sources: Data from "Annual Report 2010." 2010. Metroselskabet I/S. <u>https://m.dk/media/2754/metro_aarsrapport_2010_uk.pdf;</u> "Annual Report 2011." 2011. Metroselskabet I/S. <u>https://m.dk/media/2760/metro-annual-report-2011.pdf;</u> "Annual Report 2013." 2013. Metroselskabet I/S. <u>https://m.dk/media/2774/metro_ar_2013_uk_web-1.pdf;</u> "Annual Report 2014." 2014. Metroselskabet I/S. <u>https://m.dk/media/2232/metro_uk_web_endelig.pdf;</u> "Annual Report 2015." 2015. Metroselskabet I/S. <u>https://m.dk/media/1282/102693_metro_ar_2015_200x260_indhold_uk_final_web.pdf;</u> "Annual Report 2016." 2016. Metroselskabet I/S. <u>https://m.dk/media/1677/102975_metro_ar_2016_200x260_indhold_uk_02_for_web.pdf;</u> "Annual Report 2017." 2017. Metroselskabet I/S. <u>https://m.dk/media/1670/metro_ar_2017_200x260_indhold_uk_web.pdf;</u> "Annual Report 2018. Metroselskabet I/S. <u>https://m.dk/media/1881/metro_ar_2018_uk.pdf;</u> "Annual Report 2019." 2019. Metroselskabet I/S. <u>https://m.dk/media/3268/20761-metro-ar-2019-200x260-indhold-uk_final-web-singlepages.pdf.</u>

Table 5: Money Given Yearly to Metroselskabet by Ownership

Year Securities (figures in DKK) Liquid Resources (figures in DKK

2010	325,227,000	1,050,042,000
2011	0	5,608,000

2012	0	13,000
2013	892,945,000	10,000
2014	1,606,460,000	265,525,000
2015	3,295,861,000	0
2016	3,869,069,000	0
2017	3,376,367,000	0
2018	3,647,933,000	0
2019	6,660,309,000	177,607,000

Source: Sources: Data from "Annual Report 2010." 2010. Metroselskabet I/S.

<u>https://m.dk/media/2754/metro_aarsrapport_2010_uk.pdf;</u> "Annual Report 2011." 2011. Metroselskabet I/S. <u>https://m.dk/media/2760/metro-annual-report-2011.pdf;</u> "Annual Report 2013." 2013. Metroselskabet I/S. <u>https://m.dk/media/2232/metro_ar_2013_uk_web-1.pdf;</u> "Annual Report 2014." 2014. Metroselskabet I/S. <u>https://m.dk/media/2232/metro_uk_web_endelig.pdf;</u> "Annual Report 2015." 2015. Metroselskabet I/S. <u>https://m.dk/media/1282/102693_metro_ar_2015_200x260_indhold_uk_final_web.pdf;</u> "Annual Report 2016." 2016. Metroselskabet I/S. <u>https://m.dk/media/1677/102975_metro_ar_2016_200x260_indhold_uk_02_for_web.pdf;</u> "Annual Report 2017." 2017. Metroselskabet I/S. <u>https://m.dk/media/1670/metro_ar_2017_200x260_indhold_uk_web.pdf;</u> "Annual Report 2018. Metroselskabet I/S. <u>https://m.dk/media/1881/metro_ar_2018_uk.pdf;</u> "Annual Report 2019." 2019. Metroselskabet I/S. <u>https://m.dk/media/3268/20761-metro-ar-2019-200x260-indhold-uk-final-web-singlepages.pdf.</u>

Appendix F – Citations for Media Articles That

Underwent Content Analysis

- "32-Årig Skubbede Kontrollør Ud På Skinnerne Nu Fængsles Han." 2016. TV 2 Lorry. October 11, 2016. <u>https://www.tv2lorry.dk/hoje-taastrup/32-arig-skubbede-kontrollor-ud-pa-skinnerne-nu-faengsles-han</u>.
- Adreasen, Kasper B. 2019. "Trafikselskab eftergiver bøde til 1-årig." TV2 Nyheder. February 26, 2019. <u>https://nyheder.tv2.dk/samfund/2019-02-26-trafikselskab-eftergiver-boede-til-1-aarig.</u>
- Ambrosius, Thomas. 2017. "Metroen Får Kritik for at Dele Bøder Ud: Uheldig Fejl Kan Koste Passagerer Dyrt." B.T. August 8, 2017. <u>https://www.bt.dk/content/item/1091290</u>.
- Andersen, Patrick Viborg. 2021. "Slut Med at Køre Gratis: Inddrivelsen Af Kontrolafgifter Er Tredoblet." *Avisen* (blog). March 5, 2021. <u>https://fredericiaavisen.dk/slut-med-at-koere-gratis-inddrivelsen-af-kontrolafgifter-er-tredoblet/</u>.
- Andersen, Thomas Nørgaard. 2014. "Unge Får Erstattet Urimelige Bøder Fra Movia." Berlingske. October 31, 2014. <u>https://www.berlingske.dk/content/item/751115</u>.
- Andersson, Mikkel. 2019. "Ugen på kanten: Ugen, hvor slapperne blev strammere og strammerne slappere." Berlingske. November 16, 2019. <u>https://www.berlingske.dk/content/item/1419638</u>.
- Andresen, Jakob. 2015. "Kropskameraer Bliver Siddende På Buskontrollører." DR. December 18, 2015. <u>https://www.dr.dk/nyheder/indland/kropskameraer-bliver-siddende-paa-buskontrolloerer</u>.
- Arnholm, David. 2019. "Tog Toget 86 Gange Uden at Købe Billet." Ekstra Bladet. September 24, 2019. <u>https://folketidende.dk/Lolland/Tog-toget-86-gange-uden-at-koebe-billet/artikel/523246</u>.
- Associated Press. 2020. "NYPD Probed for Possible Racial Bias on New York City Subway." ABC7 New York. January 14, 2020. <u>https://abc7ny.com/5846368/</u>.
- Astrup, Søren. 2019. "Movia: Risikoen for vold mod billetkontrollører kan stige, når der tales bestemt til snydere." Politiken. May 29, 2019. <u>https://politiken.dk/indland/art7230604/Risikoen-for-vold-mod-billetkontroll%C3%B8rer-kan-stige-n%C3%A5r-der-tales-bestemt-til-snydere</u>.

2020. "Bombemand og IS-kriger afsløret: Togpassager ville ikke betale togbillet. Nu er han sigtet for 27 drabsforsøg." Politiken. May 13, 2020.
 <u>https://politiken.dk/udland/art7781928/Togpassager-ville-ikke-betale-togbillet.-Nu-er-han-sigtet-for-27-drabsfors%C3%B8g</u>.

- Attardo, David. 2016. "Oliver blev tilbageholdt af togfører: Her er DSB's afgørelse." Ekstra Bladet. August 20, 2016. <u>https://ekstrabladet.dk/nyheder/samfund/oliver-blev-tilbageholdt-af-togfoerer-her-er-dsbs-afgoerelse/6265967</u>.
- Avis, Af. 2014. "DSB Møder Kritik for Sin Kontrol Af Cpr-Numre." Børsen. July 4, 2014. https://borsen.dk/nyheder/generelt/dsb-moder-kritik-for-sin-kontrol-af-cpr-numre.
- Bachmann, Ulrik. 2017a. "Busselskab melder mand til politiet: Har snydt sig gratis med bussen 113 gange." Ekstra Bladet. September 22, 2017. <u>https://ekstrabladet.dk/krimi/busselskab-melder-mand-til-politiet-har-snydt-sig-gratis-med-bussen-113-gange/6836985</u>.

— 2017b. "125 asylsøgere får hver dag bøde i toget." Ekstra Bladet. December 3, 2017. <u>https://ekstrabladet.dk/nyheder/samfund/125-asylsoegere-faar-hver-dag-boede-i-toget/6939205.</u> —. 2019. "Kvinde knaldet 86 gange uden togbillet: 'Besøgte kræftsyg far.'" Ekstra Bladet. September 24, 2019. <u>https://ekstrabladet.dk/krimi/kvinde-knaldet-86-gange-uden-togbillet-besoegte-kraeftsyg-far/7804385</u>.

Baker, Al. 2010. "Held for Evading a Fare, Then Charged in a Rape." *The New York Times*, August 28, 2010, sec. New York. <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2010/08/29/nyregion/29rape.html</u>.

—. 2015. "Bratton Tells New York Police Officers It's Time to Get Back to Work." *The New York Times*, January 9, 2015, sec. New York.

https://www.nytimes.com/2015/01/10/nyregion/bratton-tells-new-york-police-officers-its-timeto-get-back-to-work.html.

Barkan, Ross. 2018. "The MTA Is Using Fare Evasion as an Excuse for Its Failures." Text. City & State NY. December 12, 2018.

https://www.cityandstateny.com/articles/opinion/commentary/mta-fare-evasion.html.

Barron, Seth. 2015. "Who Needs Quality of Life, Anyway?" City Journal. April 29, 2015. https://www.city-journal.org/html/who-needs-quality-life-anyway-11566.html.

—. 2019a. "Swiping from the Rest of Us: The Dawn of Fair Fares Should Bring Fresh Enforcement of Fare Evasion." NY Daily News. January 5, 2019. <u>https://www.nydailynews.com/opinion/ny-oped-swiping-from-the-rest-of-us-20190104-</u> story.html.

———. 2019b. "Darker Chapters Coming Soon." City Journal. November 4, 2019. <u>https://www.city-journal.org/brooklyn-anti-cop-protests-fare-evasion</u>.

—. 2019c. "Politicians Must Stand up to NYC's Anti-Cop Movement, or We're in Trouble." New York Post. November 5, 2019. <u>https://nypost.com/2019/11/05/politicians-must-stand-up-to-nycs-anti-cop-movement-or-were-in-trouble/</u>.

- Bascome, Erik. 2019. "MTA Fare Evasion Crackdown a Questionable Use of Resources | On the Go? Silive.Com." Silive. July 23, 2019. <u>https://www.silive.com/news/2019/07/mta-fare-evasion-crackdown-a-questionable-use-of-resources-on-the-go.html</u>.
- Baunø, Piet. 2016. "Billetkontrollør redder 18-årige Mathilde fra fuld mand." SE og HØR. January 16, 2016. <u>https://www.seoghoer.dk/nyheder/billetkontrolloer-redder-18-aarige-mathilde-fra-fuld-mand</u>.
- Bensimon, Olivia. 2019. "2 People Arrested in Anti-Police Protest in Brooklyn." New York Post. November 2, 2019. <u>https://nypost.com/2019/11/02/2-people-arrested-in-anti-police-protest-in-brooklyn/</u>.
- Berger, Paul. 2018. "Fare Evasion Costs the MTA \$215 Million." *Wall Street Journal*, December 2, 2018, sec. US. <u>https://www.wsj.com/articles/fare-evasion-costs-the-mta-215-million-1543880853</u>.
- . 2019a. "MTA to Add More Officers to Subway to Stop Fare Evaders." Wall Street Journal, June 17, 2019, sec. US. <u>https://www.wsj.com/articles/mta-to-add-more-officers-to-subway-to-stop-fare-evaders-11560810239</u>.
 - —. 2019b. "How Can New York Get Subway Riders to Pay Up? Praise Them." *Wall Street Journal*, October 29, 2019, sec. US. <u>https://www.wsj.com/articles/how-can-new-york-get-subway-riders-to-pay-up-praise-them-11572361201</u>.
 - —. 2019c. "Hiring of Additional MTA Cops to Cost \$250 Million." Wall Street Journal, November 14, 2019, sec. US. <u>https://www.wsj.com/articles/hiring-of-additional-mta-cops-tocost-250-million-11573767179</u>.

—. 2020. "MetroCard Swipes No Longer Needed to Get on Subway in Manhattan." *Wall Street Journal*, September 15, 2020, sec. US. <u>https://www.wsj.com/articles/metrocard-swipes-no-longer-needed-to-get-on-subway-in-manhattan-11600195574</u>.

- Bergman, Peter. 2019. "Ekstra kontrol: Busser giver adgang gennem alle døre." TV 2 Fyn. January 14, 2019. https://www.tv2fyn.dk/fyn/ekstra-kontrol-busser-giver-adgang-gennem-alle-dore.
- "Billetkontrollør Skubbet Ned På Skinner Mand Anholdt." 2016. Nordjyske. October 10, 2016. <u>https://nordjyske.dk/nyheder/billetkontrolloer-skubbet-ned-paa-skinner-mand-anholdt/7d889e0f-9eff-4c60-af30-b4e511f7c7c9</u>.
- Bjerg, Magnus. 2014. "Billetsnyd koster børsmægler 390.000 kr." TV2 Nyheder. April 13, 2014. https://nyheder.tv2.dk/udland/2014-04-13-billetsnyd-koster-boersmaegler-390000-kr.
- Bleeg, Maria Thuesen. 2016. "Louise ville 'skilles' fra DSB se det overraskende svar hun fik." TV2 Livsstil. August 12, 2016. <u>https://livsstil.tv2.dk/2016-08-12-louise-ville-skilles-fra-dsb-se-det-overraskende-svar-hun-fik</u>.
- Blint-Welsh, Tyler, and Ben Chapman. 2020. "Protests of Policing in New York City Subway Lead to Arrests." *Wall Street Journal*, February 1, 2020, January 31, 2020 edition, sec. US. <u>https://www.wsj.com/articles/protests-of-policing-in-new-york-city-subway-lead-to-arrests-11580521991</u>.
- BNB. 2014a. "DSB Giver Højeste Antal Bøder i Fem År." Berlingske. March 20, 2014. https://www.berlingske.dk/content/item/317557.
 - ——. 2014b. "Avis: Bødefælde Giver Metroselskab Millioner." Berlingske. August 18, 2014. <u>https://www.berlingske.dk/content/item/330453</u>.

——. 2015. "Hjemløs Idømmes Fængselsstraf for at Køre Gratis i Tog." Berlingske. November 3, 2015. <u>https://www.berlingske.dk/content/item/559212</u>.

- Boyer, Trevor, and Clayton Guse. 2019. "MTA's New Tap-and-Pay OMNY System a Big Hit with Riders, Reaches 1 Million Uses." NY Daily News. August 13, 2019. <u>https://www.nydailynews.com/new-york/ny-omny-tap-and-pay-milestone-20190813-</u>6bklexty4fd2newgls6w635flm-story.html.
- Bremer, Sophie. 2010. "DSB-vanvid: Hele bussen fik bøder." Ekstra Bladet. August 18, 2010. https://ekstrabladet.dk/forbrug/dinepenge/article4142064.ece.
- ------. 2011. "Slut Med Bøde-Gakgak Hos DSB." Ekstra Bladet. June 7, 2011. https://ekstrabladet.dk/forbrug/forbrug/article4246161.ece.
- Brody, Leslie, and Paul Berger. 2019. "Police Haven't Slowed New Yorkers' Subway Fare Evasion." *Wall Street Journal*, October 21, 2019, sec. US. <u>https://www.wsj.com/articles/police-havent-slowed-new-yorkers-subway-fare-evasion-11571697440</u>.
- Brown, Elisha. 2019. "She Jumped a Turnstile. The Fine Pushed Her to the Breaking Point." *The New York Times*, October 21, 2019, sec. Neediest Cases. https://www.nytimes.com/2019/10/21/neediest-cases/jumped-turnstile-breaking-point.html.
- Busk Stie, Hans-Henrik. 2017. "Kameraer bruges til at bekæmpe vold firma går mod strømmen." TV2 Nyheder. November 27, 2017. <u>https://nyheder.tv2.dk/samfund/2017-11-27-kameraer-bruges-til-at-bekaempe-vold-firma-gaar-mod-stroemmen</u>.

—. 2020a. "Flere kører gratis under coronakrisen - nu tager Movia affære." TV 2 Lorry. May 11, 2020. <u>https://www.tv2lorry.dk/tv2dk/flere-koerer-gratis-under-coronakrisen-nu-tager-movia-affaere</u>.

—. 2020b. "Flere snyder med busbilletten under coronakrisen - nu tager trafikselskab affære." nyheder.tv2.dk. May 11, 2020. <u>https://nyheder.tv2.dk/samfund/2020-05-11-flere-snyder-med-busbilletten-under-coronakrisen-nu-tager-trafikselskab-affaere</u>.

- Carlstroem, Marina. 2020. "'Not So Fare': Cuomo on Fare Evasion Urban Democracy Lab." *Urban Democracy Lab* (blog). February 14, 2020. <u>https://urbandemos.nyu.edu/2020/02/14/not-so-fare-cuomo-on-fare-evasion/</u>.
- Celona, Larry, Ruth Weissmann, and Bruce Golding. 2019. "NYPD Posts Cops in Subway Stations to Stop Turnstile Jumpers." New York Post. March 29, 2019. <u>https://nypost.com/2019/03/29/nypd-posts-cops-in-subway-stations-to-stop-turnstile-jumpers/</u>.
- Chapman, Ben. 2019. "Homeless Found Breaking Laws on New York Subway to Be Referred to Social Services." *Wall Street Journal*, June 13, 2019, sec. US. <u>https://www.wsj.com/articles/homeless-found-breaking-laws-on-new-york-subway-to-be-referred-to-social-services-11560465029</u>.
 - ——. 2020. "NYPD Faces Probe Over Policing of Subway Fare Evasion." Wall Street Journal, January 13, 2020, sec. US. <u>https://www.wsj.com/articles/nypd-faces-probe-over-policing-of-subway-fare-evasion-11578961073</u>.
- Christensen, Maiken Brusgaard, and Kasper B. Andreasen. 2019. "Voldsom episode i svensk metro skal undersøges - gravid fjernet fra tog." TV2 Nyheder. February 1, 2019. <u>https://nyheder.tv2.dk/udland/2019-02-01-voldsom-episode-i-svensk-metro-skal-undersoegesgravid-fjernet-fra-tog</u>.
- Christoffersen, Jonas Stenbæk. 2019. "Stor Kritik Af Dyrere Rejser Med Metroen: »Den Skal Staten Æde, for de Skulle Aldrig Have Vedtaget Det Her«." Berlingske. August 16, 2019. https://www.berlingske.dk/content/item/1392965.
- Chung, Jen. 2020. "NYPD Seeks Two People Who Poured Glue Into MetroCard Machines During Subway Policing Protest." Gothamist. February 5, 2020. <u>https://gothamist.com/news/nypd-seeks-two-people-who-poured-glue-metrocard-machines-during-subway-policing-protest</u>.
- Clante, Caroline. 2017. "Bøde-amok i metroen: De deler ud til højre og venstre." Ekstra Bladet. August 8, 2017. <u>https://ekstrabladet.dk/nyheder/samfund/haard-kritik-af-metroen-deler-boeder-ud-til-hoejre-og-venstre/6770090</u>.
- Clock. 2016. "Vagtfirma Skal Jagte Billetsnydere i Busserne." TV 2 Lorry. May 26, 2016. https://www.tv2lorry.dk/kobenhavn/vagtfirma-skal-jagte-billetsnydere-i-busserne.
- Cohen, Shawn, and Danielle Furfaro. 2018. "Alleged Turnstile Jumper Was Wanted for Attempted Murder." New York Post. February 2, 2018. <u>https://nypost.com/2018/02/02/alleged-turnstile-jumper-was-wanted-for-attempted-murder/</u>.
- Colon, Dave. 2019. "MTA Will Spend \$249M On New Cops to Save \$200M on Fare Evasion." *Streetsblog New York City* (blog). November 14, 2019. <u>https://nyc.streetsblog.org/2019/11/14/mta-will-spend-249m-on-new-cops-to-save-200m-on-fare-evasion/</u>.
- Culliton, Kathleen. 2020. "NYPD Investigated For Racial Bias In Subway Fare Evasion Policing." Patch. January 13, 2020. <u>https://patch.com/new-york/new-york-city/attorney-general-investigate-nypd-racial-bias-subways</u>.
- Cuza, Bobby. 2020. "NYPD Fare Evasion Policing Being Investigated by NY Attorney General." Spectrum News NY1. January 13, 2020. <u>https://www.ny1.com/nyc/all-boroughs/transit/2020/01/14/fare-evasion-nyc-nypd-attorney-general-requests-documentation</u>.

- Dagblad, Kristeligt. 2015. "Kostbar Varmestue: Hjemløses Togbøder Hober Sig Op." TV 2 Lorry. January 7, 2015. <u>https://www.tv2lorry.dk/kobenhavn/kostbar-varmestue-hjemloses-togboder-hober-sig-op</u>.
- Dahlin, Ulrik. 2018a. "Bramsens forslag om at nægte asyl til udlændinge uden togbillet er så rabiat, at end ikke DF kunne have fundet på det." Informatión. September 17, 2018. <u>https://www.information.dk/debat/leder/2018/09/bramsens-forslag-naegte-asyl-udlaendinge-</u> uden-togbillet-saa-rabiat-df-fundet-paa.
 - ——. 2018b. "Bramsens Forslag Om at Nægte Asyl Til Udlændinge Uden Togbillet Er Så Rabiat, at End Ikke DF Kunne Have Fundet På Det." Information. September 17, 2018. <u>https://www.information.dk/debat/leder/2018/09/bramsens-forslag-naegte-asyl-udlaendingeuden-togbillet-saa-rabiat-df-fundet-paa</u>.
- Daily News Editorial Board. 2018a. "Mind the Gap, Andy: Transit Boss Andy Byford's Fare-Evasion Misstep." NY Daily News. December 10, 2018. <u>https://www.nydailynews.com/opinion/ny-edit-fare-evasion-20181207-story.html</u>.
 - . 2018b. "Fair Fares Evasion: As the Deadline to Implement the Program Approaches, de Blasio Fumbles Implementation." NY Daily News. December 26, 2018.
 <u>https://www.nydailynews.com/opinion/ny-edit-failing-fair-fares-20181220-story.html</u>.
- ———. 2019. "Corey's Evasive Maneuvers: Speaker Johnson Is Dead Wrong on Farebeating." NY Daily News. March 30, 2019. <u>https://www.nydailynews.com/opinion/ny-edit-corey-mta-</u>20190330-hys7goyzqjc2niwxy2i6odxvgy-story.html.
- Dalgård, Casper. 2021. "Færdig Med at 'Køre På Røven' Ubetalte Kontrolafgifter Bliver Trukket over Lønnen." TV2 Lorry. March 6, 2021. <u>https://www.tv2lorry.dk/region-hovedstaden/faerdig-</u><u>med-at-koere-paa-roeven-ubetalte-kontrolafgifter-bliver-trukket-over-loennen</u>.
- Das, Alina. 2020. "How the Deportation Machine Criminalizes Immigrants." *The Nation*, April 14, 2020. <u>https://www.thenation.com/article/society/immigration-prison-deportation/</u>.
- David R. Jones, and Steven Higashide. 2019. "Make It Easier to Buy a Bus Ride: Instead of Vilifying Fare Evasion, Understand Who Does It and Why." NY Daily News. April 7, 2019. <u>https://www.nydailynews.com/opinion/ny-make-it-easier-to-buy-a-bus-ride-20190407-gfaqondbqndnjpqa5rdoobdonm-story.html</u>.
- "De respektløse danskere." n.d. TV2 TV. Accessed April 9, 2021. <u>https://tv.tv2.dk/de-respektloese-danskere</u>.
- DeGeurin, Mack. 2020. "New York Subway Vigilantes Have Begun Posting Official-Looking Signs That Tell Riders Not to 'snitch' on Fare Evaders." Insider. September 19, 2020. https://www.insider.com/nyc-subway-vigilantes-redesign-contentious-fare-evasion-signs-2019-9.
- DeGregory, Priscilla, and Craig McCarthy. 2020. "State AG Probing NYPD for 'Racial Biases' in Fare-Evasion Crackdown." New York Post. January 13, 2020. https://nypost.com/2020/01/13/state-ag-probing-nypd-for-racial-biases-in-fare-evasioncrackdown/.
- Denney, Andrew, Gabrielle Fonrouge, and Vincent Barone. 2020. "Man Plans to Sue City for \$1M over Terrifying Subway Arrest." New York Post. January 17, 2020. https://nypost.com/2020/01/17/man-plans-to-sue-city-for-1m-over-terrifying-subway-arrest/.
- Dilling, Søren. 2014. "Buskontrollør Nægtede 13-Årig Adgang Til Bus." Politiken. December 2, 2014. <u>https://politiken.dk/forbrugogliv/forbrug/dintransport/art5555058/Buskontroll%C3%B8r-n%C3%A6gtede-13-%C3%A5rig-adgang-til-bus</u>.

- "Do Not Track: A Guide to Data Privacy For New Transit Fare Media." 2021. TransitCenter. March 2021. <u>https://transitcenter.org/publication/do-not-track-a-guide-to-data-privacy-for-new-transit-fare-media/</u>.
- Donohue, Pete. 2012a. "Freeloading Bus Riders Cost MTA a Fare-Ly Outrageous \$50 Million." NY Daily News. June 19, 2012. <u>https://www.nydailynews.com/new-york/freeloading-bus-riders-cost-mta-fare-ly-outrageous-50-million-article-1.1098866</u>.
 - ———. 2012b. "MTA Gearing for Crackdown on Fare-Beaters by Doubling Enforcement Team." NY Daily News. November 26, 2012. <u>https://www.nydailynews.com/new-york/donohue-mta-gearing-crackdown-fare-beaters-article-1.1207850</u>.
 - ——. 2014. "Enforcement of Farebeating on MTA Select Bus Service Routes Is Getting Results, Numbers Show." NY Daily News. January 28, 2014. <u>https://www.nydailynews.com/new-</u> york/enforcement-spurs-drop-farebeating-select-bus-lines-article-1.1594692.
- "DSB kræver 750 kr. i afgift hvis mobilen går ud: Men du kan få pengene igen." 2015. TV2 Nyheder. February 24, 2015. <u>https://nyheder.tv2.dk/2015-02-24-dsb-kraever-750-kr-i-afgift-hvis-mobilen-gaar-ud-men-du-kan-faa-pengene-igen</u>.
- "DSB Uddeler Højeste Antal Bøder i Fem År." 2014. Politiken. March 20, 2014. <u>https://politiken.dk/forbrugogliv/forbrug/dintransport/art5507323/DSB-uddeler-h%C3%B8jeste-antal-b%C3%B8der-i-fem-%C3%A5r.</u>
- "DSB-Kontrollør Overfaldet." 2016. TV2 Fyn. February 14, 2016. https://www.tv2fyn.dk/odense/dsb-kontrollor-overfaldet.
- Durkin, Erin. 2018a. "Manhattan DA Stops Prosecuting Most Fare Beaters, Leading to Plummet in Arraignments." NY Daily News. March 12, 2018. <u>https://www.nydailynews.com/new-york/nyc-crime/da-stops-prosecuting-fare-beaters-leading-arraignment-drop-article-1.3870710</u>.

—. 2018b. "City Council Lambasts de Blasio Budget for Excluding Subway Fare Discounts for Poor While Spending Soars." NY Daily News. May 7, 2018.
https://www.pudaily.news.com/neuro/politics/sity.council tears.do blasic budget shreds article

https://www.nydailynews.com/news/politics/city-council-tears-de-blasio-budget-shreds-article-1.3976655.

- "»Dybt, dybt rystet« 7-årig tilbageholdt i Movia-bus." 2013a. Politiken. November 22, 2013. <u>https://politiken.dk/forbrugogliv/forbrug/dintransport/art5484695/%C2%BBDybt-dybt-rystet%C2%AB-7-%C3%A5rig-tilbageholdt-i-Movia-bus</u>.
- "-----." 2013b. Politiken. November 22, 2013. <u>https://politiken.dk/forbrugogliv/forbrug/dintransport/art5484695/%C2%BBDybt-dybt-rystet%C2%AB-7-%C3%A5rig-tilbageholdt-i-Movia-bus</u>.
- Editorial Staff. 2014a. "Ups! Flygtede Fra Kontrollør Blev Ramt Af Bil." Avisen. August 7, 2014. https://www.avisen.dk/ups-16-aarig-flygtede-fra-buskontrolloer-blev-ramt-a_279489.aspx.
- ———. 2014b. "Buskontrollør Til 13-Årig: Du Må Ikke Komme Med." Avisen. December 2, 2014. <u>https://www.avisen.dk/buskontrolloer-til-13-aarig-du-maa-ikke-koere-med-bu_296707.aspx</u>.

Editorials. 2013. "Bill's Fare Treatment." December 2, 2013. https://www.nydailynews.com/opinion/bill-fare-treatment-article-1.1526409.

—. 2017. "Cuomo's Un-Fare Evasion: Own up and Take Primary Responsibility for Fixing the Subways' Crisis." NY Daily News. July 22, 2017.

https://www.nydailynews.com/opinion/cuomo-un-fare-evasion-article-1.3346041.

——. 2018. "Fare-Beating Is a Crime." February 8, 2018. <u>https://www.nydailynews.com/opinion/fare-beating-crime-article-1.3806466</u>.

- Ehrenskjöld, Christina. 2010a. "DSB-vanvid: Seks zoner ud otte hjem." Ekstra Bladet. April 8, 2010. <u>https://ekstrabladet.dk/forbrug/dinepenge/article4170442.ece</u>.
 - ——. 2010b. "Buschauffør: Zonesystemet er et mareridt." Ekstra Bladet. April 10, 2010. <u>https://ekstrabladet.dk/forbrug/dinepenge/article4170681.ece</u>.
- Elizabeth. 2020a. "A Mistake At A Ticket Machine Cost Me \$100. Fining Me Didn't Make the Subway Safer." Talk Poverty. January 7, 2020. <u>https://talkpoverty.org/2020/01/07/fare-evasion-subway-racism/</u>.
- Elkjær, Kenneth. 2013. "Pensionist Tæsker Togkontrollør." B.T. August 7, 2013. https://www.bt.dk/content/item/239565.
- Engelschmidt, Morten, and Mikkel Secher. 2015. "Ville hjælpe grædende pige: Her overfuses passager af hidsig kontrollør." TV2 Nyheder. May 4, 2015. <u>https://nyheder.tv2.dk/samfund/2015-05-04-ville-hjaelpe-graedende-pige-her-overfuses-passager-af-hidsig-kontrolloer</u>.
- Erlitz, Peter. 2014. "Politiet tog med kontrollører rundt i S-toget." SN. August 6, 2014. https://sn.dk/Vestegnen/Politiet-tog-med-kontrolloerer-rundt-i-S-toget/artikel/425434.
- Evans, Lauren. 2014. "Video: Cop Beats Alleged Fare Beater With Nightstick." Gothamist. November 21, 2014. <u>https://gothamist.com/news/video-cop-beats-alleged-fare-beater-with-nightstick</u>.
- Evers, Anneli. 2011. "DSBFirst Vil Snyderiet Til Livs." SN. August 8, 2011. <u>https://sn.dk/Debat-Ugebladet-Hoersholm/DSBFirst-vil-snyderiet-til-livs/artikel/1204997</u>.
- Ewing, Maura. 2017. "Will New York Stop Arresting People for Evading Subway Fares?" The Atlantic. August 4, 2017. <u>https://www.theatlantic.com/politics/archive/2017/08/new-york-subway-fares/535866/</u>.
- "Færre Overfald På Buschauffører Og Billetkontrollører." 2017. TV 2 Lorry. April 25, 2017. https://www.tv2lorry.dk/kobenhavn/faerre-overfald-pa-buschaufforer-og-billetkontrollorer.
- "Fare Evasion On The Rise, Costing MTA Hundreds Of Millions Of Dollars." 2019. CBS New York. June 18, 2019. <u>https://newyork.cbslocal.com/2019/06/18/nypd-fare-evasion-statistics/</u>.
- "Fare-Evasion-Board-Doc_181130.Pdf." n.d. Accessed April 2, 2021. <u>http://web.mta.info/mta/news/books/docs/special-finance-committee/Fare-evasion-board-doc_181130.pdf</u>.
- Feis, Aaron, Michael Gartl, and Bruce Golding. 2015. "Cops Find Stolen Gun during 'Quality of Life' Stop." New York Post. April 30, 2015. <u>https://nypost.com/2015/04/30/cops-find-stolen-gunduring-quality-of-life-stop/</u>.
- Fermino, Jennifer. 2012. "\$ocking It to Fare Beaters." New York Post. January 24, 2012. https://nypost.com/2012/01/24/ocking-it-to-fare-beaters/.
- Fermino, Jennifer, and Post Wires. 2012. "State Senate Votes up Max Penalty for Farebeaters to \$500." New York Post. January 24, 2012. <u>https://nypost.com/2012/01/24/state-senate-votes-up-max-penalty-for-farebeaters-to-500/</u>.
- Firth, Emma. 2020. "Five Laws Foreigners in Denmark Are Bound to Break." *The Local Denmark* (blog). September 11, 2020. <u>https://www.thelocal.dk/20200911/five-laws-foreigners-in-denmark-are-bound-to-break/</u>.
- Fisker, Trine. 2011. "Det bliver billigere at snyde i toget." TV2 Nyheder. June 7, 2011. http://nyheder.tv2.dk/article.php/id-40549281:det-bliver-billigere-at-snyde-i-toget.html.

- Fitzsimmons, Emma G. 2018. "Fare Evasion Is Skyrocketing on New York City's Subway. Here's Why." *The New York Times*, December 4, 2018, sec. New York. https://www.nytimes.com/2018/12/04/nyregion/fare-evasion-new-york-city-subways.html.
- Fitzsimmons, Emma G., and Edgar Sandoval. 2018. "How Rampant Is Fare Evasion? At Times Square, One Rider a Minute Sneaks In." *The New York Times*, December 24, 2018, sec. New York. https://www.nytimes.com/2018/12/24/nyregion/subway-fare-evasion.html.
- ——. 2019a. "New York Tackled Subway Crime. But Is It Starting to Come Back?" *The New York Times*, February 4, 2019, sec. New York. <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2019/02/04/nyregion/nyc-subway-crime.html</u>.
 - ——. 2019b. "1 in 5 Bus Riders in New York City Evades the Fare, Far Worse Than Elsewhere." *The New York Times*, April 13, 2019, sec. New York.

https://www.nytimes.com/2019/04/13/nyregion/mta-bus-riders-fare-beaters.html.

- Flegenheimer, Matt. 2012a. "Fare-Beating Arrests on City Buses Double." *City Room* (blog). June 25, 2012. <u>https://cityroom.blogs.nytimes.com/2012/06/25/fare-beating-arrests-on-city-buses-double/</u>.
 - 2012b. "M.T.A. to Increase Security on Buses and Subways." *City Room* (blog). July 23, 2012. <u>https://cityroom.blogs.nytimes.com/2012/07/23/m-t-a-to-increase-security-on-buses-and-subways/</u>.
- ——. 2013a. "Exiting Fifth Avenue Station, Subway Riders Find a Trap." *The New York Times*, February 27, 2013, sec. New York. <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2013/02/28/nyregion/5th-avenue-subway-station-traps-unwary-riders-behind-locked-exit.html</u>.

 2013b. "A Plan to Revamp Subway Entryways Has Elements of Disneyland and Feng Shui." *The New York Times*, September 22, 2013, sec. New York. <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2013/09/23/nyregion/subway-renovation-plan-draws-ideas-from-</u> disney-and-feng-shui.html.

- ———. 2014. "Exit Alarms in the Subways Are Silenced by the M.T.A." *The New York Times*, Deember 2014, sec. New York. <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2015/01/01/nyregion/exit-alarms-in-the-subways-are-silenced-by-the-mta.html</u>.
- Fox News. 2017. "Transit Cop Fired after Asking for Commuter's Immigration Status." New York Post. May 30, 2017. <u>https://nypost.com/2017/05/30/transit-cop-fired-after-asking-for-commuters-immigration-status/</u>.
- Frazier, Ian. 2014. "Bus Ride." The New Yorker. April 7, 2014. https://www.newyorker.com/magazine/2014/04/14/bus-ride-4.
- Furfaro, Danielle. 2018a. "New Policy for Turnstile Jumpers Costing Riders Money: MTA Boss." New York Post. November 21, 2018. <u>https://nypost.com/2018/11/21/new-policy-for-turnstile-jumpers-hurting-mtas-bottom-line/</u>.
 - ———. 2018b. "MTA Will Have Execs, Cops Physically Block Fare-Beaters." New York Post. December 3, 2018. <u>https://nypost.com/2018/12/03/mta-will-have-execs-cops-physically-block-fare-beaters/</u>.
- Fuusager, Helle, and Andreas L. Munk. 2020. "Tidligere DSB-ansat: Min chef ignorerede racistisk overfald." Ekstra Bladet. December 6, 2020. <u>https://ekstrabladet.dk/nyheder/samfund/tidligere-dsb-ansat-min-chef-ignorerede-racistisk-overfald/8365662</u>.
- Gangi, Robert. 2018. "De Blasio's Being Terribly Un-Fare: His Stance on Farebeating Arrests Isn't Progressive at All." NY Daily News. February 23, 2018. <u>https://www.nydailynews.com/opinion/de-blasio-terribly-un-fare-article-1.3836430</u>.
- Gartland, Michael. 2012. "Fare-Cheaters Cost MTA \$14 Million a Year; Worst Offenders Are on Bx19 Bus." New York Post. May 27, 2012. <u>https://nypost.com/2012/05/27/fare-cheaters-cost-mta-14-million-a-year-worst-offenders-are-on-bx19-bus/</u>.
- Gelinas, Nicole. 2016a. "How Gotham Saved Its Subways." City Journal. Summer 2016. https://www.city-journal.org/html/how-gotham-saved-its-subways-14610.html.
- ———. 2016b. "How Bratton's NYPD Saved the Subway System." New York Post. August 6, 2016. <u>https://nypost.com/2016/08/06/how-brattons-nypd-saved-the-subway-system/</u>.
- ———. 2018a. "Don't Jump That Fare." City Journal. February 14, 2018. <u>https://www.city-journal.org/html/dont-jump-fare-15721.html</u>.
- ———. 2018b. "New York's Growing Free-Rider Problem." City Journal. December 21, 2018. https://www.city-journal.org/mta-farebeating.
- ——. 2019a. "Beating the Fare-Beaters Is Vital to the MTA and Public Safety." New York Post. April 1, 2019. <u>https://nypost.com/2019/04/01/beating-the-fare-beaters-is-vital-to-the-mta-and-public-safety/</u>.
 - ——. 2019b. "NYPD Cops Are Still Doing Their Jobs and Keeping Crime Down." New York Post. August 25, 2019. <u>https://nypost.com/2019/08/25/nypd-cops-are-still-doing-their-jobs-and-keeping-crime-down/</u>.
- ———. 2019c. "A Better Way to Fight New York's Fare-Beating Problem." New York Post. December 1, 2019. <u>https://nypost.com/2019/12/01/a-better-way-to-fight-new-yorks-fare-beating-problem/</u>.
- ——. 2020a. "Underground, a Pandemic of Lawlessness." City Journal. July 1, 2020. <u>https://www.city-journal.org/lawlessness-of-new-york-subways</u>.
- ———. 2020b. "Soaring Subway Disorder Is Another Knife at NYC's Throat." New York Post (blog). July 22, 2020. <u>https://nypost.com/2020/07/22/soaring-subway-disorder-is-another-knifeat-nycs-throat/</u>.
 - —. 2021. "Soaring Crime Is Killing NYC's Subway System." New York Post. February 14, 2021. <u>https://nypost.com/2021/02/14/soaring-crime-is-killing-nycs-subway-system/</u>.
- "Get Serious on Fare Evasion." n.d. The Chief. Accessed April 6, 2021. <u>https://thechiefleader.com/opinion/letters_to_editor/get-serious-on-fare-evasion/article_c934ac5a-5b5d-11eb-99b7-2fc76dd18b8e.html</u>.
- Goldbaum, Christina. 2019. "500 More Officers Will Patrol Subway. Ocasio-Cortez Attacks Plan." *The New York Times*, December 18, 2019, sec. New York. https://www.nytimes.com/2019/12/18/nyregion/aoc-mta-subway-police.html.

—. 2020. "When a Bus Driver Told a Rider to Wear a Mask, 'He Knocked Me Out Cold."" *The New York Times*, September 18, 2020, sec. New York.

https://www.nytimes.com/2020/09/18/nyregion/mta-bus-mask-covid.html.

Goldman, Henry. 2019a. "New York Deploys 500 Officers to Deter Fare Beaters, Worker Assaults." *Bloomberg*, June 17, 2019. <u>https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2019-06-17/n-y-deploys-500-officers-to-deter-fare-beaters-worker-assaults</u>.

—. 2019b. "New York Sends 500 Officers to Deter MTA Fare Beaters, Assaults - Bloomberg." Bloomberg. June 17, 2019. <u>https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2019-06-17/n-y-deploys-500-officers-to-deter-fare-beaters-worker-assaults</u>.

Goldstein, Joseph, and J. David Goodman. 2014. "Arrests of Panhandlers and Peddlers on Subways Triple Under Bratton." *The New York Times*, March 6, 2014, sec. New York. https://www.nytimes.com/2014/03/07/nyregion/arrests-of-panhandlers-and-peddlers-on-subway-increase-sharply-under-bratton.html.

Goldstein, Joseph, and Ashley Southall. 2019. "I Got Tired of Hunting Black and Hispanic People." *The New York Times*, December 6, 2019, sec. New York.

https://www.nytimes.com/2019/12/06/nyregion/nyc-police-subway-racial-profiling.html.

- Golgowski, Nina. 2019. "Video Shows New York Police Mobbing Unarmed Man Charged With Fare Evasion." Huffington Post. October 10, 2019. <u>https://www.huffpost.com/entry/nypd-subway-arrest_n_5db71bcde4b006d49172db3d</u>.
- Goodman, J. David. 2018. "Turnstile Jumping Pits de Blasio Against Police Reformers." *The New York Times*, February 7, 2018, sec. New York.

https://www.nytimes.com/2018/02/07/nyregion/farebeating-subway-enforcement-nyc.html.

- Grotta, Sarah. 2021. "It's the End of an Era as New York Phases Out the Old MTA MetroCard." Payments Journal. March 12, 2021. <u>https://www.paymentsjournal.com/its-the-end-of-an-era-as-new-york-phases-out-the-old-mta-metrocard/</u>.
- Guldagger, Mette. 2014. "Over 300 Unge Får Pengene Tilbage for Urimelige Rejsekortbøder." Politiken. October 31, 2014. https://politiken.dk/forbrugogliv/forbrug/dintransport/art5564161/Over-300-unge-f%C3%A5r-

pengene-tilbage-for-urimelige-rejsekortb%C3%B8der.

- Guse, Clayton. 2019a. "Fare Evasion a No-No: Ads Prod Riders to Pay up on NYC Subways and Buses - New York Daily News." NY Daily News. July 3, 2019. <u>https://www.nydailynews.com/new-york/ny-fare-evasion-ads-subways-buses-mta-20190703-f2qbwi37ivb5fix2lfvohpx52i-story.html</u>.
- 2019b. "Black and Latino New Yorkers Continue to Make up Vast Majority of Arrests for Subway Fare Evasion: Report." Nydailynews.Com. August 12, 2019. <u>https://www.nydailynews.com/new-york/ny-fare-evasion-arrest-data-nypd-20190813-</u> <u>mnmkpuu6bdr5p4glbgos32fse-story.html</u>.
- ——. 2020. "Five Month Free Ride over MTA to Resume Collecting Fares on MYC Local Buses." NY Daily News. August 18, 2020. <u>https://www.nydailynews.com/coronavirus/ny-</u> <u>coronavirus-mta-fare-bus-boarding-covid-20200818-z3ttpwhoqza3dlymahc3uz7ry4-story.html</u>.
- Hallum, Mark. 2020. "MTA Inspector General Seeks New Survey to Bring Fare Evasion Costs into Clearer Focus." AmNY. September 17, 2020. <u>https://www.amny.com/transit/mta-inspector-general-says-new-methodology-for-estimating-fare-evasion-cost-more-effective/</u>.
- Hansen, Christian. 2018. "DSB Får Heftig Kritik: Pige Fik Bøde, Da Hun Steg På Forsinket Tog." B.T. August 25, 2018. <u>https://www.bt.dk/content/item/1210341</u>.
- Harder, Thomas. 2010. "Skøre DSB: Skal gå 1 km for at klippe." Ekstra Bladet. August 19, 2010. https://ekstrabladet.dk/nationen/article4148348.ece.
 - ——. 2018. "DSB-kontrollør tastede forkert bøde: Havde slet ikke været i toget." Ekstra Bladet. May 9, 2018. <u>https://ekstrabladet.dk/nationen/dsb-kontrolloer-tastede-forkert-boede-havde-slet-ikke-vaeret-i-toget/7149704</u>.
- ------. 2019. "Passager: Slår du mig? DSB-kontrollør: Ja, jeg gør." Ekstra Bladet. April 29, 2019. https://ekstrabladet.dk/nationen/passager-slaar-du-mig-dsb-kontrolloer-ja-jeg-goer/7608774.

—. 2020a. "Metroen dropper billetkontrol: Kontrollører var skræmt fra vid og sans." Ekstra Bladet. March 12, 2020. <u>https://ekstrabladet.dk/nationen/metroen-dropper-billetkontrolkontrolloerer-var-skraemt-fra-vid-og-sans/8045823</u>. . 2020b. "Corona-skræmte buschauffører i 'bagdørs-aktion." Ekstra Bladet. March 13, 2020. <u>https://ekstrabladet.dk/nationen/corona-skraemte-buschauffoerer-i-bagdoers-aktion/8046716</u>.

- Harris, Connor. 2020. "How the MTA Can Dig out of This Hole: Focus Far More on Personnel Costs." NY Daily News. November 21, 2020. <u>https://www.nydailynews.com/opinion/ny-oped-how-the-mta-can-dig-out-of-this-hole-20201121-22tyiddh3jgstmd5qfhxmzfjy4-story.html</u>.
- Hedegaard, Jan. 2011. "Nyt forsøg: Ind bag bussen." Berlingske. March 30, 2011. https://www.berlingske.dk/content/item/1292679.
- Henning Santiago, Amanda Luz. 2019. "Can You Stop Fare Evasion Without Criminalizing Poverty?" Text. City & State NY. October 28, 2019. <u>https://www.cityandstateny.com/articles/politics/new-york-city/can-you-stop-fare-evasion-without-criminalizing-poverty.html.</u>
- "Hjemløs Skal Tre Måneder i Fængsel for Gratis Togture." 2015. DR. November 3, 2015. https://www.dr.dk/nyheder/indland/hjemloes-skal-tre-maaneder-i-faengsel-gratis-togture.
- Holler, Katrine. 2014. "18-Årig Sigtet for Vold Mod Kontrollør." Jyllands-Posten. January 25, 2014. https://jyllands-posten.dk/jpaarhus/aarhus/article6433858.ece.
- Hune, Magnus Jensing. 2017. "Movia Sætter Rekord Med Billetafgifter." *NetAvisen* (blog). October 19, 2017. <u>https://navisen.dk/blog/movia-saetter-rekord-med-billetafgifter/</u>.
- Hurtado, Patricia. 2021. "As Crime Rises, N.Y. Prosecutor Candidates Vow to Rein In Office." *Bloomberg.Com*, March 8, 2021. <u>https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2021-03-08/as-</u> crime-rises-n-y-prosecutor-candidates-vow-to-rein-in-office.
- Hyltoft, Vibe. 2021. "46.000 Bliver Nu Trukket i Løn for Ubetalte Togbøder." Berlingske. March 5, 2021. <u>https://www.berlingske.dk/content/item/1546132</u>.
- Independent Editors. 2019. "How to Stop Fare Evasion: Make NYC's Trains & Buses Free." The Indypendent. December 16, 2019. <u>https://indypendent.org/2019/12/how-to-stop-fare-evasion-make-the-subway-free/</u>.
- "Ingen Kontrolafgifter Giver Få Konflikter." 2011. Dansk Jernbaneforbund. August 24, 2011. https://www.djf.dk/portal/page/portal/jb/nyhed?element_id=701723.
- Iversen, Kasper. 2014a. "DSB Om Regler for Smartphone-Billetter: »Teknologien Har Overhalet Os«." Politiken. December 2, 2014.

https://politiken.dk/forbrugogliv/forbrug/dintransport/art5555110/DSB-om-regler-forsmartphone-billetter-%C2%BBTeknologien-har-overhalet-os%C2%AB.

- 2014b. "Nu Ændrer DSB Reglerne: Gør Alle Billetter Gyldige På Telefonen." Politiken.
 December 3, 2014. <u>https://politiken.dk/forbrugogliv/forbrug/dintransport/art5555338/Nu-%C3%A6ndrer-DSB-reglerne-G%C3%B8r-alle-billetter-gyldige-p%C3%A5-telefonen.</u>
- Jensen, Mads Mostrup. 2013. "Fyret Billetkontrollør Får Erstatning Efter Anklager Om Dødstrusler." Berlingske. November 30, 2013. <u>https://www.berlingske.dk/content/item/522904</u>.
- Jensen, Sebastian Bjerring. 2019. "Ingen tjekker din billet i Cityringen." November 14, 2019. https://www.bt.dk/content/item/1351584.
- Johnson, Simone. 2019. "'Don't Snitch. Swipe' Guerrilla Subway Fare Evasion Fliers Call Out NYC's Latest 'Broken Windows' Policing." NewsOne. October 7, 2019. https://newsone.com/3888423/nyc-subway-fare-evasion-guerrilla-campaign/.
- Johnson, Stephon. 2021. "MTA, TWU Tackle Subway Crime." Amsterdam News. January 28, 2021. http://amsterdamnews.com/news/2021/jan/28/mta-twu-tackle-subway-crime/.
- Jørgensen, Heine. 2018a. "800 Lyver Om ID for at Slippe for Bøde." *Ekstra Bladet*, July 8, 2018. https://apps-infomedia-dk.ep.fjernadgang.kb.dk/mediearkiv/link?articles=e6d15d6a.

—. 2018b. "Snyder Med Billetten: Misbruger Andres ID for at Slippe for Bøden." Ekstra Bladet. July 8, 2018. <u>https://ekstrabladet.dk/krimi/snyder-med-billetten-misbruger-andres-id-for-at-slippe-for-boeden/7225048</u>.

- Jørgensen, Kristian, and Rasmus Eriksen. 2018. "Millionerne Vælter Ind: DSB Straffer Historisk Mange Billetsnydere." Finans. January 18, 2018. <u>https://finans.dk/erhverv/ECE10196861/dsb-straffer-historisk-mange-billetsnyltere/</u>.
- Josefsson, Ebbe Jung. 2011a. "De Fik Taesk På Jobbet." B.T., July 24, 2011.
- ------. 2011b. "Jakob fik tæsk på jobbet: Hvorfor viste han ikke bare sin billet?" B.T. July 25, 2011. https://www.bt.dk/content/item/12412.
 - —. 2011c. "Linda fik tæsk på jobbet: Jeg kunne ikke få luft." B.T. July 25, 2011. <u>https://www.bt.dk/content/item/12411</u>.
- Josefsson, Ebbe Jung, Peter Svith, Tina Tjørner, and Michael Wibe. 2011. "Her bliver de svinet til og tæsket på jobbet." B.T. July 25, 2011. <u>https://www.bt.dk/content/item/12413</u>.
- Jr, James C. McKinley. 2017. "For Manhattan Fare Beaters, One-Way Ticket to Court May Be Over." *The New York Times*, June 30, 2017, sec. New York. https://www.nytimes.com/2017/06/30/nyregion/subway-fare-beating-new-york.html.
- Juul, Flemming. 2016. "Billetløs rejsende skylder DSB 630.000 kroner." STANDBY. October 14, 2016. https://standby.dk/billetloes-rejsende-skylder-dsb-630-000-kroner/.
- "Kampagne skal lære kunder at have respekt overfor billetkontrollører." 2018. TV 2 Lorry. May 8, 2018. <u>https://www.tv2lorry.dk/lorryland/kampagne-skal-laere-kunder-have-respekt-overfor-billetkontrollorer</u>.
- Karlsson, Stina. 2013. "4A Fortsætter Som Forsøgskanin." *NetAvisen* (blog). October 22, 2013. <u>https://navisen.dk/blog/4a-fortsaetter-som-forsogskanin/</u>.
- Kaur, Harmeet, and Alec Snyder. 2020. "New York's Attorney General Is Investigating Whether the NYPD Illegally Targeted People of Color for Subway Fare Evasion." CNN. January 14, 2020. https://www.cnn.com/2020/01/13/us/ny-ag-investigates-nypd-subway-fare-evasiontrnd/index.html.
- Keating, Elizabeth. 2019. "NYC Transit Fare Evasion Surveys: OIG Concerns," July 2, 2019. http://mtaig.state.ny.us/assets/pdf/19-12%20with%20Response%20083019%20TM.pdf.
- Kelling, George L. 2019. "Community Policing, Rightly Understood." City Journal. Winter 2019. https://www.city-journal.org/community-policing.
- Kelling, George L., and William J. Bratton. 2015. "Why We Need Broken Windows Policing." City Journal. Winter 2015. <u>https://www.city-journal.org/html/why-we-need-broken-windows-policing-13696.html</u>.
- "Kettling' Protesters in the Bronx." 2020. Human Rights Watch. September 30, 2020. <u>https://www.hrw.org/report/2020/09/30/kettling-protesters-bronx/systemic-police-brutality-and-its-costs-united-states</u>.
- Khan, Yasmeen. 2019. "Outgoing NYPD Commissioner James O'Neill Says He Wishes Advocates Would Stop Criticizing Subway Cops." Gothamist. November 27, 2019. <u>https://gothamist.com/news/outgoing-nypd-commissioner-james-oneill-says-he-wishes-advocates-would-stop-criticizing-subway-cops</u>.
- Kjeldsen, Niels Philip. 2018a. "Politi rykker ud til bus og tog flere gange om dagen: 'Asocialt spild af ressourcer." December 7, 2018. <u>https://www.bt.dk/content/item/1243573</u>.
 ——. 2018b. "Iben Raser over Bøde: 'Håbløst' Og 'Oldnordisk."" B.T. December 22, 2018.
 - https://www.bt.dk/content/item/1248582.

- Kloster, Christian. 2015. "DSB amok med ulovlig bødeblok." Ekstra Bladet. September 27, 2015. https://ekstrabladet.dk/nyheder/samfund/dsb-amok-med-ulovlig-boedeblok/5752413.
 - —. 2017a. "14-årig med knust mobil vinder stor sejr over togkontrollør." Ekstra Bladet. January 28, 2017. <u>https://ekstrabladet.dk/forbrug/14-aarig-med-knust-mobil-vinder-stor-sejr-over-togkontrolloer/6510188</u>.
- 2017b. "Mohammad slipper for togbøde: Jeg forstod ikke dansk." Ekstra Bladet. February 6, 2017. <u>https://ekstrabladet.dk/forbrug/mohammad-slipper-for-togboede-jeg-forstod-ikke-dansk/6522136</u>.
- ———. 2017c. "Curlingforældre' i rejsekort-kamp for 17-årig søn: Han blev mast op i bussen og forbi kortlæseren." Ekstra Bladet. June 5, 2017. <u>https://ekstrabladet.dk/forbrug/curlingforaeldre-</u> <u>i-rejsekort-kamp-for-17-aarig-soen-han-blev-mast-op-i-bussen-og-forbi-kortlæseren/6695550</u>.
- ——. 2017d. "Har udskrevet bøder for halv milliard: Turister vinder over dansk trafikselskab." Ekstra Bladet. June 21, 2017. <u>https://ekstrabladet.dk/forbrug/har-udskrevet-boeder-for-halv-milliard-turister-vinder-over-dansk-trafikselskab/6716152</u>.
- . 2017e. "Stædige Frederikke vinder over tog-kontrollør." Ekstra Bladet. September 19, 2017. <u>https://ekstrabladet.dk/forbrug/staedige-frederikke-vinder-over-tog-kontrolloer/6831721</u>.
- . 2017f. "Uheldig kvinde fik tog-bøde nu bliver kontrollen banket på plads." Ekstra Bladet. November 12, 2017. <u>https://ekstrabladet.dk/forbrug/uheldig-kvinde-fik-tog-boede-nu-bliver-kontrollen-banket-paa-plads/6911674</u>.
 - —. 2018. "Stædigt Ældre Par Vinder over Tog-Kontrollør, Som Ikke Kunne Regne." Ekstra Bladet. May 28, 2018. <u>https://ekstrabladet.dk/forbrug/staedigt-aeldre-par-vinder-over-togkontrolloer-som-ikke-kunne-regne/7096583</u>.
- ———. 2019b. "23-årig vinder over DSB's og Metros topjurister." Ekstra Bladet. October 9, 2019. <u>https://ekstrabladet.dk/forbrug/23-aarig-vinder-over-dsbs-og-metros-topjurister/7826339</u>.
- Knudsen, Søren Bøllingtoft. 2017. "Respektløse Danskere: Griber Du Ind, Når En Billetkontrollør Bliver Overfuset?" Berlingske. November 29, 2017. https://www.berlingske.dk/content/item/29053.
- Københavns Vestegns Politi. 2020a. "Politikontroller På S-Togsnettet | Nyheder | Københavns Vestegns Politi." Politi. October 15, 2020. <u>https://politi.dk/koebenhavns-vestegns-politi/nyhedsliste/politikontroller-p%C3%A5-s-togsnettet/2020/10/15</u>.
 - . 2020b. "S-togaktion i civil | Nyheder | Københavns Vestegns Politi." Politi. November 13, 2020. <u>https://politi.dk/koebenhavns-vestegns-politi/nyhedsliste/s-togaktion-i-civil/2020/11/13</u>.
- 2020c. "S-Togkontrol: Ny Aktion i Civil | Nyheder | Københavns Vestegns Politi." Politi. November 30, 2020. <u>https://politi.dk/koebenhavns-vestegns-politi/nyhedsliste/stogkontrol-ny-aktion-i-civil/2020/11/30</u>.
- Kontrollører Holder Psykisk Syg Mod Gulvet i Otte Minutter. 2011. https://www.bt.dk/content/item/21035.
- "Kontrollører i voldsomt håndgemæng med mand uden billet." 2017. TV 2 Lorry. August 17, 2017. https://www.tv2lorry.dk/kobenhavn/kontrollorer-i-voldsomt-handgemaeng-med-mand-udenbillet.
- Koustrup, Louise, and Peter Bergman. 2020. "Busselskab hæver bøden for at køre uden billet markant." TV2 Nyheder. May 17, 2020. <u>https://nyheder.tv2.dk/lokalt/2020-05-17-busselskab-haever-boeden-for-at-koere-uden-billet-markant</u>.

- Kristensen, Jens Work. 2013. "Kaster Billetkontrollør Ud På Perronen." *Dagbladet Holstebro*, September 18, 2013. <u>https://apps-infomedia-</u> dk.ep.fjernadgang.kb.dk/mediearkiv/link?articles=e3fb7111.
- Laursen, Jesper. 2011. "Kystbanen Kontrol Eller Service." SN. July 16, 2011. <u>https://sn.dk/Debat-Ugebladet-Hoersholm/Kystbanen-kontrol-eller-service/artikel/1205420</u>.
- Levine, Mark. 2020. "Make Buses Free Permanently." Nydailynews.Com. August 19, 2020. https://www.nydailynews.com/opinion/ny-oped-make-buses-free-permanently-20200819ukgt4135djetfh6kbg2xbc7djq-story.html.
- Levy, Alon. 2019. "Op-Ed: What America Gets Wrong about Fare Evasion." *Streetsblog USA* (blog). November 26, 2019. <u>https://usa.streetsblog.org/2019/11/26/op-ed-what-america-gets-wrong-about-fare-evasion/</u>.
- Liebson, Rebecca. 2019. "Why 500 More Officers Will Police the Subway." *The New York Times*, December 19, 2019, sec. New York. <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2019/12/19/nyregion/mta-subway-police.html</u>.
- Lillelund, Benjamin. 2020. "Nu stiger kontrolafgiften: Flere passagerer snyder med billetten under coronakrisen." Finans. May 17, 2020. <u>https://finans.dk/erhverv/ECE12147985/flere-passagerer-snyder-med-billetten-under-coronakrisen/</u>.
- Lützhøft, Mette. 2015. "Movia Fordobler Billetkontrol i Busserne." Politiken. November 13, 2015. <u>https://politiken.dk/forbrugogliv/forbrug/dintransport/art5599267/Movia-fordobler-billetkontrol-i-busserne</u>.
- *Magasinet Bus.* 2015. "Movia Fordobler Billetkontrollen I Busserne," November 19, 2015. ——. 2017. "Faerre Buschauffører Og Billetkontrollører Blev Overfaldet I 2016," April 28, 2017.
- Mann, Ted. 2012a. "Big Rise Is Seen in Fare Beaters." *Wall Street Journal*, June 26, 2012, sec. New York. <u>https://online.wsj.com/article/SB10001424052702304870304577489131572461346.html</u>.
 - ——. 2012b. "MTA Boosts Bus Patrol." *Wall Street Journal*, July 23, 2012, sec. New York. <u>https://online.wsj.com/article/SB10000872396390443570904577545370737049232.html</u>.
- Manskar, Noah. 2019. "Team Of 500 Cops To Fight NYC Subway Fare Evasion." Patch. June 17, 2019. <u>https://patch.com/new-york/new-york-city/team-500-cops-fight-nyc-subway-fare-evasion</u>.
- Mansø, Rikke Gjøl. 2015a. "DSB Afviser at Sløjfe Togbøder Til Hjemløse." Berlingske. January 7, 2015. <u>https://www.berlingske.dk/content/item/248407</u>.
- ———. 2015b. "Hvad Betyder Endnu En Bøde, Når Man Skylder DSB 100.000 Kroner?" Berlingske. January 7, 2015. <u>https://www.berlingske.dk/content/item/288694</u>.
- ———. 2015c. "S: Hjemløse Skal Hjælpes Med Ubetalte Togbøder for 100.000 Kroner." Berlingske. January 7, 2015. https://www.berlingske.dk/content/item/288692.
- ———. 2015d. "SF: 'Ingen Kan Få Ondt i Røven over, at Hjemløse Rejser Billigere i Tog." Berlingske. January 7, 2015. <u>https://www.berlingske.dk/content/item/288695</u>.
- ------. 2015e. "Venstre: »Hjemløse Skal Betale for Togbilletten Ligesom Alle Andre«." Berlingske. January 7, 2015. <u>https://www.berlingske.dk/content/item/320230</u>.
- Martin, Abigail. 2021. "Don't Fix the MTA's Budget Problems Off the Backs of Those Who Can Least Afford It – Bronx Times." Bronx Times. March 10, 2021. <u>https://www.bxtimes.com/dont-fix-the-mtas-budget-problems-off-the-backs-of-those-who-can-least-afford-it/</u>.
- Martin, Nick. 2019. "The Class War of Fare-Dodging Crackdowns." The New Republic. October 31, 2019. <u>https://newrepublic.com/article/155540/class-war-fare-dodging-crackdowns</u>.

- Martinez, Jose. 2020. "MTA's Fare Evasion Math Was Off Track, Review Finds." The City. September 17, 2020. <u>https://www.thecity.nyc/2020/9/17/21440817/mtas-fare-evasion-math-was-off-track-review-finds</u>.
- Mathiasen, Marie Holm. 2017a. "Passager med pensionistkort amok på kontrollør og det hele bliver filmet." TV2 Nyheder. November 26, 2017. <u>https://nyheder.tv2.dk/samfund/2017-11-26-passager-med-pensionistkort-amok-paa-kontrolloer-og-det-hele-bliver-filmet.</u>
- . 2017b. "Vold og trusler er hverdag for offentligt ansatte hvornår vil du bryde ind?" TV2 Nyheder. November 27, 2017. <u>https://nyheder.tv2.dk/samfund/2017-11-23-vold-og-trusler-erhverdag-for-offentligt-ansatte-hvornaar-vil-du-bryde-ind</u>.
- ———. 2017c. "Det 'bider sig fast i offeret' når passager truer psykisk vold kan være værre end fysisk vold." TV2 Nyheder. November 28, 2017. <u>https://nyheder.tv2.dk/samfund/2017-11-23-det-bider-sig-fast-i-offeret-naar-passager-truer-psykisk-vold-kan-være-værre</u>.
- McClain, Noah. 2019. "CityViews: Yes, Fare Evasion Costs the MTA. But What About the Costs of Fare Control?" CityLimits. January 3, 2019. <u>https://citylimits.org/2019/01/03/cityviews-yes-fare-evasion-costs-the-mta-but-what-about-the-costs-of-fare-control/</u>.
- Messerschmidt, Morten. 2020. "Her Hærger de Ikke Hvorfor?" August 15, 2020. https://www.bt.dk/content/item/1432096.
- Metroexpress. 2016. "Kører Du Uden Billet i Bussen? Nu Kan Det Komme Til at Koste Dig Dyrt." B.T. May 26, 2016. <u>https://www.bt.dk/danmark/koerer-du-uden-billet-i-bussen-nu-kan-det-komme-til-at-koste-dig-dyrt</u>.
 - —. 2017. "Metroen Får Kritik for at Dele Bøder Ud Til Højre Og Venstre." Berlingske. August 8, 2017. <u>https://www.berlingske.dk/content/item/58722</u>.
- Meyer, David. 2019a. "1 in 4 NYC Local Bus Riders Don't Pay the Fare." New York Post. June 23, 2019. <u>https://nypost.com/2019/06/23/1-in-4-nyc-local-bus-riders-dont-pay-the-fare/</u>.
 - ———. 2019b. "Subway, Bus Fare Evasion Could Be Even Worse than the MTA Says." New York Post. September 12, 2019. <u>https://nypost.com/2019/09/12/subway-bus-fare-evasion-could-be-even-worse-than-the-mta-says/</u>.
 - —. 2019c. "MTA Claims Swipe-Peddlers Destroy MetroCard Machines, Costing Millions." New York Post. December 16, 2019. <u>https://nypost.com/2019/12/16/mta-claims-swipe-peddlersdestroy-metrocard-machines-costing-millions/</u>.
 - ———. 2020. "Subway Fare Evasion Has More than Doubled since Start of COVID-19." New York Post. November 16, 2020. <u>https://nypost.com/2020/11/16/subway-fare-evasion-has-more-thandoubled-since-start-of-covid-19/</u>.
- Meyer, David, and Ebony Bowden. 2019. "MTA Chairman, Subway Boss Dismiss Proposal to Publicly Shame Fare Beaters." New York Post. June 26, 2019. <u>https://nypost.com/2019/06/26/mta-chairman-subway-boss-dismiss-proposal-to-publicly-shame-fare-beaters/</u>.
- Meyer, David, and Aaron Feis. 2019. "MTA Cops Wipe out Fare-Beating at Major Subway Stations." New York Post. October 21, 2019. <u>https://nypost.com/2019/10/21/mta-cops-wipe-out-fare-beating-at-major-subway-stations/</u>.
- Meyer, David, and Natalie Musumeci. 2019. "MTA Board Member Wants to Publicly Shame Fare Beaters." *New York Post* (blog). June 24, 2019. <u>https://nypost.com/2019/06/24/mta-board-member-wants-to-publicly-shame-fare-beaters/</u>.
- Miles, James Kristoffer. 2011. "Kontrollører sidder på psykisk syg i otte minutter." B.T. October 26, 2011. <u>https://www.bt.dk/content/item/790534</u>.

- Mølgaard, Milla. 2012. "Rejsekortet Gør Det Umuligt at Bevise Om Man Har Købt Billet." Politiken. June 28, 2012. <u>https://politiken.dk/forbrugogliv/art5451176/Rejsekortet-g%C3%B8r-det-umuligt-at-bevise-om-man-har-k%C3%B8bt-billet</u>.
- Møller, Albert Schmidt. 2019. "Ny rapport: Derfor bliver billetkontrollører overfaldet." TV 2 Lorry. May 30, 2019. <u>https://www.tv2lorry.dk/lorryland/ny-rapport-derfor-bliver-billetkontrollorer-overfaldet</u>.
- Møllerhøj, Jakob. 2016. "Trafikselskaber: Rejsekort-Passagerer Må Selv Opdage, Når Der Er Taget for Meget for Turen." Version2. June 2, 2016. <u>https://www.version2.dk/artikel/trafikselskaberne-rejsekort-passagerer-maa-selv-opdage-naar-bussen-regner-forkert-797206</u>.
- Mølsted, Henning. 2016. "Forsker: Spilteori kan sikre bedre algoritmer til at imødegå 'strategisk opførsel." Version2. October 27, 2016. <u>https://www.version2.dk/artikel/forsker-spilteori-kan-sikre-bedre-algoritmer-at-imoedegaa-strategisk-opfoersel-1006698</u>.
- Moore, Tina, and Craig McCarthy. 2019a. "Photo Shows Aftermath of Cop's Brawl with Turnstile Jumpers." New York Post. August 7, 2019. <u>https://nypost.com/2019/08/07/photo-shows-aftermath-of-cops-brawl-with-turnstile-jumpers/</u>.

—. 2019b. "Anti-Cop Vandals Cut Turnstile Arm in Latest Protest of Subway Patrols." New York Post. November 24, 2019. <u>https://nypost.com/2019/11/24/anti-cop-vandals-cut-turnstile-arm-in-latest-protest-of-subway-patrols/</u>.

- Mørkeberg, Stine. 2016a. "Det Værste Er, at Hun Ikke Blev Straffet." Fagbladet FOA. March 11, 2016. <u>https://www.fagbladetfoa.dk/Artikler/2016/03/10/Det-vaerste-er-at-hun-ikke-blev-straffet</u>.
- ———. 2016b. "Kameraer Gør Ansatte Mere Trygge." Fagbladet FOA. March 11, 2016. <u>https://www.fagbladetfoa.dk/Artikler/2016/03/10/~/link.aspx?_id=09F873934C00460F84D72E</u> <u>B4EA0962A4&_z=z</u>.
- Mosley, Tonya, and Allison Hagan. 2019. "Increased Subway Policing Sparks Protest In New York City." Wbur. December 19, 2019. <u>https://www.wbur.org/hereandnow/2019/12/19/nyc-increased-subway-policing-protests</u>.
- Mottelson, Frederik Timm. 2018. "I Retten: 'Det Er En Form for Omvendt Psykologi." Information. December 22, 2018. <u>https://www.information.dk/moti/2018/12/retten-form-omvendt-psykologi</u>.
- "Movia vil komme vold og trusler mod kontrollører til livs med nyt tiltag." 2019. TV 2 Lorry. April 15, 2019. <u>https://www.tv2lorry.dk/lorryland/movia-vil-komme-vold-og-trusler-mod-kontrollorer-til-livs-med-nyt-tiltag</u>.
- MTA. 2018. "Fare Evasion at NYCT." MTA. <u>http://web.mta.info/mta/news/books/docs/special-finance-committee/Fare-evasion-board-doc_181130.pdf</u>.
- Munk, Andreas. 2014. "Mange Kører i Tog Uden Billet." DR. March 20, 2014. https://www.dr.dk/ligetil/indland/mange-koerer-i-tog-uden-billet.
- Muoio, Danielle. 2020. "Police Reformers Eye Transit Cops amid Steep Deficits." Politico. July 6, 2020. <u>https://politi.co/2AzL2NF</u>.
- Musumeci, Natalie. 2016. "MTA Cost the City \$13M in Lost Fines." New York Post. August 11, 2016. <u>https://nypost.com/2016/08/11/mta-cost-the-city-13m-in-lost-fines/</u>.
- Myrup Hansen, Sebastian. 2020. "Københavner får bøde på grund af fejl i app: 'Det er helt grotesk." TV 2 Lorry. January 17, 2020. <u>https://www.tv2lorry.dk/koebenhavn/koebenhavner-faar-boede-paa-grund-af-fejl-i-app-det-er-helt-grotesk</u>.
- Nathan, Ida. 2016. "Rejsekortet Straffer Snyd Hårdere." DR. July 29, 2016. https://www.dr.dk/nyheder/regionale/hovedstadsomraadet/rejsekortet-straffer-snyd-haardere.

- Nessen, Stephen. 2019a. "This Is Why The MTA Is 'Cracking Down' On The Homeless." Gothamist. September 19, 2019. <u>https://gothamist.com/news/why-mta-cracking-down-homeless</u>.
 - ——. 2019b. "MTA Hopes To Avoid Service Cuts By Slashing Staff, But Will Spend \$250 Million To Hire More Cops." Gothamist. November 15, 2019. <u>https://gothamist.com/news/mta-hopesavoid-service-cuts-slashing-staff-will-spend-250-million-hire-more-cops</u>.
- ——. 2019c. "City Council Grills MTA On Fare Evasion, Homelessness, And Hiring 500 New Cops." Gothamist. November 26, 2019. <u>https://gothamist.com/news/city-council-grills-mta-fareevasion-homeless-and-hiring-500-new-cops</u>.
 - —. 2020a. "MTA Delays Plans to Hire New Police Officers, But Not Because of Recent Protests." WNYC. June 9, 2020. <u>https://www.wnyc.org/story/mta-delays-plans-hire-new-police-officers-not-because-recent-protests/</u>.
- ———. 2020b. "MTA To Start Charging For Buses Again, With Installation Of New Bus Driver Barriers." Gothamist. June 30, 2020. <u>https://gothamist.com/news/mta-start-charging-buses-again-installation-new-bus-driver-barriers</u>.
- Nguyen, Terry. 2019. "Fare Evasion Costs Cities Millions. But Will Cracking Down on It Solve Anything?" Vox. November 15, 2019. <u>https://www.vox.com/the-goods/2019/11/12/20959914/fare-evasion-costs-cities-millions.</u>
- Nielsen, Carl Emil Tscherning. 2021. "270.000 Kroner i Kontrolafgift: Mand Kørte i Tog Uden Billet 359 Gange." SE Og HØR. January 19, 2021. <u>https://www.seoghoer.dk/krimi/270000-kroner-i-kontrolafgift-mand-koerte-i-tog-uden-billet-359-gange</u>.
- Nielsen, Heidi Bendtsen. 2018. "Flere Får En Kontrolafgift Fra DSB." B.T. June 24, 2018. https://www.bt.dk/content/item/1191429.
- Nielsen, Morten. 2016. "Ung mand snyder igen og igen: Skylder DSB 630.000 kroner." TV2 Nyheder. October 13, 2016. <u>https://nyheder.tv2.dk/krimi/2016-10-13-ung-mand-snyder-igen-og-igen-skylder-dsb-630000-kroner</u>.
- Nielsen, Søren, and Jakob Ussing. 2019. "Nu Falder Gældshammeren: 150.000 Kan Blive Trukket Direkte i Løn." DR. December 20, 2019. <u>https://www.dr.dk/nyheder/penge/nu-falder-gaeldshammeren-150000-kan-blive-trukket-direkte-i-loen</u>.
- Nir, Sarah Maslin. 2017. "A Free-Riding Tortoise (and Other Violations) as Subway Delays Mount." *The New York Times*, June 2, 2017, sec. New York.
- https://www.nytimes.com/2017/06/02/nyregion/subway-rules-of-conduct.html.
- Nordvestnyt. 2016. "Får gigantbøde: Blev taget uden billet i toget 436 gange." TV2 Nyheder. August 2, 2016. <u>https://nyheder.tv2.dk/krimi/2016-08-02-faar-gigantboede-blev-taget-uden-billet-i-toget-436-gange</u>.
- Nørgaard, Hans. 2020. "Movia trækker udbud tilbage: Kun et firma gad byde på billetkontrollen." TV 2 Lorry. October 7, 2020. <u>https://www.tv2lorry.dk/lorryland/movia-traekker-udbud-tilbage-kun-et-firma-gad-byde-paa-billetkontrollen</u>.
- Norrie, Andreas. 2018. "Mand Uden Identitet Blev Anholdt." SN. August 11, 2018. https://sn.dk/Gribskov/Mand-uden-identitet-blev-anholdt/artikel/766074.
- "Nu dropper DSB dummebøder i toget." 2011. Politiken. June 7, 2011. <u>https://politiken.dk/oekonomi/privatoekonomi/art5475335/Nu-dropper-DSB-dummeb%C3%B8der-i-toget</u>.
- "NYPD Investigated for Instances of Racial Bias in Subway Fare Enforcement." 2020. NBC New York. January 13, 2020. <u>https://www.nbcnewyork.com/news/local/nypd-investigated-for-instances-of-racial-bias-in-subway-fare-enforcement/2259293/</u>.

- "NYPD: Tickets For Subway Fare Beating Skyrocketing In NYC, Fewer Arrests Being Made." 2019. CBS New York. November 1, 2019. <u>https://newyork.cbslocal.com/2019/11/01/subway-fare-beating-skyrocketing/</u>.
- Nyvold, Mads. 2017. "Politiker: Nyt Prissystem for Tog Og Busser Skriger Til Himlen." ING. February 27, 2017. <u>https://ing.dk/artikel/politiker-nyt-prissystem-tog-busser-skriger-himlen-</u>194505.
- Offenhartz, Jake. 2019a. "MTA Chief Wants New Subway Cops To Take Off The 'Handcuffs' And Make Some Low-Level Arrests." Gothamist. September 24, 2019. <u>https://gothamist.com/news/mta-chief-wants-new-subway-cops-take-handcuffs-and-make-some-low-level-arrests</u>.
- ———. 2019b. "Congressional Democrats Tell Cuomo That New Subway Cops Are 'Unnecessary.'" Gothamist. December 17, 2019. <u>https://gothamist.com/news/congressional-democrats-tell-</u> <u>cuomo-new-subway-cops-are-unnecessary</u>.
- ———. 2020a. "Subway Policing Protests Kick Off Ahead Of 'Citywide Convergence." Gothamist. January 31, 2020. <u>https://gothamist.com/news/subway-policing-protests-kick-ahead-citywideconvergence</u>.
- . 2020b. "Facing \$8 Billion In Losses, MTA Will Still Hire 350 New Subway Cops." Gothamist. April 17, 2020. <u>https://gothamist.com/news/facing-8-billion-losses-mta-will-still-hire-350-new-subway-cops</u>.
- Offenhartz, Jake, and Stephen Nessen. 2019. "Cuomo's 500 New Subway Cops Approved By Cuomo-Controlled MTA." Gothamist. December 18, 2019. <u>https://gothamist.com/news/cuomos-500-new-subway-cops-approved-cuomo-controlled-mta</u>.
- Offersen, Ulrik Stavnsbjerg. 2014. "Mere vold end nogensinde mod billetkontrollører." Ekstra Bladet. June 26, 2014. <u>https://ekstrabladet.dk/krimi/article4895821.ece</u>.
- Olsen, Margit. 2020. "Ekstra Kontrol Af Billetter." Folketidende. May 7, 2020. https://folketidende.dk/Lokal-nyt/Ekstra-kontrol-af-billetter/artikel/547082.
- O'Neill, James. 2019. "The NYPD Is on Top of Subway Crime." New York Post. November 3, 2019. https://nypost.com/2019/11/03/the-nypd-is-on-top-of-subway-crime/.
- Opam, Kwame. 2019. "Tensions Over Subway Policing, Race and 'Arrest Quotas." *The New York Times*, December 9, 2019, sec. New York. <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2019/12/09/nyregion/nypd-subway-racial-profiling.html</u>.
- Parascandola, Rocco. 2019. "Cops Turn Fare Evasion Bust into Gun and Heroin Arrest of Parolee." NY Daily News. August 12, 2019. <u>https://www.nydailynews.com/new-york/nyc-crime/ny-small-bust-big-reward-20190812-7anqisnmjjbe3noh5tzrjsgtny-story.html</u>.

—. 2020. "Another Reason to Pay the Fare: Turnstile Jumper Busted with \$1,600 in Cash Also Had Enough Illegal Pills to Stock a Pharmacy, Cops Say." NY Daily News. December 3, 2020. <u>https://www.nydailynews.com/new-york/nyc-crime/ny-turnstile-jumper-cash-brooklyn-nypd-20201203-eiuwj67vr5hspggxay2we6fmwi-story.html</u>.

- Parascandola, Rocco, Shayna Jacobs, Jillian Jorgensen, Thomas Tracy, and Graham Rayman. 2018. "NYPD Top Cop Slams DA Cy Vance for Not Prosecuting Some Fare-Beaters." Nydailynews.Com. February 6, 2018. <u>https://www.nydailynews.com/new-york/nypd-top-slams-da-vance-not-prosecuting-fare-beaters-article-1.3803058</u>.
- Parascandola, Rocco, and Thomas Tracy. 2017. "Brooklyn Man Charged with Bribery after Allegedly Offering Cops \$50,000 to Get out of Fare Evasion Bust." NY Daily News. April 17, 2017.

https://www.nydailynews.com/new-york/nyc-crime/nyc-man-offers-cops-50g-fare-evasion-bust-police-article-1.3059469.

- Pattern, Flemming. 2013. "Bøder Selv Om Billetautomaten Svigter." Ekstra Bladet. September 23, 2013. <u>https://ekstrabladet.dk/nyheder/samfund/article4552868.ece</u>.
- Paybarah, Azi. 2019. "How Cuomo Plans to Crack Down on Subway Fare Evasion." *The New York Times*, June 19, 2019, sec. New York.

https://www.nytimes.com/2019/06/19/nyregion/newyorktoday/nyc-subway-fare-evasion.html.

- Pedersen, Mette. 2021. "Undgik bøde i bus: Jeg er dommer." Ekstra Bladet. January 29, 2021. https://ekstrabladet.dk/krimi/undgik-boede-i-bus-jeg-er-dommer/8444139.
- People, Voice of the. 2020. "Readers Sound off on Fare Evasion, the Stimulus and Presidential Pardons." NY Daily News. Devember 2020. <u>https://www.nydailynews.com/opinion/ny-letter-dec-26-20201226-wejwptlkkza4xjsucsypyfyi6a-story.html</u>.
- Pereira, Sydney. 2021. "MTA Investigates Racial Profiling Incident At Brooklyn Subway Stop After Worker Calls Police On Kids." Gothamist. January 13, 2021. <u>https://gothamist.com/news/mtainvestigates-racial-profiling-incident-brooklyn-subway-stop-after-worker-calls-police-kids</u>.
- Perkins, Nicole. 2020. "The True Price of Jumping a Turnstile." *The Observer* (blog). February 19, 2020. <u>https://fordhamobserver.com/44332/features/a-war-on-poverty-the-power-of-a-subway-swipe/</u>.
- Pettersen, Jonas Sivkaer. 2017. "Passede Blot Sit Arbejde: Buskontrollør Udsat for Grov Vold." Avisen. January 24, 2017. <u>https://www.avisen.dk/ville-blot-passe-sit-arbejde-buskontrolloer-blev-sp_426964.aspx</u>.
- Pinto, Nick. 2012. "Occupy Wall Street Affiliates Chain Subway Gates Open For Fare Strike." The Village Voice. March 29, 2012. <u>https://www.villagevoice.com/2012/03/29/occupy-wall-street-affiliates-chain-subway-gates-open-for-fare-strike/</u>.
- ———. 2016. "NYPD Watchdog Shatters Bratton's 'Broken Windows' Now What?" The Village Voice. June 28, 2016. <u>https://www.villagevoice.com/2016/06/28/nypd-watchdog-shatters-brattons-broken-windows-now-what/</u>.
- ———. 2017a. "De Blasio's NYPD Finally Admits Broken Windows Policing Puts New Yorkers In Danger of Deportation." The Village Voice. March 31, 2017. <u>https://www.villagevoice.com/2017/03/31/de-blasios-nypd-finally-admits-broken-windows-</u> policing-puts-new-yorkers-in-danger-of-deportation/.
- ------. 2017b. "When Poverty Is A Crime On The Subway." The Village Voice. May 17, 2017. https://www.villagevoice.com/2017/05/17/when-poverty-is-a-crime-on-the-subway/.

———. 2020. "Protests Against Subway Policing Snarl Grand Central: 'This Is About Class War."" Gothamist. February 1, 2020. <u>https://gothamist.com/news/protests-against-subway-policing-snarl-grand-central-j31-ftp</u>.

- Podur, Justin. 2020. "Colonial Past Rooted Police System Terrorizes the Poor and Minorities." InDepthNews. October 21, 2020. <u>https://indepthnews.net/index.php/opinion/3932-colonial-past-rooted-police-system-terrorizes-the-poor-and-minorities</u>.
- "Police Haven't Slowed New Yorkers' Subway Fare Evasion WSJ." n.d. Accessed April 2, 2021. https://www.wsj.com/articles/police-havent-slowed-new-yorkers-subway-fare-evasion-11571697440.
- Post Editorial Board. 2018. "Why Are Cops Easing up on Fare-Beating as It's on the Rise?" New York Post. August 2, 2018. <u>https://nypost.com/2018/08/02/why-are-cops-easing-up-on-fare-beating-as-its-on-the-rise/</u>.

-. 2019a. "Zero Tolerance for Fare-Beating." New York Post. October 22, 2019.

- https://nypost.com/2019/10/22/zero-tolerance-for-fare-beating/.
- ——. 2019b. "The Warning behind the Surge in Subway Graffiti." New York Post. December 29, 2019. <u>https://nypost.com/2019/12/29/the-warning-behind-the-surge-in-subway-graffiti/</u>.
- Posten, Albertslund. 2020. "Movia-Billetkontrollører Får Kamera i Uniformen." SN. June 3, 2020. <u>https://sn.dk/Albertslund-Posten/Movia-billetkontrolloerer-faar-kamera-i-uniformen/artikel/956216</u>.
- Prasz, Line. 2008. "Flere Snyder Med Billetter i Busser Og Tog." Politiken. July 22, 2008. https://politiken.dk/indland/art5533037/Flere-snyder-med-billetter-i-busser-og-tog.
- ——. 2010. "Studenterne Kører Gratis Til Krinse-Dans." Politiken. June 23, 2010. <u>https://politiken.dk/indland/art5534084/Studenterne-k%C3%B8rer-gratis-til-Krinse-dans</u>.
- Published on. 2020b. "MTA: Subway Protests Over Fare Evasion Cost Taxpayers \$100K." *NBC New York* (blog). February 8, 2020. <u>https://www.nbcnewyork.com/news/local/mta-subway-protests-over-fare-evasion-cost-taxpayers-100k/2282764/</u>.
- Rahman, Shakeer, and Robin Steinberg. 2017. "Sanctuary Cities in Name Only." *The New York Times*, February 15, 2017, sec. Opinion. https://www.nytimes.com/2017/02/15/opinion/sanctuary-cities-in-name-only.html.
- Rantorp, Astrid Grunert. 2018. "Ankenævnssag: Passager troede billet også gjaldt i metroen." Passagerpulsen. February 5, 2018. <u>https://passagerpulsen.taenk.dk/bliv-klogere/ankenaevnssag-passager-troede-billet-ogsaa-gjaldt-i-metroen</u>.
- Rasmussen, Line. 2015. "Hjemløse Får Ingen Hjælp Til at Slippe Ud Af Togbøde-Gæld." DR. January 7, 2015. <u>https://www.dr.dk/nyheder/regionale/hovedstadsomraadet/hjemloese-faar-ingen-hjaelp-til-slippe-ud-af-togboede-gaeld</u>.
- Rasmussen, Sofie Dambæk. 2013. "Far Til 7-Årige Magnus Har Anmeldt Movia Til Politiet." DR. November 23, 2013. <u>https://www.dr.dk/nyheder/regionale/sjaelland/far-til-7-aarige-magnus-har-anmeldt-movia-til-politiet</u>.
- Rayman, Graham. 2019. "Court Orders NYPD to Turn over Fare Evasion Arrest Data." NY Daily News. September 23, 2019. <u>https://www.nydailynews.com/new-york/nyc-crime/ny-fare-evasion-arrest-data-20190923-yjkeemm4f5ftni5cixcjuml44m-story.html</u>.
- Reddy, Sumathi. 2012. "Little Ones, the Subway and the Law." *Wall Street Journal*, June 28, 2012, sec. New York.

https://online.wsj.com/article/SB10001424052702303649504577494901612577964.html.

- Rex, Cecilie Selmer. 2015. "Klippekortet er dødt: Sådan gør du nu TV 2." TV2 Nyheder. February 8, 2015. <u>https://nyheder.tv2.dk/samfund/2015-02-08-klippekortet-er-doedt-saadan-goer-du-nu</u>.
- Ritzau. 2009. "SMS-Billetter Forfalskes i Stor Stil." Politiken. July 8, 2009. https://politiken.dk/indland/art4809126/SMS-billetter-forfalskes-i-stor-stil.
- ———. 2010a. "Kør gratis med toget om søndagen." TV2 Nyheder. February 1, 2010. <u>http://nyheder.tv2.dk/nyheder/article.php/id-28223042:k%C3%B8r-gratis-med-toget-oms%C3%B8ndagen.html</u>.
- ------. 2010c. "DSB får sin egen ombudsmand." TV2 Nyheder. September 15, 2010. http://nyheder.tv2.dk/article.php/id-33593059:dsb-f%C3%A5r-sin-egen-ombudsmand.html.

—. 2010d. "Offer for menneskehandel undgår udvisning." TV2 Nyheder. November 29, 2010. <u>http://nyheder.tv2.dk/article.php/id-35367289:offer-for-menneskehandel-undg%C3%A5r-udvisning.html</u>.

- —. 2011. "Ny DSB-ambassadør skal lytte på folks brok." TV2 Nyheder. September 20, 2011. <u>http://nyheder.tv2.dk/article.php/id-43864939:ny-dsbambassad%C3%B8r-skal-lytte-p%C3%A5-folks-brok.html</u>.
- ———. 2013a. "Busselskabs billetkontrollører misbrugte cpr-register." Politiken. April 20, 2013. <u>https://politiken.dk/indland/art5442227/Busselskabs-billetkontroll%C3%B8rer-misbrugte-cpr-register.</u>
- . 2013b. "Kontrollører bortvist for CPR-misbrug." TV2 Nyheder. April 20, 2013. http://nyheder.tv2.dk/article.php/id-67405819:kontroll%C3%B8rer-bortvist-for-cprmisbrug.html.
- 2014a. "Passagerer Med Ubrugeligt Rejsekort Må Sørge for Billet." Børsen. February 14, 2014. <u>https://borsen.dk/nyheder/penge/passagerer-med-ubrugeligt-rejsekort-maa-soerge-forbillet-9v9gz</u>.
 - ——. 2014b. "Glemt at tjekke ud: Her kræver DSB 750 kr. i dummebøde." TV2 Nyheder. December 18, 2014. <u>https://nyheder.tv2.dk/samfund/2014-12-18-glemt-at-tjekke-ud-her-kraever-dsb-750-kr-i-dummeboede</u>.
- ——. 2015a. "Økonomien i Rejsekort A/S Får Skarp Kritik." TV2 Nyheder. April 21, 2015. https://nyheder.tv2.dk/politik/2015-04-21-okonomien-i-rejsekort-a-s-faar-skarp-kritik.
- . 2015b. "Kvinde skal i fængsel for 212 togture uden billet." TV2 Nyheder. August 28, 2015. https://nyheder.tv2.dk/krimi/2015-08-28-kvinde-skal-i-faengsel-for-212-togture-uden-billet.
- 2015c. "Persondata i omløb efter sikkerhedsbrist hos rejsekortet." TV2 Nyheder. September 2, 2015. <u>https://nyheder.tv2.dk/samfund/2015-09-02-persondata-i-omloeb-efter-sikkerhedsbristhos-rejsekortet</u>.
- . 2015d. "DSB fik kun lille plus i tredje kvartal." TV2 Nyheder. November 3, 2015. https://nyheder.tv2.dk/business/2015-11-03-dsb-fik-kun-lille-plus-i-tredje-kvartal.
- 2015e. "Togbøder Forældes Af Skats Manglende Inddrivelse." Politiken. November 3, 2015.
 <u>https://politiken.dk/oekonomi/virksomheder/art5597214/Togb%C3%B8der-for%C3%A6ldes-af-Skats-manglende-inddrivelse</u>.
- 2015f. "Movia har success med kameraer på kontrollørerne." TV2 Nyheder. December 19, 2015. <u>https://nyheder.tv2.dk/samfund/2015-12-19-movia-har-succes-med-kameraer-paakontrolloererne</u>.
- ———. 2016a. "Vold mod offentligt ansatte: Forbund nikker genkendende til stigning." TV2 Nyheder. February 24, 2016. <u>https://nyheder.tv2.dk/krimi/2016-02-24-vold-mod-offentligt-ansatte-forbund-nikker-genkendende-til-stigning</u>.
- ——. 2016b. "Busselskab Hyrer G4S Til at Knalde Folk Uden Billet: Vil Tredoble Millionindtægt." Børsen. May 26, 2016. <u>https://borsen.dk/nyheder/virksomheder/busselskabhyrer-g4s-til-at-knalde-folk-uden-billet-vil-tredoble-millionindtaegt</u>.
 - —. 2016c. "Busselskab Hyrer Vagtfirma Til at Knalde Folk Uden Billet." Berlingske. May 26, 2016. <u>https://www.berlingske.dk/content/item/43537</u>.
 - —. 2016d. "Busselskab hyrer vagtfirma til at knalde folk uden billet." TV2 Nyheder. May 26, 2016. <u>https://nyheder.tv2.dk/samfund/2016-05-26-busselskab-hyrer-vagtfirma-til-at-knalde-folk-uden-billet</u>.
 - —. 2016e. "Billetkontrollør Blev Skubbet Ned På Skinner: Nu Eftersøges Denne Mand." Berlingske. October 10, 2016. <u>https://www.berlingske.dk/content/item/459480</u>.

——. 2016f. "Efterlyst for at Skubbe Kontrollør Ned På Togskinner Blev Anholdt Efter Overfald På Jobcenter." Berlingske. October 11, 2016. https://www.berlingske.dk/content/item/34188.

- - ——. 2017b. "It-Problemer Sænker DSB's Billetsalg Landet Over." Børsen. April 26, 2017. https://borsen.dk/nyheder/virksomheder/it-problemer-saenker-dsb-s-billetsalg-landet-over-6adhl.
 - ——. 2017c. "DSB kører igen efter massive nedbrud dagen igennem." Berlingske. April 27, 2017. <u>https://www.berlingske.dk/content/item/54970</u>.
 - —. 2017d. "DSB Gav Overskud i Første Kvartal Trods Nye IC4-Kvaler." Berlingske. May 11, 2017. <u>https://www.berlingske.dk/content/item/105818</u>.
- *Ritzaus Bureau*. 2014. "Billetkontrollør Stukket Med Kniv På Tog Til København," December 6, 2014.
- Rivlin-Nadler, Max. 2017a. "Yes, New Yorkers CAN Be Deported For Jumping A Turnstile." The Village Voice. February 27, 2017. <u>https://www.villagevoice.com/2017/02/27/yes-new-yorkers-can-be-deported-for-jumping-a-turnstile/</u>.

—. 2017b. "Brooklyn DA Takes Action To Prevent New Yorkers From Being Deported For Low-Level Arrests." The Village Voice. April 25, 2017. <u>https://www.villagevoice.com/2017/04/25/brooklyn-da-takes-action-to-prevent-new-yorkers-</u>

- <u>from-being-deported-for-low-level-arrests/</u>.
 Rivoli, Dan. 2017. "MTA Task Force Fails to Stop Fare-Beaters on Buses." NY Daily News. July 31, 2017. <u>https://www.nydailynews.com/new-york/mta-task-force-fails-stop-fare-beaters-buses-article-1.3372943</u>.
- ———. 2018a. "Mayor, Police Commissioner Sued for Holding up Release of Subway Fare Evasion Stats." NY Daily News. September 19, 2018. <u>https://www.nydailynews.com/new-york/ny-metro-nypd-fare-evasion-lawsuit-20180919-story.html</u>.
 - —. 2018b. "Fare-Beating Is Hammering MTA Finances, Transit Chief Says; Not so, Says DA." NY Daily News. November 21, 2018. <u>https://www.nydailynews.com/new-york/ny-metro-fare-beating-mta-20181121-story.html</u>.
 - ——. 2019. "MTA to Alter New Emergency Gates to Prevent Fare Beating." Spectrum News NY1. June 19, 2019. <u>https://www.ny1.com/nyc/all-boroughs/news/2019/06/19/mta-to-alter-some-emergency-gates-to-prevent-fare-beating-</u>.

—. 2020. "MTA Bringing Back Front-Door Bus Boarding and Fare Collection." Spectrum News NY1. August 18, 2020. <u>https://www.ny1.com/nyc/all-boroughs/transit/2020/08/18/mta-bringing-back-front-door-bus-boarding-and-fare-collection</u>.

- Rivoli, Dan, Aidan McLaughlin, and Thomas Tracy. 2016. "Hundreds of Harlem, Bronx Subway Riders Get Free MetroCard Swipes as Group Protests Disproportionate Fare-Beating Arrests." NY Daily News. May 11, 2016. <u>https://www.nydailynews.com/new-york/subway-riders-free-swipes-fare-beating-arrests-protest-article-1.2633861</u>.
- Robbins, Christopher. 2017. "NYC Has An Affordability Crisis So Why Won't Politicians Help The Poor Afford Public Transit?" The Village Voice. May 1, 2017. <u>https://www.villagevoice.com/2017/05/01/nyc-has-an-affordability-crisis-so-why-wont-politicians-help-the-poor-afford-public-transit/</u>.
- Roberts, Sam. 2014. "Author of 'Broken Windows' Policing Defends His Theory." *The New York Times*, August 10, 2014, sec. New York. <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2014/08/11/nyregion/author-of-broken-windows-policing-defends-his-theory.html</u>.

- Rosenberg, Thomas. 2019. "HR7 Erhvervspsykologi Går "under Jorden" Med Metro Service." HR7. September 1, 2019. <u>https://hr7.dk/viden-om/hr7-erhvervspsykologi-gaar-under-jorden-med-metro-service/</u>.
- Rosner, Elizabeth, and Bruce Golding. 2019. "Jumaane Williams Blasts 'Hyper-Aggressive Policing' in NYC Subways." New York Post. October 28, 2019. <u>https://nypost.com/2019/10/28/jumaane-williams-blasts-hyper-aggressive-policing-in-nyc-subways/</u>.
- Rtizau. 2015a. "DSB siger farvel til millioner: Skat kan ikke inddrive forældede togbøder." TV2 Nyheder. November 3, 2015. <u>https://nyheder.tv2.dk/business/2015-11-03-dsb-siger-farvel-til-</u> <u>millioner-skat-kan-ikke-inddrive-foraeldede-togboeder</u>.
 - ——. 2015b. "Hjemløs skal bag tremmer for gratis togture." TV2 Nyheder. November 3, 2015. <u>https://nyheder.tv2.dk/krimi/2015-11-03-hjemloes-skal-bag-tremmer-for-gratis-togture</u>.
- Rubinstein, Samuel. 2020. "Fare Evasion Shouldn't Be a Crime; Neither Should Putting Your Feet Up on the Subway." Gotham Gazette. March 4, 2020. <u>https://www.gothamgazette.com/opinion/9177-fare-evasion-shouldnt-be-a-crime-subway-feet-up</u>.
- Rufo, Christopher F. 2019. "Crimes of Survival." City Journal. January 2, 2019. <u>https://www.city-journal.org/survival-crimes</u>.
- Ryde, Ronja. 2015. "Rebecca har fundet smuthul: Sådan kører du gratis med bussen." Ekstra Bladet. December 17, 2015. <u>https://ekstrabladet.dk/nyheder/samfund/rebecca-har-fundet-smuthul-saadan-koerer-du-gratis-med-bussen/5875680</u>.
- Sadeque, Samira. 2019. "NYPD Crackdown on Subway Fare Evasion 'Criminalises Poverty.'" Aljazeera. December 6, 2019. <u>https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2019/12/6/nypd-crackdown-on-subway-fare-evasion-criminalises-poverty</u>.
- Schreibersdorf, Lisa, and Jared Chausow. 2016. "The Unfair Attack on Fare Evasion: Rather than Pulling out All Stops to Collect Every Last Dime from the Indigent, the City Should Make It Easier for Low-Income New Yorkers to Ride Subways and Buses." NY Daily News. August 29, 2016. <u>https://www.nydailynews.com/opinion/schreibersdorf-chausow-unfair-attack-fare-evasionarticle-1.2767407</u>.
- Schulz, Dorothy Moses. 2021a. "Going Off the Rails." City Journal. January 15, 2021. https://www.city-journal.org/crime-plagued-public-transit-hurts-city-economies.
- ———. 2021b. "Should Public Transit Be Free?" City Journal. February 22, 2021. <u>https://www.city-journal.org/progressive-push-for-fare-free-public-transit</u>.
- Schwirtz, Michael. 2014. "For Drivers on Some City Bus Routes, Requesting the \$2.50 Fare Can Be Dangerous." *The New York Times*, February 27, 2014, sec. New York. <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2014/02/28/nyregion/for-drivers-on-some-city-bus-routes-requesting-the-2-50-fare-can-be-dangerous.html</u>.
- Sedon, Michael. 2012. "Brazen Bus Riders Don't Pay Their Way on Staten Island." Silive. May 13, 2012. <u>https://www.silive.com/news/2012/05/brazen_bus_riders_dont_pay_the.html</u>.
- Shallwani, Pervaiz. 2014. "Criminologist Rides New York's Subways Once Again." *Wall Street Journal*, April 29, 2014, sec. New York.

https://online.wsj.com/article/SB10001424052702304518704579521784174774224.html.

- Skjærlund, Steffen M. 2013. "Movia undskylder overfor 7-årig dreng: Der er sket en stor fejl." B.T. November 22, 2013. <u>https://www.bt.dk/content/item/23670</u>.
- Skjærlund, Steffen M., and Lykke Wiborg Christensen. 2013. "Syvårig dreng overfuset tør ikke længere køre med bus." B.T. November 22, 2013. <u>https://www.bt.dk/content/item/23671</u>.

- Skov, Liza Krasnova. 2019a. "Bliver kaldt 'fucking klam' og 'dumme ko', når hun vil udføre sit arbejde TV 2." TV2 Nyheder. January 28, 2019. <u>https://nyheder.tv2.dk/samfund/2019-01-25-bliver-kaldt-fucking-klam-og-dumme-ko-naar-hun-vil-udfoere-sit-arbejde</u>.
 - 2019b. "Bliver kaldt 'fucking klam' og 'dumme ko', når hun vil udføre sit arbejde." TV2
 ØST. February 3, 2019. <u>https://www.tv2east.dk/tv-2/bliver-kaldt-fucking-klam-og-dumme-ko-nar-hun-vil-udfore-sit-arbejde</u>.
- Solberg, Mari Gisvold. 2013. "Vil gjøre reisekort på buss og tog overflødig." TU. June 25, 2013. https://www.tu.no/artikler/vil-gjore-reisekort-pa-buss-og-tog-overflodig/234903.
- Southall, Ashley. 2020. "Subway Arrests Investigated Over Claims People of Color Are Targeted." *The New York Times*, January 13, 2020, sec. New York. https://www.nytimes.com/2020/01/13/nyregion/letitia-james-fare-beating-nypd.html.
- Sperling, Anna von. 2019. "Debat: Bussen Kører Mod Det Totalt Digitaliserede Samfund, Men Jeg Vil Helst Have Klippekortet Med." Information. February 22, 2019. <u>https://www.information.dk/debat/2019/02/bussen-koerer-totalt-digitaliserede-samfund-helst-klippekortet</u>.
- Srikrishna, Ragini. 2019. "New York City MTA's Crackdown on Fare Evasion Is War on the Poor | Teen Vogue." TeenVogue. December 25, 2019. <u>https://www.teenvogue.com/story/mtacrackdown-fare-evasion-poor</u>.
- Stagetorn, Henrik. 2010. "Studierabat på bøder?" TV2 Nyheder. February 15, 2010. http://nyhederne.tv2.dk/krimi/article/28382178/:
- Stavnsbjerg, Jens Valbjørn. 2017. "Om En Måned Skal Du Ikke Vise Billet i Københavns Travleste Bus | NetAvisen." *NetAvisen* (blog). March 23, 2017. <u>https://navisen.dk/blog/om-en-maaned-skal-du-ikke-vise-billet-i-koebenhavns-travleste-bus/</u>.
- Stewart, Nikita. 2018. "Selling MetroCard Swipes Remains Illegal, and a Way of Life." *The New York Times*, June 17, 2018, sec. New York. https://www.nytimes.com/2018/06/17/nyregion/metrocard-swipes-arrests.html.
- Stolper, Harold. 2020. "The MTA's False Fare Evasion Narrative." Community Service Society. January 29, 2020. https://www.cssny.org/news/entry/mta-false-fare-evasion-narrative-data.
- Taastrup, Høje. 2014. "Politi Skal Sikre En Tryggere Togtur." SN. July 22, 2014. https://sn.dk/Taastrup/Politi-skal-sikre-en-tryggere-togtur/artikel/422518.
- Taylor, Alex, and Catherine Kast. 2019. "Anti-Cop Protesters in Brooklyn Blast Fare Evasion Crackdown." New York Post. November 1, 2019. <u>https://nypost.com/2019/11/01/anti-cop-protesters-in-brooklyn-blast-fare-evasion-crackdown/</u>.
- The Editorial Board. 2014a. "When Children Become Criminals." *The New York Times*, January 19, 2014, sec. Opinion. <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2014/01/20/opinion/when-children-become-criminals.html</u>.
- ———. 2014b. "A Chance at College for Ex-Offenders." *The New York Times*, September 21, 2014, sec. Opinion. <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2014/09/22/opinion/a-chance-at-college-for-ex-offenders.html</u>.
- The Island Now. 2021. "Readers Write: MTA Must Crack down on Fare Evasion." The Island Now. January 18, 2021. <u>https://theislandnow.com/readers-write/readers-write-mta-must-crack-down-on-fare-evasion/, https://theislandnow.com/readers-write/readers-write-mta-must-crack-down-on-fare-evasion/.</u>

- Thingsted, Anne Sophie. 2018. "'Banebrydende' Metode: Videoovervågning Skal Forhindre Vold Mod Offentligt Ansatte." Videnskab. October 1, 2018. <u>https://videnskab.dk/kultur-</u> samfund/banebrydende-metode-videoovervaagning-skal-forhindre-vold-mod-offentligt-ansatte.
- Thisgaard, Julie Kragh. 2017. "DSB's billetsalg nede: Et af de større nedbrud, vi har haft." TV2 Nyheder. April 26, 2017. <u>https://nyheder.tv2.dk/samfund/2017-04-26-dsbs-billetsalg-nede-et-af-de-stoerre-nedbrud-vi-har-haft</u>.
- Thomsen, Jens Berg. 2020. "Movia: Mange glemmer busbilletten." SN. June 7, 2020. https://sn.dk/Furesoe-Avis/Movia-Mange-glemmer-busbilletten/artikel/1236949.
- Tilly. 2011. "Svenske Rebeller Vil Betale Dine Togbøder." Politiken. November 22, 2011. <u>https://politiken.dk/oekonomi/privatoekonomi/art5042253/Svenske-rebeller-vil-betale-dine-togb%C3%B8der</u>.
- "Togbøder Forældes Af Skats Manglende Inddrivelse." 2015. DR. November 3, 2015. https://www.dr.dk/nyheder/penge/togboeder-foraeldes-af-skats-manglende-inddrivelse.
- Tracy, Thomas, and Clayton Guse. 2021. "Man Arrested for Skipping NYC Subway Fare with Stolen Key to Exit Gates." NY Daily News. March 3, 2021. <u>https://www.nydailynews.com/new-york/ny-mta-subway-stolen-exit-gate-key-arrest-20210303-vdk3djs7ivhsfdilvnsh72zotu-story.html</u>.
- Tracy, Thomas, and Rocco Parascandola. 2017. "Man Cuffed in 1999 Bronx Homicide Could Have Gotten Away with Murder If He Just Paid Subway Fare." NY Daily News. March 5, 2017. <u>https://www.nydailynews.com/new-york/nyc-crime/attempt-dodge-subway-fare-man-cuffed-1999-homicide-article-1.2989261</u>.
- Vagnsø, Per. 2010. "Bus-Snydere Betaler Otte Mio. i Bøder." SN. December 21, 2010. https://sn.dk/Sjaelland/Bus-snydere-betaler-otte-mio-i-boeder/artikel/102602.
- Voergaard, Peter. 2013. "Syvårig dreng overfuset: Movia meldt til politiet." B.T. November 24, 2013. https://www.bt.dk/content/item/13145.
- Voice of The People. 2020. "Readers Sound off on Police Reform, Dermot Shea and Access-A-Ride." NY Daily News. June 18, 2020. <u>https://www.nydailynews.com/opinion/ny-letter-june-18-20200618-avexia3eabftbl3zx6p7unke54-story.html</u>.
- Vording, Frederik Alexander Vording. 2017. "Video viser kontrollører i voldsomt slagsmål med passager uden busbillet TV 2." TV2 Nyheder. August 18, 2017. https://nyheder.tv2.dk/lokalt/2017-08-18-video-viser-kontrolloerer-i-voldsomt-slagsmaal-med-passager-uden-busbillet.
- Wagner, Laura. 2020. "Here Are the Fare-Evasion Enforcement Data the NYPD Fought to Keep Secret." Vice. January 29, 2020. <u>https://www.vice.com/en/article/y3mww7/here-are-the-fare-evasion-enforcement-data-the-nypd-fought-to-keep-secret</u>.
- Wedel, Jørgen. 2013. "FOA: Ansatte overvåget ulovligt." FOA. June 12, 2013. <u>https://www.foa.dk:443/Global/News/Forbundsnyheder/Forbundsnyheder/2013/Juni/FOA-Ansatte-ulovlig-overvaaget</u>.
- Weill, Kelly. 2019. "Behind the Subway Arrests Controversy Roiling NYC." *The Daily Beast*, November 4, 2019, sec. us-news. <u>https://www.thedailybeast.com/behind-the-subway-arrests-</u> <u>controversy-roiling-new-york-city</u>.
- West, Melanie Grayce, and Zolan Kanno-Youngs. 2018. "New York City Fare-Beaters Get a Slide in the Subway." *Wall Street Journal*, August 1, 2018, sec. US. <u>https://www.wsj.com/articles/new-york-city-fare-beaters-get-a-slide-in-the-subway-1533168095</u>.

- Westermann, Mads. 2015. "DSB Eftergiver Togbøder." Finans. July 17, 2015. https://finans.dk/finans/ECE7875557/dsb-eftergiver-togboeder/.
- Winberg, Michaela. 2019. "While NYC Cracks down on Fare Evasion, Philly's Decrim Is Working Well." *Billy Penn* (blog). November 11, 2019. <u>https://billypenn.com/2019/11/11/while-nyccracks-down-on-fare-evasion-phillys-decrim-is-working-well/.</u>
- Winston, Ali. 2018. "What's at Stake in Fight for Subway Fare-Beating Data." *The New York Times*, September 19, 2018, sec. New York. <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2018/09/19/nyregion/hopping-subway-turnstiles-data.html</u>.
- Yates, Brett. 2019. "The Right Amount of Fare Evasion." *Red Hook Star-Revue* (blog). December 4, 2019. <u>http://www.star-revue.com/the-right-amount-of-fare-evasion/</u>.
- Yee, Vivian. 2012. "On Staten Island, Going After Fare Beaters." *City Room* (blog). June 19, 2012. https://cityroom.blogs.nytimes.com/2012/06/19/on-staten-island-going-after-fare-beaters/.
- York, Niels P. 2017. "Metroselskabet og DSB på kant med loven, når du får en kontrolafgift." Berlingske. June 23, 2017. <u>https://www.berlingske.dk/content/item/28200</u>.
- Zankel, Sara. 2010. "30.000 Snyder i Bus Og Tog." *Urban*, June 15, 2010. <u>https://apps-infomedia-dk.ep.fjernadgang.kb.dk/mediearkiv/link?articles=e20e93e1</u>.
- Zimmerman, Alex. 2015. "Why Does the MTA Refuse to Work With a Nonprofit That Donates Rides to the Poor?" The Village Voice. December 9, 2015. https://www.villagevoice.com/2015/12/09/why-does-the-mta-refuse-to-work-with-a-nonprofit-that-donates-rides-to-the-poor/.